FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT



JDog Franchises, LLC
A Delaware limited liability company
1021 Old Cassatt Road,
Suite 100
Berwyn, PA 19312
1.844.438.5364
jerry@jdog.com

JDog Franchises, LLC, offers Franchises for the operation of retail junk removal businesses under the name "JDog Junk Removal & Hauling". This franchise is only offered to honorably discharged and active military personnel and their families. The total investment necessary to begin operation of a "JDog Junk Removal & Hauling" franchise is between \$30,000 and \$157,250. This includes \$10,000 to \$45,000 that must be paid to the franchisor or affiliate.

This Disclosure Document summarizes certain provisions of your franchise agreement and other information in plain English. Read this Disclosure Document and all accompanying agreements carefully. You must receive this Disclosure Document at least fourteen (14) calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. **NOTE**, however that no government agency has verified the information contained in this document.

You may wish to receive your Disclosure Document in another format that is more convenient to you. To discuss the availability of disclosures in different formats, please contact Jerry Flanagan at JDog Franchises, LLC, 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312 or call us at 1.844.438.5364.

The terms of your contract will govern your franchise relationship. Do not rely on the Disclosure Document alone to understand your Contract. Read all of your contracts carefully. Show your Contract and this Disclosure Document to an advisor such as a lawyer or an accountant.

Buying a franchise is a complex investment. The information in this Disclosure Document can help you make up your mind. More information on franchising, such as a Consumer's Guide to Buying a Franchise, which can help you understand how to use this Disclosure Document is available through the Trade Commission. You can contact the F.T.C. at 1-877-FTC-HELP or by writing the F.T.C. at 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, Northwest, Washington, DC 20580. You can also visit the F.T.C.'s homepage at www.ftc.gov. For additional information, call your state agency or visit your public library for sources of information of franchising.

There may also be laws on franchising in your state. Ask your state agency about them.

Issued: September 29, 2023

How to Use This Franchise Disclosure Document

Here are some questions you may be asking about buying a franchise and tips on how to find more information:

QUESTION	WHERE TO FIND INFORMATION
How much can I earn?	Item 19 may give you information about outlet sales, costs, profits or losses. You should also try to obtain this information from others, like current and former franchisees. You can find their names and contact information in Item 20 or Exhibit G.
How much will I need to invest?	Items 5 and 6 list fees you will be paying to the franchisor or at the franchisor's direction. Item 7 lists the initial investment to open. Item 8 describes the suppliers you must use.
Does the franchisor have the financial ability to provide support to my business?	Item 21 or Exhibit H includes financial statements. Review these statements carefully.
Is the franchise system stable, growing, or shrinking?	Item 20 summarizes the recent history of the number of company-owned and franchised outlets.
Will my business be the only JDog Junk Removal & Hauling business in my area?	Item 12 and the "territory" provisions in the franchise agreement describe whether the franchisor and other franchisees can compete with you.
Does the franchisor have a troubled legal history?	Items 3 and 4 tell you whether the franchisor or its management have been involved in material litigation or bankruptcy proceedings.
_	Item 20 or Exhibit G lists current and former franchisees. You can contact them to ask about their experiences.
What else should I know?	These questions are only a few things you should look for. Review all 23 Items and all Exhibits in this disclosure document to better understand this franchise opportunity. See the table of contents.

What You Need To Know About Franchising Generally

<u>Continuing responsibility to pay fees</u>. You may have to pay royalties and other fees even if you are losing money.

<u>Business model can change</u>. The franchise agreement may allow the franchisor to change its manuals and business model without your consent. These changes may require you to make additional investments in your franchise business or may harm your franchise business.

<u>Supplier restrictions</u>. You may have to buy or lease items from the franchisor or a limited group of suppliers the franchisor designates. These items may be more expensive than similar items you could buy on your own.

<u>Operating restrictions</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business during the term of the franchise. There are usually other restrictions. Some examples may include controlling your location, your access to customers, what you sell, how you market, and your hours of operation.

<u>Competition from franchisor</u>. Even if the franchise agreement grants you a territory, the franchisor may have the right to compete with you in your territory.

<u>Renewal</u>. Your franchise agreement may not permit you to renew. Even if it does, you may have to sign a new agreement with different terms and conditions in order to continue to operate your franchise business.

<u>When your franchise ends</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business after your franchise ends even if you still have obligations to your landlord or other creditors.

Some States Require Registration

Your state may have a franchise law, or other law, that requires franchisors to register before offering or selling franchises in the state. Registration does not mean that the state recommends the franchise or has verified the information in this document. To find out if your state has a registration requirement, or to contact your state, use the agency information in Exhibit A.

Your state also may have laws that require special disclosures or amendments be made to your franchise agreement. If so, you should check the State Specific Addenda. See the Table of Contents for the location of the State Specific Addenda.

Special Risks to Consider About This Franchise

Certain states require that the following risk(s) be highlighted:

- 1. <u>Out-of-State Dispute Resolution</u>. The franchise agreement requires you to resolve disputes with the franchisor by mediation, arbitration and/or litigation only in Pennsylvania. Out-of-state mediation, arbitration, or litigation may force you to accept a less favorable settlement for disputes. It may also cost more to mediate, arbitrate, or litigate with the franchisor in Pennsylvania than in your own state.
- 2. <u>Mandatory Minimum Payments</u>. You must make minimum royalty or advertising fund payments, regardless of your sales levels. Your inability to make the payments may result in termination of your franchise and loss of your investment.
- 3. <u>Turnover Rate</u>. During the last 3 years, a high percentage of franchised outlets were terminated or transferred. This franchise could be a higher risk investment than a franchise in a system with a lower turnover rate.

Certain states may require other risks to be highlighted. Check the "State Specific Addenda" (if any) to see whether your state requires other risks to be highlighted.

NOTICE REQUIRED BY THE MICHIGAN FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW

The following statement is required to be provided to you under the Michigan Franchise Investment Law. By providing this statement, we do not represent or warrant that any of the following provisions of the law are enforceable. We reserve the right to contest the enforceability of any of the following provisions.

The State of Michigan prohibits certain unfair provisions that are sometimes in franchise documents. If any of the following provisions are in these franchise documents, the provisions are void and cannot be enforced against you.

Each of the following provisions is void and unenforceable if contained in any documents relating to a franchise:

- (a) A prohibition on the right of a franchisee to join an association of franchisees.
- (b) A requirement that a franchisee assent to a release, assignment, novation, waiver, or estoppel which deprives a franchisee of rights and protections provided in this act. This shall not preclude a franchisee, after entering into a franchise agreement, from settling any and all claims.
- (c) A provision that permits a franchisor to terminate a franchise prior to the expiration of its term except for good cause. Good cause shall include the failure of the franchisee to comply with any lawful provision of the franchise agreement and to cure such failure after being given written notice thereof and a reasonable opportunity, which in no event need be more than 30 days, to cure such failure.
- (d) A provision that permits a franchisor to refuse to renew a franchise without fairly compensating the franchisee by repurchase or other means for the fair market value at the time of expiration of the franchisee's inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings. Personalized materials which have no value to the franchisor and inventory, supplies, equipment, fixtures, and furnishings not reasonably required in the conduct of the franchise business are not subject to compensation. This subsection applies only if: (i) The term of the franchise is less than 5 years and (ii) the franchisee is prohibited by the franchise or other agreement from continuing to conduct substantially the same business under another trademark, service mark, trade name, logotype, advertising, or other commercial symbol in the same area subsequent to the expiration of the franchise or the franchisee does not receive at least 6 months advance notice of franchisor's intent not to renew the franchise.
- (e) A provision that permits the franchisor to refuse to renew a franchise on terms generally available to other franchisees of the same class or type under similar circumstances. This section does not require a renewal provision.
- (f) A provision requiring that arbitration or litigation be conducted outside this state. This shall not preclude the franchisee from entering into an agreement, at the time of arbitration, to conduct arbitration at a location outside this state.

- (g) A provision which permits a franchisor to refuse to permit a transfer of ownership of a franchise, except for good cause. This subdivision does not prevent a franchisor from exercising a right of first refusal to purchase the franchise. Good cause shall include, but is not limited to:
- (i) The failure of the proposed transferee to meet the franchisor's then current reasonable qualifications or standards.
- (ii) The fact that the proposed transferee is a competitor of the franchisor or subfranchisor.
- (iii) The unwillingness of the proposed transferee to agree in writing to comply with all lawful obligations.
- (iv) The failure of the franchisee or proposed transferee to pay any sums owing to the franchisor or to cure any default in the franchise agreement existing at the time of the proposed transfer.
- (h) A provision that requires the franchisee to resell to the franchisor items that are not uniquely identified with the franchisor. This subdivision does not prohibit a provision that grants to a franchisor a right of first refusal to purchase the assets of a franchise on the same terms and conditions as a bona fide third party willing and able to purchase those assets, nor does this subdivision prohibit a provision that grants the franchisor the right to acquire the assets of a franchise for the market or appraised value of such assets if the franchisee has breached the lawful provisions of the franchise agreement and has failed to cure the breach in the manner provided in subdivision (c).
- (i) A provision which permits the franchisor to directly or indirectly convey, assign, or otherwise transfer its obligations to fulfill contractual obligations to the franchisee unless provision has been made for providing the required contractual services.

The fact that there is a notice of this offering on file with the attorney general does not constitute approval, recommendation or endorsement by the attorney general.

Any questions regarding this notice should be directed to: Michigan Department of Attorney General Consumer Protection Division
Attn: Franchise
525 W. Ottawa Street, 1st Floor
Lansing, Michigan 48909
(517) 373-7117

TABLE OF CONTENTS

	_			_			_
C	$\boldsymbol{\alpha}$	m	т	$\boldsymbol{\alpha}$	n	100	•
				•			•
~	v		•	$\overline{}$			•

ITEM 1- THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS OR AFFILIATE	S 1
ITEM 2 - BUSINESS EXPERIENCE	3
ITEM 3 - LITIGATION	5
ITEM 4 - BANKRUPTCY	5
ITEM 5 - INITIAL FEE	5
ITEM 6 - OTHER FEES	7
ITEM 7 - ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT	12
ITEM 8 - RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCT AND SERVICES	15
ITEM 9 – FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS	17
ITEM 10 - FINANCING	18
ITEM 11 - FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS A	
TRAINING	
ITEM 12 – TERRITORY	
ITEM 13- TRADEMARKS	
ITEM 14 – PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS, PROPRIETARY INFORMATION	30
ITEM 15 - OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION	30
OF THE FRANCHISED BUSINESS	30
ITEM 16 - RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL	31
ITEM 17 – RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER and DISPUTE RESOLUTION	31
ITEM 18 - PUBLIC FIGURES	35
ITEM 19 - FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE, REPRESENTATIONS	35
ITEM 20 – OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION	35
ITEM 21 – FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	43
ITEM 22 – CONTRACTS	43
ITEM 23 – RECEIPTS	43

List of Exhibits:

EXHIBIT A: STATE ADMINISTRATORS AND AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

EXHIBIT B: FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

Schedule A: Franchise Information

Schedule B: Franchisee's Principal Guaranty

EXHIBIT C: Operations Manual Table of Contents

EXHIBIT D: EFT

EXHIBIT E: Representations and Acknowledgment Statement

EXHIBIT F: State Specific Addenda

EXHIBIT G: OUTLETS AS OF MAY 31, 2020

EXHIBIT H: FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

EXHIBIT I: GENERAL RELEASE FORM EXHIBIT J: RFR Agreement (Optional)

EXHIBIT K: PROMISSORY NOTE

EXHIBIT L: RECEIPT (Franchisor Copy)

EXHIBIT L: RECEIPT (Franchisee Copy)

ITEM 1- THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS OR AFFILIATES

To simplify the language in this Disclosure Document, the "Company", "us" and "we" means JDog Franchises, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company. "You" means the person who buys a franchise. If you are a corporation, partnership, or entity, "you" includes your owners.

The Franchisor, Its Parent, Predecessors and Affiliates

We are JDog Franchises, LLC a Delaware limited liability company formed on June 16, 2014. Our principal business address is located at 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312. Our parent company is JD Investment Company, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company whose principal business address is also 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312.

J Dog Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company formed in November of 2012 is our affiliate. Its principal business address is also 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312. It owns the Marks referenced in Item 13 of this Disclosure Document. It licenses to us the exclusive right to use and license these Marks.

JDog Corporate Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company formed in October of 2016 is also our affiliate. Its principal business address is also 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312. It contracts with franchise brokers who market the JDog brand to prospects.

JDog Carpet Franchising, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company formed in March of 2019, is also our affiliate. Its principal business address is located at 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312. Its parent company is JDog Carpet Services, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company whose principal business address is 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312. JDog Carpet Franchising, LLC offers franchises for the operation of residential and commercial carpet cleaning businesses under the name JDog Carpet Cleaning since April of 2019. As of the date of this Disclosure Document, JDog Carpet Franchising, LLC has sold 19 residential and commercial carpet cleaning franchises. It has not offered franchises in any other line of business.

Our predecessor is J Dog Franchises, Inc., a Pennsylvania Corporation founded 2012 by our CEO, Gerald Flanagan. Their address was 409 Millhouse Pond, Wayne, PA 19087. J Dog Franchises, Inc. sold six franchises to five franchisees from 2012 through our purchase of the brand and all of the assets of J Dog Franchises, Inc. on September 19, 2014.

Our Business Operations

We grant franchises to qualified candidates in the United States for the operation of franchise businesses identified by the name of JDog Junk Removal & Hauling (the "Franchised Business" or "Junk Removal Business"). We and our predecessor, J Dog Franchises, Inc. have offered these franchises since May of 2012.

We have not offered franchises in any other lines of business. Other than as stated above, neither we nor our predecessors or affiliates have offered franchises in any other lines of business or provide products or services to our franchisees.

JDog Franchises, LLC offers franchises exclusively to honorably discharged US Armed Forces Veterans, Military Families, Active Duty Personnel, Reservists and National Guardsmen.

The System

Gerald "Jerry" Flanagan, our CEO and founder, developed a novel method for operating and franchising junk removal businesses (the "System"). The System includes brand development, general and brand specific training through JDog UniversityTM, marketing programs, and access to the mark "JDog Junk Removal" and related marks.

You will be required to own or lease an approved vehicle with appropriate towing/carrying capacity.

You will operate your franchised business in a specific territory encompassing a geographic area with a radius of up to 25 miles and with a population of up to 200,000 people. This is determined by zip code, income and demographic data. You are free to operate your franchised business in adjacent zip codes, so long as you do not infringe on the territory of another JDog Junk Removal & Hauling business.

Competition

You will face competition from other local and national junk removal, moving and transport businesses, as well as dumpster services and municipal waste collection programs.

Market and Regulatory Matters

There is an established and recognized market for residential and commercial junk removal services. Our system was developed in response to a growing demand for dependable, professional, and trust-worthy junk removal services. In addition, the System responds to American consumers' desire to support veteran owned and operated businesses as consumers appreciate the character and strong work ethic offered by members and veterans of the US Armed Forces.

It will be your responsibility to research and abide by all relevant federal, state and local laws and regulations, including those specific to junk removal businesses. You will be required to comply with all general business regulations as well as those pertaining to the possession and operation of commercial vehicles. The Franchised Business will remove, upon order, non-hazardous junk for disposal, re-use and/or recycling. "Junk" is defined as items not removed in the normal municipal pick-up. You will not be in the business of regular pick-up of trash along designated residential or commercial routes, or the hauling of liquids, gases, or flammable or hazardous waste. We urge you to make inquiries about laws that may be applicable to your Franchised Business. Because our industry is regulated, you must be aware of all regulations and keep apprised of changes that may have an impact on your Franchised Business. We have not determined the licensing requirements in your proposed territory, or whether it is possible to obtain such licenses. You are solely responsible for determining licensing requirements in your proposed territory before you sign the Franchise Agreement. Your business also may be limited by exclusive territory before you sign the Franchise Agreement. Your business also may be limited by exclusive governmental licenses claimed by other garbage or waste collection companies, or by restrictions claimed on

your right to access local transfer sites or landfills. You should obtain a complete copy of your state's and other applicable statutes and regulations and discuss them with your attorney.

Our agent for service of process in Pennsylvania is Gerald Flanagan, with an address of 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312. Our agents for service of process for other states are identified by state in Exhibit A to this Franchise Disclosure Document. If a state is not listed, we have not appointed an agent for service of process in that state in connection with the requirements of franchise laws. There may be states in addition to those listed above where we have appointed an agent for service of process. There may also be additional agents appointed in some states listed.

ITEM 2 - BUSINESS EXPERIENCE

Chief Executive Officer: Gerald "Jerry" Flanagan

January 2019 to Present

JDog Carpet Services, LLC (Berwyn, PA), CEO

June 2014 to Present

JDog Franchises, LLC (Berwyn, PA), CEO

June 2014 to Present

J Dog Holdings, LLC (Berwyn, PA), President

June 2014 to Present

JD Investments LLC (Berwyn, PA), President

August 2016 to Present

JDog Handyman, LLC (Berwyn, PA), President and CEO

August 2018 to December 2019

The JDog Foundation (Berwyn, PA), CEO/Executive Director

Chairman: Christopher J. Debbas

January 2019 to Present

JDog Carpet Services, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Chairman

September 2014 to Present

J Dog Holdings, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Chairman

June 2014 to Present

JDog Franchises, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Chairman

May 2014 to Present

JD Investment Company, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Chairman

July 2014 to Present

Advanced Call Center Technologies of Jamaica, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Chairman

April 2011 to Present

SPA Car Wash Systems, LLC (Berwyn, PA), President

January 2010 to Present

ACCT Holdings, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Chairman

January 2010 to Present

Advanced Call Center Technologies, LLC (Berwyn, PA). Chairman

January 2010 to Present

Julip Run Capital, LLC (Berwyn, PA), President

January 2010 to Present

CDV Management, LP (Berwyn, PA), Partner

January 2010 to Present

CDV Equity Associates, LP (Berwyn, PA), Partner

January 2010 to Present

CD Ventures, Inc. (Berwyn, PA), President

January 2010 to Present

InDitto, LLC (Berwyn, PA), President

Vice President and Chief Financial Officer: James R. Griffiths

January 2019 to Present

JDog Carpet Services, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Chief Financial Officer

September 2014 to Present

J Dog Holdings, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Vice President

June 2014 to Present

JDog Franchises, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Vice President and Chief Financial Officer

May 2014 to Present

JD Investment Company, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Vice President

July 2014 to Present

Advanced Call Center Technologies of Jamaica, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Executive Vice President

April, 2011 to Present

Spa Car Wash Systems, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Vice President/CFO

January, 2010 to Present

Advanced Call Center Technologies, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Executive Vice President

January 2010 to Present

ACCT Holdings, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Executive Vice President

January 2010 to Present

Julip Run Capital, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Vice President

January 2010 to Present

CDV Management, LP (Berwyn, PA), Vice President

January 2010 to Present

CDV Equity Associates, LP (Berwyn, PA), Vice President

January 2010 to Present

CD Ventures, Inc. (Berwyn, PA), Vice President

January 2010 to Present

Inditto, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Vice President

President and Chief Operating Officer: Kevin Kopa

January 2016 to Present

Vice President of Training and Development: James Caudle

March 2019 to Present

JDog Franchises, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Director of Franchise Operations

August 2018 to March 2019

The Junkluggers (Abington, PA), General Manager

April 2017 to August 2018

JDog Veteran Opportunity Partners (Berwyn, PA), Territory Manager April 2013 to April 2017

Vice President of Franchise Development: Terry Corkery

January 2019 to Present

JDog Carpet Services, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Vice President of Franchise Development August 2018 to Present

JDog Franchises, LLC (Berwyn, PA), Director of Franchise Development August 2016 to August 2018

Driven Brands (Charlotte, NC), Franchise Development and Real Estate Manager October 2015 to July 2016

ITEM 3 - LITIGATION

No litigation information is required to be disclosed in this item.

ITEM 4 - BANKRUPTCY

No bankruptcy information is required to be disclosed in this item.

ITEM 5 - INITIAL FEE

The initial franchise fee for a JDog Junk Removal & Hauling franchise Business ranges between \$10,000 and \$45,000 depending on the population of your territory ("Initial Fee"). The Tier 1 Initial Fee, which applies to territories with populations of approximately 200,000 people, is \$45,000. The Tier 2 Initial Fee, which applies to territories with populations between 50,000 and 100,000 people, is \$25,000. The Tier 3 Initial Fee, which applies to territories with populations less than 50,000 people, is \$15,000. All territories are limited to a 25-mile radius.

You must pay us the Initial Fee in a lump sum when you sign the Franchise Agreement. The Initial Fee is not refundable in whole or in part under any circumstances.

The Initial Fee is uniformly imposed on all franchisees subject to this Disclosure Document. We reserve the right, but are not obligated, to reduce the Initial Fee for existing franchisees who elect to purchase additional franchises.

There are no other required payments or fees to be made to the franchisor or its affiliates for goods or services before the business opens.

ITEM 6 - OTHER FEES

Fee ¹	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Royalty			

Fee ¹	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
- Tier 1 Royalty	(a) \$0 each month for months one through six (1-6) of the Term; (b) \$800 each month for month seven through twelve (7-12) of the Term; (c) \$1,200 each month for the months thirteen through twenty-four (13-24) of the Term; (d) \$1,600 each month for months twenty five through thirty-six (25-36) of the Term; (e) \$2,000 each month, for months thirty seven through forty eight (37-48) of the Term; (f) \$2,400 each month forty nine (49) through the end of the term.	First Business Day of Month via EFT or other means designated by Franchisor	Royalty Fee to be paid via EFT or other means designated by franchisor.

Fee ¹	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
- Tier 2 Royalty	 (a) \$0 each month for months one through six (1-6) of the Term; (b) \$400 each month for months seven through twelve (7-12) of the Term; (c) \$600 each month for the months thirteen through twentyfour (13-24) of the Term; (d) \$800 each month for months twenty five through thirty-six (25-36) of the Term; (e) \$1000 each month, for months thirty-seven through forty-eight (37-48) of the Term; and (f) \$1,200 each month, for months forty-nine (49) through the end of the Term. 	First Business Day of Month via EFT or other means designated by Franchisor	Royalty Fee to be paid via EFT or other means designated by franchisor.
- Tier 3 Royalty	 (a) \$400 each month for months one through six (1-6) of the Term; (b) \$600 each month thereafter through the end of the Term 	First Business Day of Month via EFT or other means designated by Franchisor	Royalty Fee to be paid via EFT or other means designated by franchisor.
Transfer	\$10,000, plus any broker fee payable by franchisor as a result of your transfer.	\$5,000 upon announcing intention; \$5,000 upon approval of transfer.	If you sell your franchise to a prospect who is subject to a commission payable by us, you must pay the commission upon transfer.

Fee ¹	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Renewal	\$10,000	Six months before the expiration of current term	None
Marketing Fund ²	Currently \$0, not to exceed \$300 per month.	First Business Day of Month via EFT or other means designated by Franchisor	See Item 11 for a detailed discussion about the Marketing Fund.
Local Advertising Fund	Currently \$0. If fund is established, the greater of 2% of previous month gross sales or \$500.00 per territory/month.	First Business Day of Month via EFT or other means designated by Franchisor	See Item 11 for a detailed discussion about the Marketing Fund.
Local Advertising Cooperative	Currently \$0. If advertising cooperative is created, must contribute the greater of 2% of the previous month's sales or \$500.00 per territory/month.	First Business Day of Month via EFT or other means designated by Franchisor	See Item 11 for a detailed discussion about the Marketing Fund.
Late Payment	\$100 for first occurrence; \$200 for second occurrence; \$300 for third occurrence and subsequent occurrences ³	Immediately upon notice by Franchisor	Fee is incurred should you fail to make a required payment pursuant to the terms of your Franchise Agreement.

Fee ¹	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Territorial	Return of fees collected for first	Immediately	Fee is incurred should
Policy	occurrence; return of fees	upon notice by	you fail to obey the
	collected plus \$500 for second	Franchisor	Territorial Policy as
	occurrence and return of fees		defined in the Operations
	plus \$1,000 for subsequent		Manual, including, but
	occurrences ⁴		not limited to, performing
			a job in another
			franchisee's territory.

¹Unless otherwise noted, all fees are uniformly imposed by and payable to JDog Franchises, LLC and are non-refundable.

²Some existing franchisees are not subject to this fee or are subject to a reduced fee. In some instances, these franchisees have been granted the right to purchase additional franchises under the same terms as their original franchise agreements.

³Franchisee is subject to termination after 3rd occurrence in a twelve month period.

⁴Franchisee is also required to forfeit any fees paid earned from activity that violates the Territorial Policy. Franchisee is subject to termination for a third or subsequent occurrence.

ITEM 7 - ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

Type of Expenditure	Amo	ount	Method of	When Due	To Whom Payment Is to Be
Type of Expenditure	Low	High	Payment	When Duc	Made Made
Initial Franchise Fee ¹	\$10,000	\$45,000	Lump Sum	When you sign the Franchise Agreement	Us
Approved towing vehicle ²	\$0	\$7,500	Lump Sum Deposit	As Incurred	Vehicle owner/dealer
Trailer ³	\$0	\$1,000	Lump Sum Deposit	As Incurred	Trailer owner/dealer
Equipment carts/dollies, uniforms, misc. 4	\$500	\$2,500	Lump Sum	As Incurred	Suppliers
Permits & Licenses ⁵	\$200	\$750	As Incurred	As Incurred	Governmental Authorities
Signage-vehicle wrap ⁶	\$1,000	\$8,000	As Agreed	As Incurred	Supplier
Insurance ⁷	\$750	\$12,000	As Required by Vendor	As Required by Vendor	Insurance Carrier/Broker
Cell phone, computer/software/email ⁸	\$650	\$1,500	As Incurred	As Incurred	Supplier
Professional Fees	\$500	\$2,000	As Incurred	As Incurred	Various
Travel, accommodations and meals during Initial Training ⁹	\$300	\$3,000	As Incurred	As Incurred	Various

Type of Expenditure	Amount		Method of	When Due	To Whom Payment Is to Be
-	Low	High	Payment		Made
Storage Unit or Warehouse ¹⁰	\$100	\$3,000	As required by landlord	As required by landlord	Landlord
Initial Marketing ¹¹	\$3,000	\$6,000	As Incurred	Used within 30 days before and/or after your opening date.	Kept in account and verification of expenditures as requested
Wages ¹²	\$4,000	\$35,000	As Incurred	As Incurred	Employee(s)/ Payroll Service
Additional Funds 3 months ¹³	\$9,000	\$30,000	As Incurred	As Incurred	Various
Total ¹⁴ :	\$30,000 to \$157,250				

¹ The Initial Franchise Fee is \$10,000 to \$45,000 depending on population size.

² Reflects deposit on an approved towing vehicle or box/dump truck. You must own or lease an approved vehicle with appropriate towing and/or hauling capacity. Vehicle may be purchased, leased or financed. We recommend you choose to lease or finance, to reduce your upfront cash requirement. All vehicles must be pre-approved and must wear our standard graphics

³ Reflects deposit on either (1) a 6' x 6' x 12' double axle trailer or (2) a 7' HIGH x 6' x 12' or larger enclosed trailer. This estimate is subject to changes and regional variations in the market for such items. Prospective Franchisee is strongly encouraged to research the current cost of such items in the intended market area. Any trailer must meet our minimum standards as outlined in our operations manual.

⁴ Estimate, subject to changes and regional variations in the market for such items. Prospective Franchisee is strongly encouraged to research the current cost of such items in the intended market area. You must purchase uniforms as required in Operations Manual.

⁵ The cost of permits and licenses are specific to the Franchisee's selected state and local government. The cost provided is strictly an estimate and a prospective Franchisee is strongly encouraged to research governmental requirements for their specific area

- ⁶ Reflects deposit on wrap/graphics for vehicle and trailer. Pricing will vary depending on the type of vehicle and trailer purchased/leased. You should inquire before selecting these items.
- ⁷ This three month estimate is based on monthly fees ranging from \$250 to \$2,000. Insurance premiums may vary based on the Franchisee previous claim history and/or their selected area of operations for their Franchised Business.
- ⁸ You must have a dedicated laptop computer with internet access and must license or purchase the scheduling software we designate and financial management software (Such as Quickbooks®). You must also have a cell phone with a separate phone number for accepting business calls. 1 email per territory is provided to the franchisee at no cost. Each additional email is paid for annually as reflected in the Operations Manual.
- ⁹ This estimate includes travel to and from the JDog UniversityTM training location, food and hotel accommodations for you and up to one (1) employee for six (6) days and six (6) nights.
- ¹⁰ You are required to rent a storage facility or a warehouse to store resalable items and sort scrap.
- ¹¹ You must expend the Initial Marketing funds from the 30 days prior to, through the first 30 days of operation of the Franchised Business on marketing and promoting your Franchised Business in the Territory, as part of your grand opening. \$3,000 is the minimum requirement; however, we may recommend a higher amount in certain markets, based on costs and conditions in your area.
- ¹² You will require one full time employee during the first 12 weeks of operation, beginning with your soft opening date. Estimated wage ranges are calculated for the initial 3-month expenditure.
- ¹³ The estimate of additional funds for the initial period of your junk removal business is based on estimated operating expenses for the first three months of operation. The Franchisor relied upon his experience operating a JDog Junk Removal & Hauling location for approximately 3 years. Factors such as cost of living, cost of rental space, and cost of hiring additional help can all play a role in calculating this figure. The additional funds required will vary by the area.
- ¹⁴ We do not provide direct financing for any part of your initial investment. For information on assistance, we may provide in your effort to secure third party financing, please refer to Item 10 of this Disclosure Document.

ITEM 8 - RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCT AND SERVICES

Required Purchases:

You must purchase or lease certain items for your Franchised Business meeting our specifications. These items include an approved tow vehicle or box/dump truck with appropriate towing or hauling capacity and a 16 cubic yard dumpster or trailer. All vehicles must be pre-approved and must wear the same standard graphics, a 6'x12' trailer with 6' walls, truck wrap, signage, uniforms, marketing materials, tools, equipment, trailer tarp and computers. We will provide specifications for these products and services, and it will be up to you to find suppliers that meet our specifications. Specifications include but are not limited to: standards for gross tonnage capacity, performance, type and appearance for your truck (to be provided in Operations Manuals); memory, capacity and software capabilities of your computer (see Item 11); and capabilities of your telephone equipment (to be provided in Operations Manuals). Specifications and standards for these items are included in the Operations Manuals and may be updated or modified periodically by us.

You will require sufficient space to store and sort junk for scrap, recycling and repurposing. You are required to rent a storage unit or warehouse space for this purpose. We do not have any specific requirements for the quality and condition of either space.

Required and Approved Suppliers:

Your service vehicle must be wrapped in our standard graphics according to our specifications from our approved vendor(s), and you must use the scheduling software from our approved supplier. Our approved suppliers will be provided in the Operations Manual. Other than these approved suppliers, we have no mandatory suppliers for any supplies and/or services related to the franchise system. We may recommend a supplier for other products and/or services, but currently, we will not require you to use that supplier. We reserve the right to institute required suppliers for other products or services in the future. If we do so, we may also issue criteria for alternative supplier approval. We will update our Operations Manuals to reflect these required suppliers and criteria or they may be requested from us directly in writing on a case-by-case basis.

Currently, neither we nor any of our officers own any interest in any supplier of any item you are required to purchase.

Insurance:

Franchisee will ensure that the following insurance coverage is placed and maintained during the entire Term and any duly exercised Renewal Term: (a) reasonable comprehensive public liability and property damage insurance, including personal and bodily injury liability, contractual liability, employers' liability, and owners' and contractors' protective insurance coverage with respect to the activities conducted by Franchisee and any employee, agent or other person performing work on behalf of Franchisee with respect to the Franchised Business, with a policy limit of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence/\$2,000,000 in aggregate or such greater amount as may be specified in writing by Franchisor from time to time and (b) reasonable owned and non-owned vehicle liability

insurance with a policy limit of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence/\$2,000,000 in aggregate or such other amount as may be specified in writing from time to time by Franchisor for any vehicle used to any extent in the Franchised Business. The insurers, amounts and types of insurance shall be subject to prior written approval of Franchisor, which Franchisee will seek in a timely fashion. Franchisor may from time to time require that Franchisee cause such coverage to be added to or otherwise amended in accordance with recommendations of Franchisor's independent insurance advisor.

It is your responsibility to research and comply with any and all local insurance minimums, including but not limited to workers compensation and vehicle liability requirements.

Please refer to Item 12.12 of the Franchise Agreement for additional detail on the Franchisee's insurance requirements.

Revenue from Franchisee Purchases:

We are not currently an approved supplier of any of these items, nor are any of our affiliates. We do not currently derive income based on your required purchases or leases and did not do so in our 2023 Fiscal Year. The purchase and lease of items that meet our specifications or from approved suppliers will represent approximately fifty percent (50%) of your total expenses in connection with the establishment of the Franchised Business, and approximately fifty percent (50%) of your total expenses in connection with the ongoing operation of the Franchised Business.

Purchasing/Distribution Cooperatives:

Currently, there are no purchasing or distribution cooperatives. However, we can require that you make your purchases through a cooperative if one is formed.

Purchase Arrangements:

We have negotiated preferred pricing with certain recommended suppliers, including price terms, for the benefit of franchisees; and we recommend certain suppliers based on our experiences. While none of these suppliers are currently mandatory, we reserve the right to mandate specific suppliers in the future.

Benefits from Purchases:

Currently, we do not provide material benefits (for example, renewal or granting additional franchises) to a franchisee based on a franchisee's purchase of particular products or services or use of particular suppliers.

ITEM 9 - FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

The following table lists your principal obligations under the franchise and other agreements. It will help you find more detailed information about your obligations in these agreements and in other items of this disclosure document.

agreements and in other items of this disclosure document. Section in Example 2. Item in Disclosure						
Obligation	Section in Franchise Agreement	Document				
a. Site selection and acquisition/lease	Not Applicable	Not Applicable				
b. Pre-opening purchases/leases	2.3, 3, 5.1	5, 6, 7, 9				
c. Site development and other pre-opening requirements	2.3, 3, 4, 5	5, 6, 7, 9				
d. Initial and ongoing training	13.1, 13.2	9, 11				
e. Opening	2.3	11				
f. Fees	3, 9.4, 9.5, 16 (b)	5, 6				
g. Compliance with standards and policies/Operating Manual	7.1, 12.1	8, 9, 15, 16				
h. Trademarks and proprietary information	11	13, 14				
i. Restrictions on products/services offered	7.2, 7.3, 7.4, 7.5, 7.6	16				
j. Warranty and customer service requirements	12.3, 12.6	Not Applicable				
k. Territorial development and sales quotas	2.1, 2.2	12				
1. Ongoing product/service purchases	12.6	7				
m. Maintenance, appearance and remodeling requirements	5.3	8				
n. Insurance	12.12	7				
o. Advertising	9	6, 7, 11				
p. Indemnification	19.1	Not Applicable				
q. Owner's participation/management/staffing	10.1, 10.2	15				
r. Records and reports	8.3, 12.5, 12.8	21				

Obligation	Section in Franchise Agreement	Item in Disclosure Document
s. Inspections/audits	12.8	Not Applicable
t. Transfer/Assignment	17	17
u. Renewal	16	17
v. Post-termination obligations	2.5, 14, 15	17
w. Non-competition covenants	18	Not Applicable
x. Dispute resolution	19.12, 19.13	Not Applicable
y. Other		

ITEM 10 - FINANCING

We offer limited financing to qualified candidates up to \$25,000 with interest charged at a twelve percent (12%) annual percentage rate to defray the Initial Franchise Fee. You must sign a Promissory Note

Item	Source of	Down	Amount	Term	Interest	Monthly	Prepay	Security	Liability	Loss of
Financed	Financing	Payment	Financed		Rate	Payment	Penalty	Required	on	Legal
									Default	Right on
										Default
Initial	JD	\$10,000	\$15,000	24 to	12%	\$700 to	none	Personal	Loss of	Waiver
Fee	Investment	to	to	36		\$900		guaranty	franchise	notice.
	Company,	\$20,000	\$25,000	months					– unpaid	Confess
	LLC								loan 1	judgment

If you default on your obligations under the Promissory Note, we have the right to require immediate payment of the full balance of the amount owing under the Promissory Note, collect the full balance owing from you or any guarantor, file suit and obtain judgment, take possession of any collateral, or sell, lease or otherwise dispose of any collateral at public or private sale, with or without advertisement. You must also pay our costs to collect the debt, including courts costs and reasonable attorney's fees. Additionally, a default of the Promissory Note is a default of the franchise agreement, and we may terminate your franchise agreement. A copy of the Promissory Note is attached as Exhibit "K" to this Disclosure Document.

ITEM 11 - FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS AND TRAINING

Except as listed below, we are not required to provide you with any assistance.

Pre-Opening Assistance

Before you open your Franchised Business, the Company will:

- 1. Provide electronic artwork for advertising use, specifications for marketing materials, equipment and other materials related to the operation of your franchise (Franchise Agreement, Sections 5,7 and 12);
- 2. Provide Franchise Business with on-line and/or electronic access to our Operations Manual (Franchise Agreement Section 13); a copy of the Table of Contents of the Operations Manual is attached as Exhibit "C" to this Disclosure Document. Since our manual is electronic, this represents an approximation of how many pages would be devoted to each topic, were the manual in paper form. In total, the current Operations Manual would represent approximately 98 pages, if printed. You may not copy or print the Operations Manual without permission of JDog Franchises, LLC;
- 3. Provide initial JDog UniversityTM training program for you and up to one (1) employee, which you both must complete to our satisfaction. The JDog UniversityTM training program consists of both in-class and in-field training (Franchise Agreement Sections 10 and 13).
- 4. Provide current list of suggested prices for the Services (Franchise Agreement Section 7.4).

Post-Opening Assistance

During the operation of the Franchised Business, the Company will:

- 1. Provide electronic access to our confidential Operations Manuals (Franchise Agreement, Section 13.3);
- 2. Administer and maintain the JDog Junk Removal & Hauling website, www.jdogjunkremoval.com, which will list and may include a page specific to the Franchised Business location, with your contact information;
- 3. Provide you with general advice, assistance and field support as we deem helpful to you in the ongoing operation, advertising and promotion of the Franchised Business (Franchise Agreement, Section 13.4);
- 4. Coordinate and conduct periodic JDog UniversityTM training programs for franchisees as we in our sole discretion deem necessary (see Franchise Agreement, Section 13.1);
- 5. On a periodic basis, conduct inspections of the Franchised Business and its operations and evaluations of the methods and staff employed at the Franchised Business (Franchise Agreement, Section 13.3).
- 6. Provide notice of any changes to suggested prices for Services (including any temporary promotional changes). Such changes shall be effective upon receipt, unless otherwise stated in the notice. You are under no obligation to adhere to the suggested prices, but should be aware that promotional and marketing materials and campaigns prepared and provided by us may include such prices.

Advertising and Promotion

<u>Initial Marketing Fee.</u> The Initial Marketing Fee is \$3000 - \$6,000. We will determine how you must expend the Initial Marketing Fee from the 30 days prior to, through the first 30 days of operation of the Franchised Business on marketing and promoting your Franchised Business in the Territory, as part of your grand opening. Marketing will consist of all forms of marketing and advertising we deem effective, in our sole discretion. This may include, but is not limited to traditional print, electronic and social media. We may request proof of such expenditures.

<u>National Advertising and Marketing Fund</u>. We may establish a national advertising and marketing fund for JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses (the "**Marketing Fund**"). If we establish a Marketing Fund, you must contribute to the Marketing Fund in an amount up to \$300 per month ("**Marketing Fund Contribution**"). JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses owned by us or our affiliates will contribute to the Marketing Fund on the same basis as our franchisees. As of the conclusion of our 2023 Fiscal Year, we have not established or used a national advertising fund.

We will direct all programs that the Marketing Fund finances, with sole control over the creative concepts, materials, and endorsements used and their geographic market, media placement and allocation. The Marketing Fund may pay for producing video, audio, written materials and other electronic media; developing, implementing, and maintaining the Franchise System Website (defined below) or related websites that promote JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses and/or related strategies; administering regional and multi-regional marketing and advertising programs (including purchasing trade journal, direct mail, and other media advertising); using advertising, promotion, and marketing agencies and other advisors to provide assistance; and supporting public relations, market research, and other advertising, promotion, and marketing activities. The Marketing Fund may advertise locally, regionally, and/or nationally in printed materials, on radio, and/or on the Internet, whichever we think best. The Marketing Fund may periodically give you samples of advertising, marketing, and promotional formats and materials at minimal or no cost. The Marketing Fund may sell you multiple copies of these materials at its direct cost of producing them, plus any related shipping, handling, and storage charges.

We will account for the Marketing Fund separately from our other funds. We may use the Marketing Fund to pay the reasonable salaries and benefits of personnel who manage and administer the Marketing Fund, the Marketing Fund's other administrative costs, travel expenses of personnel while they are on Marketing Fund business, meeting costs, overhead relating to Marketing Fund business, and other expenses that we incur in activities reasonably related to administering or directing the Marketing Fund and its programs, including market research, public relations, preparing materials, and collecting and accounting for Marketing Fund Contributions.

The Marketing Fund is neither our asset nor a trust. We have an obligation to hold all Marketing Fund Contributions for the benefit of the contributors and to use Marketing Fund Contributions only for their permitted purposes described above. We have no fiduciary obligation to you for administering the Marketing Fund. The Marketing Fund may spend in any fiscal year more or less than the total Marketing Fund Contributions in that year, borrow from us or others (paying reasonable interest) to cover deficits, or invest any surplus for future use. We will use

interest earned on Marketing Fund Contributions to pay costs before spending the Marketing Fund's other assets. Any funds remaining in the Marketing Fund at the end of the year will roll over to the next year. While we will not use any Marketing Fund Contributions principally to solicit new franchise sales, we do reserve the right to include a notation in any advertisement indicating "franchises available to honorably discharged US Armed Forces Veterans, Military Families, Active Duty Personnel Reservists and National Guardsmen" (with our contact information). As of the date of this Disclosure Document, we have not collected any Marketing Fund Contributions.

We will prepare an annual, unaudited statement of Marketing Fund collections and expenses and give it to you upon written request. The Marketing Fund is not audited currently. We may choose to have the Marketing Fund audited annually, at the Marketing Fund's expense, by an independent certified public accountant. We may incorporate the Marketing Fund or operate it through a separate entity when we think appropriate. Our successor entity will have all of the rights and duties described here.

The purpose of the Marketing Fund is to maximize recognition of the applicable Marks and patronage of JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses. Although we will try to use the Marketing Fund to develop advertising and marketing materials and programs, and to place such materials that will benefit all JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses, we cannot ensure that Marketing Fund expenditures in or affecting any geographic area are proportionate or equivalent to Marketing Fund Contributions by contributors operating in that geographic area or that any contributor benefits directly or in proportion to its Marketing Fund Contribution from the development of advertising and marketing materials or the placement of advertising.

We may use collection agents and institute legal proceedings to collect Marketing Fund Contributions at the Marketing Fund's expense. We also may forgive, waive, settle, and compromise all claims by or against the Marketing Fund. Except as otherwise disclosed, we assume no other direct or indirect liability or obligation to you for collecting amounts due to, maintaining, directing, or administering the Marketing Fund.

We may at any time defer or reduce the Marketing Fund Contribution and, upon 30 days' prior written notice to you, reduce or suspend Marketing Fund Contributions and operations for one or more periods of any length and terminate (and, if terminated, reinstate) the Marketing Fund. If we terminate the Marketing Fund, we will distribute all unspent monies to franchise owners, and to us and any of our affiliates, in proportion to their, and our, respective Marketing Fund Contributions during the preceding 12-month period.

Advertising Counsel Composed of Franchisees

We do not have an advertising council composed of franchisees that advises us on advertising policies. If we choose, in our discretion, to create a franchisee advertising advisory council to communicate ideas, including proposed advertising policies, we will determine in advance how franchisees are selected to the council. We reserve the right to change or dissolve such council at any time.

<u>Local Advertising</u>. Each calendar month, you agree to spend a Local Advertising Expenditure of the greater of (a) \$500 per territory or (b) 2% of your Gross Sales during the previous calendar month, to advertise and promote your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business (including the costs of online advertising). Upon our request, you must send us, in the manner we prescribe, an accounting of your Local Advertising Expenditures during the preceding months.

Your local advertising and promotions must follow our guidelines. All advertising and promotional materials developed for your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business must contain notices of our Franchise System Website's (defined below) domain name in the manner we designate. All advertising, promotion and marketing must be completely clear, factual, and not misleading and conform to both the highest standards of ethics and our advertising and marketing policies.

All advertising, promotion and marketing must conform to our System Standards. You must send us for approval samples of all advertising, promotional and marketing materials which we have not prepared or previously approved at least 10 days before you intend to use them. If we do not approve the materials within 5 days of our receipt of such materials, then they shall be deemed disapproved. You may not use any advertising, promotional or marketing materials that we have not approved or have disapproved.

Local Advertising Cooperative. We, our affiliates, or our designees may establish a local advertising cooperative ("Local Advertising Cooperative") in geographical areas in which 2 or more JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses are operating. If we establish a Local Advertising Cooperative the franchisee will contribute the greater of \$500.00 or 2% of Gross Sales per month. This contribution will count towards the Local Advertising amount required to be spent by the franchisee. The Local Advertising Cooperative will be organized and governed by written documents in a form and manner, and begin operating on a date, that we determine in advance. Such written documents will be available for participating franchisees to review. We may change, dissolve and merge Local Advertising Cooperatives. Each Local Advertising Cooperative's purpose is, with our approval, to administer advertising programs and develop advertising, marketing and promotional materials for the area that the Local Advertising Cooperative covers. If, as of the time you sign the Franchise Agreement, we have established a Local Advertising Cooperative for the geographic area in which your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business is located, or if we establish a Local Advertising Cooperative in that area during the Franchise Agreement's term, you must sign the documents we require to become a member of the Local Advertising Cooperative and to participate in the Local Advertising Cooperative and contribute your share to such cooperative program as those documents require. Your Local Advertising Cooperative contribution will be credited to your Local Advertising Expenditure described above and may be capped based on the provisions of the by-laws adopted by the Local Advertising Cooperative, subject to our approval. You will pay these monies to us electronically and we will remit them periodically to the Local Advertising Cooperative. JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses owned by us or our affiliates will contribute to the appropriate Local Advertising Cooperative on the same percentage basis as franchisees.

Each JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business contributing to the Local Advertising Cooperative's area will have 1 vote on matters involving the activities of the Local Advertising Cooperative. The Local Advertising Cooperative may not use any advertising, marketing or promotional plans or materials without our prior written consent. We will assist in the formulation of marketing plans and programs, which will be implemented under the direction of the Local

Advertising Cooperative. Subject to our approval, the Local Advertising Cooperative will have discretion over the creative concepts, materials and endorsements used by it. The Local Advertising Cooperative assessments may be used to pay the costs of preparing and producing video, audio and written advertising and direct sales materials for JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses in your area; purchasing direct mail and other media advertising for JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses in your area; implementing direct sales programs; and employing marketing, advertising and public relations firms to assist with the development and administration of marketing programs for JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses in your area.

The monies collected by us on behalf of a Local Advertising Cooperative will be accounted for separately by us from our other funds and will not be used to defray any of our general operating expenses. You must submit to us and the Local Advertising Cooperative any reports that we or the Local Advertising Cooperative require. Each Local Advertising Cooperative must prepare financial statements annually, which will be subject to review by participating franchisees.

You understand and acknowledge that your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business may not benefit directly or in proportion to its contribution to the Local Advertising Cooperative from the development and placement of advertising and the development of marketing materials. Local Advertising Cooperatives for JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses will be developed separately, and no cooperative will be intended to benefit the others. We will have the right, but not the obligation, to use collection agents and to institute legal proceedings to collect amounts owed to the Local Advertising Cooperative on behalf of and at the expense of the Local Advertising Cooperative and to forgive, waive, settle and compromise all claims by or against the Local Advertising Cooperative. Except as expressly provided in the Franchise Agreement, we assume no direct or indirect liability or obligation to you with respect to the maintenance, direction, or administration of the Local Advertising Cooperative.

Site Selection

We do not require you to secure a specific site or office space for your Franchise Business. You must however maintain sufficient space to operate computer and telephone equipment and maintain records pertaining to your Franchised Business. This can be a home office or a separate space at your discretion.

Opening a Franchised Business

The minimum length of time between signing of the Franchise Agreement and the operation of the Franchise Business is estimated to be six (6) to eight (8) weeks. Factors affecting this length of time usually include your availability for attending JDog UniversityTM training sessions and your ability to purchase the required equipment and supplies from vendors.

Operations Manual

We will provide you with access to our Operations Manual to use in the operation of your Franchise Business. The manual is confidential and will remain our property. The current table of contents of the Operations Manual is attached to this Disclosure Document as **Exhibit C**. As

our manual is now in electronic form, page numbers represent the approximate contents of each section if printed. We may modify the Operations Manual periodically to reflect changes in System Standards.

Franchise System Website.

We maintain a website ("Franchise System Website") to advertise, market, and promote JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses, the products and services that they offer and sell, and the JDog Junk Removal & Hauling franchise opportunity. We may, but are not obligated to, provide you with a webpage on the Franchise System Website that references your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business. If we provide you with a webpage on the Franchise System Website, you must (i) provide us the information and materials we request to develop, update, and modify your webpage; (ii) notify us whenever any information on your webpage is not accurate; and (iii) if we give you the right to modify your webpage, notify us whenever you change the content of your webpage. We will own all intellectual property and other rights in the Franchise System Website, including your webpage, and all information it contains (including the domain name or URL for your webpage, the log of "hits" by visitors, and any personal or business data that visitors supply). We have the right to maintain websites other than the Franchise System Website.

We will maintain the Franchise System Website, and may use the Marketing Fund's assets to develop, maintain and update the Franchise System Website. We periodically may update and modify the Franchise System Website (including your webpage). We have final approval rights over all information on the Franchise System Website (including your webpage). We may implement and periodically modify System Standards relating to the Franchise System Website.

Even if we provide you a webpage on our Franchise System Website, we will only maintain such webpage while you are in full compliance with the Franchise Agreement and all System Standards we implement (including those relating to the Franchise System Website). If you are in default of any obligation under the Franchise Agreement or our System Standards, then we may temporarily remove your webpage from the Franchise System Website until you fully cure the default. We will permanently remove your webpage from the Franchise System Website upon the Franchise Agreement's expiration or termination.

All advertising, marketing, and promotional materials that you develop for your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business must contain notices of the Franchise System Website's domain name in the manner we designate. Only we have the right to sell products sold by JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses on the Internet through the Franchise System Website. You agree that you will not sell any JDog Junk Removal & Hauling products or services to customers on a Website through the Internet or through any alternative channels of distribution, except through sales methods designated by us.

Except as provided above, or as approved by us in writing, you may not develop, maintain or authorize any website (other than the Franchise System Website), domain name, URL address, or other online presence or other electronic medium that mentions your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business, links to the Franchise System Website or displays any of the Marks. If we approve the use of any such websites, other online presences or electronic mediums, including

social networking websites (such as LinkedIn®, twitter®, facebook®, or YouTube®) in the operation of your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business, or the posting of messages relating to your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business on other websites, you will do so only in accordance with our guidelines. We reserve the right to require our approval of any message you compose for a social networking website or commentary for any other website before you post such message or commentary. We also reserve the right to revoke your approval to use any website at any time.

Computer System.

Prior to attending JDog UniversityTM training, you must obtain and use the computer hardware, scheduling system and/or software we periodically designate to operate JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Businesses (the "Computer System"). Currently, the Computer System components consist of the following:

- 1 Laptop Computer with a Printer
- 1 Wireless Internet Modem
- Scheduling Software
- Bookkeeping/accounting software, currently Quickbooks is the designated supplier

We estimate the cost of purchasing the laptop computer, the Internet modem and purchasing and licensing the scheduling software to range between \$500 and \$1,500. You must use the software we designate to schedule all jobs for your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business and to process all customer payments. We or our affiliates currently do not charge a technology fee but may do so in the future. (See Item 6). You may be required to enter into a license agreement with us/our designated supplier for the scheduling software.

Over the term of your franchise, we may modify the specifications for and components of the Computer System and you agree to implement our modifications within 30 days after you receive notice from us, which may include purchasing, leasing and/or licensing new or modified computer hardware and/or software and obtaining service and support for the Computer System. You must pay for any additional or replacement proprietary software or technology that we, our affiliates, or a third-party designee licenses to you and for other maintenance and support services that we, our affiliates or a third-party designee provides during the Franchise Agreement's term. Although we cannot estimate the future costs of the Computer System or required service or support, and although these costs might not be fully amortizable over the Franchise Agreement's remaining term, you will incur the costs of obtaining the computer hardware and software comprising the Computer System (or additions and modifications) and required service and support.

The Computer System will enable you to collect information about your market, clients, scheduling, prices, sales and payroll. At our request, you are required to sign a release with any vendor of your Computer System providing us with unlimited access to your data. We and our affiliates currently have/reserve the right to have independent, unlimited access to all information relating to your JDog Junk Removal & Hauling Business generated by your use of the scheduling software. There are no contractual limitations on our and our affiliates' right to access this information and data. We also reserve the right to have independent access to other information on your Computer System in the future, such as your Quickbooks®, if we determine it necessary

to ensure your compliance with Franchise System standards and/or to assist us in improving the Franchise System overall.

Despite the fact that you agree to buy, license, use, and maintain the Computer System according to our standards and specifications, you will have sole and complete responsibility for: (1) the acquisition, operation, maintenance, and upgrading of the Computer System; (2) your connectivity to the Computer System at all times; and (3) any and all consequences if the Computer System is not properly operated, maintained and upgraded. We estimate that your annual Computer System maintenance costs will range from \$600 to \$1,000.

Training Program.

TRAINING PROGRAM						
Subject	Hours of Classroom Training	Hours of On- The-Job Training	Location			
Marketing	6		Berwyn, PA			
Customer Focused	4.5		Berwyn, PA			
Operations Manual	2		Berwyn, PA			
Communications	1.5		Berwyn, PA			
Vendors	5		Berwyn, PA			
On the Job	5		Berwyn, PA			
Networking	3.5		Berwyn, PA			
Corporate Services	1		Berwyn, PA			
Evaluation	1.5		Berwyn, PA			
Field Day		10	TBD			
Total:	30	10				

We conduct the initial training every month, or as often as required the JDog UniversityTM training facility in Berwyn, PA. There is currently no charge for attendance at initial training by you and one of your employees. You must, however, pay for all travel and living expenses for you and your attendee(s). You will be permitted to have at least two (2) attendees at initial training. Space permitting, we may allow you, at our discretion, to bring/send additional attendees at no additional charge.

You, and if you are a corporate entity, all of your voting shareholders or members, directors, officers, and Management must complete JDog UniversityTM Initial Training to the satisfaction of Franchisor prior to the Scheduled Opening Date. The Scheduled Opening Date is typically 6 to 8 weeks after the signing of the Franchise Agreement. We also reserve the right to offer and/or require additional training or refresher courses as we deem necessary.

Currently, our training instructor is our Vice President of Training and Development, James Caudle. James joined JDog in March of 2019. Prior to joining JDog, James's experience included training with the Hillsborough, New Jersey Fire Department, United States Army, P.C. Richard & Son, and two unk removal companies including two JDog franchisees and a competitor. James trained Junior Firefighters in firefighting safety and operations. As a Team Leader in the Army, James trained his platoon in Military Police functions and marksmanship. While working as a Sales Manager with P.C. Richard & Son, he trained his subordinates on new products and their functions, and was certified as a Bose Specialist nationwide. Most recently, James has worked in the junk removal industry as a General Manager where he trained his teams on junk removal best practices while simultaneously running a successful franchise.

ITEM 12 - TERRITORY

You will receive a designated exclusive territory ("Territory") in which to operate the Franchised Business. Before signing the Franchise Agreement, we will determine your Territory by developing geographic areas with base populations of **between 180,000** and **220,000** persons for a Tier 1 territory ("Tier 1 Territory"); **between 50,000** and **100,000** persons for a Tier 2 territory ("Tier 2 Territory"); or **less than 50,000** persons for a Tier 3 territory ("Tier 3 Territory"). Territories are defined by a set of one or more contiguous zip codes, based on our experience, using data including but not limited to: zip code data, income and demographics. All territories are limited to a **25 mile radius**. Any territory with a population greater than 100,000 persons will be designated as Tier 1.

We will not establish a company-owned business or a franchise selling the same or similar goods and services under the same or similar trademarks within your Territory. We may, however, establish franchisor-owned locations or other franchises outside your Territory, regardless of proximity to the boundaries of your territory. Nothing in your Franchise Agreement prohibits us from soliciting business in your territory through alternative channels of distribution, like the internet, other than Franchised Businesses ("Alternative Channels"). We are not required to pay any compensation for soliciting or accepting orders through alternative channels inside the franchisee's territory.

We currently have no plans to do so, but we may establish, acquire or license a companyowned business or a franchise selling the same or similar goods and services under substantially different trademarks or selling substantially different goods and services under the same or similar trademarks within your Territory, provided such business it is not in direct competition with you.

There are no restrictions on your ability to relocate your Franchised Business, provided you relocate within your Territory and your new location meets the minimum standards outlined in the Operations Manual and in Item 8 of this Disclosure Document. Likewise, there are no

restrictions on the number of Trailers you may operate within your Territory, provided each Trailer and vehicle meets the minimum standards outlined in the Operations Manual and in Item 8 of this Disclosure Document and is operated within the territorial restrictions set forth in this Item 12 and the Franchise Agreement.

We currently offer a corporate sales program whereby we solicit, sell to, and negotiate terms with businesses that conduct business across multiple areas or have multiple locations either regionally or nationally, such as waste management brokers, large Government contractors and other companies that need demolition, cleaning and large item removal ("Commercial Accounts"). We may offer you the first right to service Commercial Accounts in your Territory provided that you accept the negotiated terms. We reserve the right to assign Commercial Accounts in your Territory to a third party we designate.

You may not solicit business outside of your Territory through Alternative Channels, such as the internet, catalog sales, telemarketing, or other direct marketing without our prior written permission; however, you are free to operate and solicit business in any adjacent zip code so long as you do not infringe on the designated territory of any other JDog Junk Removal & Hauling business. Your establishment of goodwill or customer relationships outside of your Territory will not limit our right to open or franchise a Junk Removal Business that encompasses such territory, in which case, you would be excluded from that territory.

Your Territorial rights are not dependent upon achievement of a certain sales volume, market penetration or other contingency, and cannot be unilaterally altered by us without your permission.

ITEM 13-TRADEMARKS

We license from J Dog Holdings, LLC the exclusive right to use or license to use the Marks, including Registration No. 4,253,237 and Registration No. 4,267,383. "JDog Junk Removal" (Reg. No. 4,253,237) was registered on the Principal Register of the United States Patent and Trademark Office (USPTO) ("Principal Register") on December 4, 2012 and our army dog logo (Reg. No. 4,267,383) was registered on the Principal Register on January 1, 2013.

MARK	USPTO NO.	FILING DATE	REGISTER
JDog Junk Removal	Reg. No. 4253237	March 30, 2012	Principal

Our affiliate, JDog Holdings, LLC, has granted us a license to use and sublicense to use the above mentioned Marks, dated September 19, 2014. The term of the license is for 5 years, with unlimited renewals. The license may be terminated if, pursuant to the United States Bankruptcy Code or any other federal or state law relating to insolvency or relief of debtors (a "Bankruptcy Law," we commence a voluntary case or proceeding; consent to the entry of an order for relief against us in an involuntary case; consent to the appointment of a trustee, receiver, assignee, liquidator or other similar official; make an assignment for the benefit of our creditors; or admit in writing our inability to pay our debts as they become due; or if a court of competent jurisdiction enters an order or decree under any Bankruptcy Law that is for relief against us in an involuntary case, or appoints a trustee, receiver, assignee, liquidator or similar official for us. Except as provided in this license agreement, there are no agreements currently in effect that significantly limit our rights to use or to license the use of the Marks in any manner material to the Franchised Business.

As of the date of this Disclosure Document with respect to both registered marks (the "Registered Marks"): (1) all affidavits required by the USPTO have been filed; (2) there are no pending infringement, opposition or cancellation proceedings; and (3) there is no pending litigation involving ownership rights material to the franchise.

During the term of your Franchise Agreement, we will grant you the right to use these Marks in the operation of your Franchised Business within a territory. By Marks we mean the trade names, trademarks, service marks and logos used to identify JDog Junk Removal & Hauling (collectively, the "Marks"). There are no agreements currently in effect which significantly limit our right to use or license the use of such trademarks, service marks, trade names, logos types or other commercial symbols in any matter material to the Franchised Business.

You must use the names and marks in full compliance with provisions of the Franchise Agreement and in accordance with our standards. You cannot use any name or Mark as a part of any corporate name which any prefix, suffix or other modifying words, terms, designs or symbols. In addition, you may not use any name or Mark in any other manner not explicitly authorized in writing by us. You must affix an ® whenever using the Registered Marks, and TM or some other symbol directed by us when using the other Marks, to indicate to the public that each of the Marks is a trademark belonging to or licensed to us. Additionally, on any printed materials bearing the Marks you must clearly indicate "Trademark licensed by JDog Franchises, LLC" or some other phrase designated or approved by us.

You may not directly or indirectly oppose our right to the trademarks, trade names, trade secrets or business techniques that are part of or licensed exclusively to JDog Junk Removal & Hauling. You must notify us immediately if you learn of a claim against your use of any of the Marks. We will take whatever action, if any, we deem appropriate. We will control any litigation or proceeding in which we defend you. We have no obligation to defend you or to take any legal action against others with respect to any claims related to your use of the Marks, but we will indemnify you against any lawsuits or damages incurred by you as a result of a successful claim of infringement brought by a third party and related to your use of a Mark in accordance with the terms of the Franchise Agreement.

If at any time During the Term or any exercised Renewal Term, we are forced to or deem it advisable to modify or discontinue use of any Marks or to adopt for use in the System any additional or substitute marks then you must promptly comply with such modification or discontinuance at your sole expense (unless such discontinuance or modification occurs during the first year of your Initial Term, in which case, we will bear the cost associated therewith.

ITEM 14 - PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS, PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

We may or may not register claims in patents or copyrights that are material to our business, but JDog Franchises, LLC does claim proprietary rights and copyrights to the confidential information contained in the Operations Manual. JDog Franchises, LLC also claims copyrights on operational materials specifically associated with the System, including the proprietary advertisements, all materials presented to prospective customers, printed materials and forms associated with the operation of a Franchised Business. We have the right to control any litigation involving any right we have or may acquire in any patent, copyright or application for either. You must promptly tell us when you learn about unauthorized use of this proprietary information or our intellectual property. We are not obligated to take any action, but will respond to this information as we deem appropriate. Our interests are to protect the integrity of the brand. We will not indemnify you for losses claimed by a third party concerning your use of this information.

There are no current determinations of the USPTO, the U.S. Copyright Office or any court regarding patents or copyrights that are material to the Franchised Business.

ITEM 15 - OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISED BUSINESS

We require that your Franchised Business be under the direct supervision, at all times, of one (1) full time general manager. If you are an individual, you will generally be the person who acts as general manager; however the general manager can be any person so long as they have been trained and thereafter approved by us. Each territory requires its own general manager. There is no requirement that the general manager own equity in you or your Franchised Business. We may request that you require your employees including your general manager to sign a Confidentially Agreement approved by us. If the franchisee is a corporate entity, any and all principals of the franchisee entity are required to sign a Franchisee Principal Guaranty, attached to the Franchise Agreement as Exhibit B.

ITEM 16 - RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL

You must operate the Franchised Business and perform all services in accordance with the Operating Guidelines and the standards established. We have an unlimited right to change the types of authorized business services that the Franchised Business provides to consumers.

Franchisee may only sell goods or services as approved by the franchisor either in the Operations Manual or otherwise in writing. There are no limits regarding customers to whom the franchisee may sell goods and services provided they do not infringe another franchisee's JDog Junk Removal & Hauling territory.

ITEM 17 – RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER and DISPUTE RESOLUTION

This table lists certain important provisions of the franchise and related agreements. You should read these provisions in the agreements attached to this disclosure document.

THE FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIP

		1112 1141110	HISE RELITIONSHIII
	PROVISION	SECTION IN FRANCHISE AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
a.	Length of the franchise term	2.4	15 years from the Scheduled Opening Date unless otherwise terminated.
b.	Renewal or extension	16	An additional 15 year Term, under the then-current contract terms for new franchisees.
c.	Requirements for franchisee to renew or extend	16	The requirements for you to renew are: (1) 9 to 12 months' notice; (2) meet our then-current requirements for franchisees; (3) not be in default or have been habitually in default; (4) sign our then-current form of Franchise Agreement; and (5) pay the renewal fee. You may be asked to sign a contract with materially different terms and conditions than your original Franchise Agreement.
d.	Termination by franchisee	None	Franchisee may terminate by any grounds permitted by law.

	PROVISION	SECTION IN FRANCHISE AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
e.	Termination by Franchisor without cause	17.5	See paragraph p. of this Item.
f.	Termination by Franchisor with cause	14	We may terminate if you are in Material Default. In some circumstances you will get notice and an opportunity to cure. In some instances your franchise may be terminated immediately.
g.	"Cause" defined – curable defaults	14.1	 a. failure to pay us, an affiliate, supplier, landlord, government authority, etc.; b. failure to offer an approved service or offering a non-approved service; c. failure to comply with any obligation under the Franchise Agreement not subject to immediate Termination.
h.	"Cause" defined – non-curable defaults	14.1	 a. Insolvency; b. Default on vehicle or trailer lease resulting in failure maintain minimum number of vehicles or trailers; c. attempted assignment or transfer without consent; d. misuse of or failure to protect our Mark(s), know-how, copyrighted material, operations manual, or other intellectual property; e. false reports; f. illegal or misleading business acts; g. criminal conviction of your owners, officers or directors h. 3 or more notices of default whether curable or non-curable.

	PROVISION	SECTION IN FRANCHISE AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
i.	Franchisee's obligations on termination/non-renewal	15	Discontinue operations; payment of all accounts by bank draft; return all items belonging to Franchisor. Abide by non-compete (see r. below)
j.	Assignment of contract by Franchisor	17.7	There are no restrictions on our right to assign.
k.	"Transfer" by Franchisee – definition	17.1-2	 a. Assignment or sale of this Agreement or any of the rights and privileges of the Franchisee, the Franchised Business or any part of it, or any share or interest in Franchisee; b. any change in the legal or beneficial ownership of voting units representing more than 10 percent of all outstanding voting units of a corporate franchisee.
1.	Franchisor approval of transfer by Franchisee	17	You must obtain our written approval before any transfer
m.	Conditions for franchisor approval of transfer	17.3	 a. Our prior approval of any advertisement for sale; b. transfer fee paid; c. transferee must be approved by us and must sign then-current Franchise Agreement; d. return of Operations Manual and all other materials; e. releases signed by franchisee(s); f. completion of JDog UniversityTM initial training by transferee; g. all agreements in good standing; h. assignment of any trailer or vehicle leases; i. Security Agreement signed.

	PROVISION	SECTION IN FRANCHISE AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
n.	Franchisor's right of first refusal to acquire franchisee's business	17.6	We have a right to match any offer to buy your Franchise Business
О.	Franchisor's option to purchase your business	15.4	None, but we have the option to buy your supplies and equipment at termination or expiration of the Franchise Agreement.
p.	Death or disability of franchisee	17.5	Estate has 6 mos. to assign to approved individual or entity. If not assigned within 6 mos., franchisor has right to terminate, unless prohibited by state law.
q.	Non-competition covenants during the term of the franchise	18	You may not directly or indirectly compete within territory, within the metropolitan area where the territory is situated, within any a 15-mile radius of any territory in the System. Subject to state law.
r.	Non-competition covenants after the franchise is terminated or expires	18	Item q. above applies for 36 months after the expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreement including any exercised term. Subject to state law.
S.	Modification of the agreement	19.9	The Franchise Agreement may only be modified by a writing signed by you and us.
t.	Integration/merger clause	19.8	Only the terms of the franchise agreement are binding (subject to your state's law). Any other promises may not be enforceable. No claim made in any franchise agreement is intended to disclaim the express representations made in this Franchise Disclosure Document.

PROVISION	SECTION IN FRANCHISE AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
u. Dispute resolution by arbitration or mediation	19.13	All claims must be presented for period of 30 days before filing suit; during which time either party may demand non-binding mediation to be held at our Berwyn, PA offices. This provision is subject to state law.
v. Choice of forum	19.12-13	Subject to potential limitations of your state's laws, litigation must be in Philadelphia, PA, except we may take action in other jurisdictions as may be necessary to obtain declaratory, injunctive, or other relief, subject to state law.
w. Choice of law	19.12	Subject to potential limitations of your state's law, Pennsylvania law applies for construction and interpretation of the Franchise Agreement, but does not give rise to statutory or regulatory claims that would not otherwise apply.

ITEM 18 - PUBLIC FIGURES

JDog Junk Removal & Hauling does not use any public figure to promote its franchises.

ITEM 19 - FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE, REPRESENTATIONS

The FTC's Franchise Rule permits a franchisor to provide information about the actual or potential financial performance of its franchised and/or franchisor-owned outlets, if there is a reasonable basis for the information, and if the information is included in the disclosure document. Financial performance information that differs from that included in Item 19 may be given only if: (1) a franchisor provides the actual records of an existing outlet you are considering buying; or (2) a franchisor supplements the information provided in this Item 19, for example, by providing information about possible performance at a particular location or under particular circumstances.

We do not make any representations about a franchisee's future financial performance or the past financial performance of company-owned or franchised outlets. We also do not authorize our employees or representatives to make any such representations either orally or in writing. If you are purchasing an existing outlet, however, we may provide you with the actual records of that outlet. If you receive any other financial performance information or projections of your future income, you should report it to the franchisor's management by contacting Jerry Flanagan at JDog

Franchises, LLC, 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312, by phone at 1.844.438.5364 or by email at jerry@jdog.com.

~Remainder of Page Left Blank Intentionally~

ITEM 20 – OUTLETS AND FRANCHISEE INFORMATION

Table No. 1System wide Summary
For Fiscal Years 2021 to 2023

Outlet Type	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets at the End of the Year	Net Change
	2021	131	143	12
Franchised	2022	143	174	31
	2023	174	192	18
	2021	0	0	0
Company/Affiliate	2022	0	0	0
	2023	0	0	0
	2021	131	143	12
Total Outlets	2022	143	174	31
	2023	174	192	18

Table No. 2

Transfers of Outlets from Franchisees to New Owners
(Other than Franchisor)
For Fiscal Years 2021 to 2023

State	Year	Number of Transfers
	2021	0
AL	2022	0
	2023	1
	2021	0
FL	2022	0
	2023	6
	2021	0
GA	2022	2
	2023	0
	2021	0
NY	2022	0
	2023	1
	2021	1
PA	2022	4
	2023	6

State	Year	Number of Transfers
	2021	0
SC	2022	2
	2023	0
	2021	0
TX	2022	4
	2023	0
	2021	0
VA	2022	0
	2023	0
	2021	1
Total	2022	12
	2023	14

Table No. 3Status of Franchise Outlets
For Fiscal Years 2021 to 2023

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termination	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations Other Reasons	Outlets at End of Year
	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
AL	2022	2	6	1	0	0	0	7
/ \ <u>_</u>	2023	7	2	3	0	0	0	6
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
AZ	2022	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
	2021	2	2	0	0	0	0	4
CA	2022	4	1	1	0	0	0	4
	2023	4	1	0	0	0	0	5
	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
CO	2022	3	1	0	0	0	0	4
	2023	4	2	0	0	0	0	6
	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
СТ	2022	3	1	0	0	0	0	4
	2023	4	2	0	0	0	0	6
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
DE	2022	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
	2023	2	1	1	0	0	0	2
FL	2021	17	0	4	0	0	0	13

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termination	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations Other Reasons	Outlets at End of Year
	2022	13	12	8	0	0	0	17
	2023	17	9	3	0	0	0	23
GA	2021	6	1	2	0	0	0	5
GA	2022	5	2	2	0	0	0	5
	2023	5	1	2	0	0	0	4
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
IA	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2021	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
ID	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
IL	2022	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
	2023	2	1	0	0	0	0	3
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
IN	2022	1	2	2	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
	2021	2	0	0	0	0	0	2
KS	2022	2	1	2	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
KY	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	3	0	1	0	0	0	2
LA	2022	2	4	3	0	0	0	3
	2023	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2021	3	2	0	0	0	0	5
MA	2022	5	0	1	0	0	0	4
	2023	4	1	3	0	0	0	2
	2021	2	3	0	0	0	0	5
MD	2022	5	4	2	0	0	0	7
	2023	7	1	1	0	0	0	7
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
MI	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	4	0	0	0	0	5

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termination	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations Other Reasons	Outlets at End of Year
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
MN	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
МО	2022	1	2	2	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
NC	2022	3	6	4	0	0	0	5
	2023	5	3	0	0	0	0	8
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
NH	2022	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
NV	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
NY	2021	7	2	1	0	0	0	8
	2022	8	2	1	0	0	0	9
	2023	9	1	0	0	0	0	10
	2021	7	0	0	0	0	0	7
ОН	2022	7	8	4	0	0	0	11
	2023	11	5	4	0	0	0	12
	2021	29	0	0	0	0	0	29
PA	2022	29	9	3	0	0	0	35
	2023	35	2	1	0	0	0	36
	2021	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
RI	2022	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2023	3	0	0	0	0	0	3
	2021	1	0	0	0	0	0	1
SC	2022	1	2	0	0	0	0	3
	2023	3	2	0	0	0	0	5
	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
SD	2022	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	1	1	0	0	0	1
	2021	2	1	0	0	0	0	3
TN	2022	3	1	0	0	0	0	4
	2023	4	1	2	0	0	0	3

State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Termination	Non- Renewals	Reacquired by Franchisor	Ceased Operations Other Reasons	Outlets at End of Year
	2021	21	7	4	0	0	0	24
TX	2022	24	11	18	0	0	0	17
	2023	17	6	8	0	0	0	15
	2021	0	1	0	0	0	0	1
UT	2022	1	1	0	0	0	0	2
	2023	2	2	0	0	0	0	4
	2021	3	2	0	0	0	0	5
VA	2022	5	2	1	0	0	0	6
	2023	6	2	2	0	0	0	6
	2021	8	1	1	0	0	0	8
WA	2022	8	3	2	0	0	0	9
	2023	9	0	4	0	0	0	5
	2021	0	2	0	0	0	0	2
WI	2022	2	4	0	0	0	0	6
	2023	6	0	0	0	0	0	6
	2021	131	25	13	0	0	0	143
Totals	2022	143	88	57	0	0	0	174
	2023	174	53	35	0	0	0	192

Table No. 4Status of Company Owned Units
For Fiscal Years 2021 to 2023

State	Year	Outlets at	Outlets	Outlets	Outlets	Outlets Sold	Outlets
		Start of	Opened	Reacquired	Closed	to	at End
		Year		from		Franchisees	of the
				Franchisees			Year
- 1	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0
Total	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table No. 5Projected Openings During 2024 Fiscal Year as of May 31, 2023

		Projected New	
	Agreements Signed	Franchisees In	Projected Company
	But Businesses Not		Owned Locations In
<u> </u>		The Next Fiscal	
State	Open*	Year	Next Fiscal Year
Alabama	0	0-3	0
Arizona	0	0-3	0
California	0	0-3	0
Colorado	1	0-3	0
Connecticut	0	0-2	0
District of Columbia	0	0-1	0
Delaware	0	0-1	0
Florida	9	0-2	0
Georgia	3	0-2	0
Idaho	0	0-1	0
Iowa	0	0-1	0
Illinois	0	0-3	0
Indiana	0	0-2	0
Kansas	0	0-1	0
Kentucky	0	0-2	0
Louisiana	1	0-3	0
Maryland	0	0-4	0
Massachusetts	0	0-5	0
Michigan	5	0-2	0
Minnesota	0	0-1	0
Montana	0	0-3	0
North Carolina	4	0-1	0
New Hampshire	0	0-3	0
New York	1	0-2	0
Nevada	0	0-4	0
Ohio	0	0-2	0
Pennsylvania	1	0-1	0
Rhode Island	0	0-3	0
South Carolina	2	0-2	0
South Dakota	0	0-3	0
Tennessee	0	0-4	0
Texas	2	0-1	0
Utah	1	0-4	0
Virginia	1	0-3	0
Washington	0	0-1	0
Wisconsin	2	0-3	0
TOTALS	33	0-83	0

The names, addresses and contact information of our current franchisees as of May 31, 2023 are attached to this Franchise Disclosure Document as Exhibit G.

The name and last known address and telephone number or email of every franchisee who has had a franchise terminated, cancelled, not renewed, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under the Franchise Agreement during the most recent completed fiscal year or who has not communicated with us within 10 weeks of the Issuance Date of this Franchise Disclosure Document is listed in Exhibit G attached to this Franchise Disclosure Document. If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

In some instances, current and former franchisees sign provisions restricting their ability to speak openly about their experience with JDog Franchises. You may wish to speak with current and former franchisees but be aware that not all of those franchisees will be able to communicate with you. 16 franchisees have signed confidentiality clauses limiting their ability to discuss their experience with us during the last three fiscal years.

As of the Issuance Date of this Franchise Disclosure Document, there are no franchise organizations sponsored or endorsed by us and no independent franchisee organizations have asked to be included in this Franchise Disclosure Document. We do not have any trademark specific franchise organizations.

ITEM 21 – FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Exhibit H contains our audited financials for fiscal years ending May 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021.

Our fiscal year ends on May 31 of each year.

ITEM 22 - CONTRACTS

The form of JDog Franchises, LLC Franchise Agreement and associated schedules are attached as Exhibit B. A Representations and Acknowledgment Statement is attached as Exhibit E. Our current form of General Release is attached as Exhibit I.

ITEM 23 – RECEIPTS

The last 2 pages of this disclosure document (Exhibit L) are duplicate Receipts, which will serve as an acknowledgement by you that you have received a copy of this disclosure document. The FDD was issued on September 29, 2023. You should sign both copies of the Receipt, return one copy to us and retain on for your records. If the Receipt pages, or any other pages or Exhibits is missing from your copy of the disclosure document, please contact us immediately.

EXHIBIT A: STATE ADMINISTRATORS AND AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

PRUCESS						
STATE	STATE ADMINISTRATOR	AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS				
CALIFORNIA	Department of Financial Protection and Innovation One Sansome Street, Suite 600 San Francisco, CA 94104 415-972-8559 1-866-275-2677	Commissioner of the Dept. of Business Oversight 320 West 4th Street, Suite 750 Los Angeles 90013-2344 1-866-275-2677				
CONNECTICUT	Securities and Business Investment Division Connecticut Department of Banking 44 Capitol Avenue Hartford, CT 06106 203-240-8299	Connecticut Banking Commissioner Same Address				
DELAWARE	Secretary of State's Office - Wilmington 820 N. French Street 4th Floor Wilmington, DE 19801	The Corporation Trust Company Corporation Trust Center 1209 Orange St. Wilmington, DE 19801 (302) 658-7581				
FLORIDA	Department of Agriculture & Consumer Services Division of Consumer Services Mayo Building, Second Floor Tallahassee, FL 32399-0800 850-245-6000	Same				
HAWAII	State of Hawaii Business Registration Division Securities Compliance Branch Dept. of Commerce and Consumer Affairs 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, HI 96813 808-586-2722	Hawaii Commissioner of Securities Same Address				
ILLINOIS	Franchise Division Office of the Attorney General 500 South Second Street Springfield, IL 62706 217-782-4465	Illinois Attorney General Same Address				
INDIANA	Securities Commissioner Indiana Securities Division 302 West Washington Street, Room E 111 Indianapolis, IN 46204 317-232-6681	Indiana Secretary of State 201 State House 200 West Washington Street Indianapolis, IN 46204				
IOWA	Iowa Securities Bureau Second Floor Lucas State Office Building Des Moines, IA 50319 515-281-4441	Same				
MAINE	Department of Business Regulations State House - Station 35 Augusta, ME 04333 207-298-3671	Same				
MARYLAND	Office of the Attorney General Securities Division 200 St. Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202 410-576-6360	Maryland Securities Commissioner Same Address				

STATE	STATE ADMINISTRATOR	AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS
MICHIGAN	Michigan Department of Attorney General Consumer Protection Division Antitrust and Franchise Unit 670 Law Building Lansing, MI 48913 517-373-7117	Michigan Department of Commerce Corporations and Securities Bureau Same Address
MINNESOTA	Minnesota Department of Commerce 85 7th Place East, Suite 280 Saint Paul, MN 55101 651-296-4026	Minnesota Commissioner of Commerce Same Address
NEBRASKA	Department of Banking and Finance 1230 "O" Street, Suite 400 Lincoln, NE 68508 P.O. Box 95006 Lincoln, Nebraska 68509-5006	Same
NEW YORK	NYS Department of Law Investor Protection Bureau 28 Liberty Street, 21 st Floor New York, NY 10005 212-416-8285	Secretary of State 99 Washington Avenue Albany, New York 12231
NORTH CAROLINA	Secretary of State's Office/Securities Division Legislative Annex Building 300 Salisbury Street Raleigh, NC 27602 919-733-3924	Secretary of State Secretary of State's Office 300 Salisbury Street Raleigh, NC 27602
NORTH DAKOTA	North Dakota Securities Department 600 East Boulevard Avenue State Capitol, Fifth Floor, Dept. 414 Bismarck, ND 58505-0510 701-328-4712; Fax: 701-328-0140	North Dakota Securities Commissioner Same Address
ОНЮ	Attorney General Consumer Fraud & Crime Section State Office Tower 30 East Broad Street, 15th Floor Columbus, OH 43215	Same
OKLAHOMA	Oklahoma Securities Commission 2915 Lincoln Blvd. Oklahoma City, OK 73105 405-521-2451	Same
OREGON	Department of Insurance and Finance Corporate Securities Section Labor and Industries Building Salem, OR 96310 503-378-4387	Director Department of Insurance and Finance Same Address
RHODE ISLAND	Division of Securities 233 Richmond Street, Suite 232 Providence, RI 02903-4232 401-222-3048	Director of the Rhode Island Department of Business Regulation Rhode Island Attorney General 233 Richmond Street Providence, RI 02903-4232
SOUTH CAROLINA	Secretary of State P.O. Box 11350 Columbia, SC 29211 803-734-2166	Same

STATE	STATE ADMINISTRATOR	AGENT FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS
SOUTH DAKOTA	Division of Insurance Securities Regulation 124 South Euclid, Suite 104 Pierre, SD 57501 605-773-3563	Same
TEXAS	Secretary of State Statutory Documents Section P.O. Box 12887 Austin, TX 78711-2887 512-475-1769	Same
VIRGINIA	State Corporation Commission Division of Securities and Retail Franchising 1300 E. Main Street, 9 th Floor Richmond, VA 23219 804-371-9051	Clerk of the State Corporation Commission 1300 E. Main Street Richmond, VA 23219
WASHINGTON	Department of Financial Institutions Securities Division 150 Israel Rd S.W. Tumwater, WA 98501 360-902-8762	Director, Dept. of Financial Institutions Securities Division 150 Israel Rd S.W. Tumwater, WA 98501
WISCONSIN	Wisconsin Dept. of Financial Institutions Division of Securities 345 W. Washington Avenue, 4th Floor Madison, WI 53703 608-266-8557	Wisconsin Commissioner of Securities Same Address

EXHIBIT B: FRANCHISE AGREEMENT



with You

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

THIS Franchise Agreement ("Agreement") is made effective on the effective date shown in Schedule A (the "Effective Date")

BETWEEN: ______ (hereinafter, "Franchisee")

AND:

JDog Franchises, **LLC**, a Delaware limited liability company having its headquarters office at 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312 (hereinafter, "Franchisor").

WHEREAS:

- A. Franchisor has developed a system (the "System") providing for the operation of a retail business offering junk removal services using confidential methods, procedures, and business techniques and known to the public under the name "JDog Junk Removal & Hauling " (the "Franchised Business").
- B. The distinguishing characteristics of the System currently include, but are not limited to, the trademarks shown in Schedule A and related logos, designs, brand and slogans as may be changed pursuant to section 11.6 hereof (collectively the "Marks") licensed to Franchisor by J Dog Holdings, LLC, a Delaware limited liability company, which Marks Franchisor in turn licenses to Franchisee under the terms and conditions set forth herein.
- C. The System includes, but is not limited to, use and promotion of the Marks, Franchised Business, operating procedures, policies, manuals, slogans and techniques designed to enable franchisees to compete in the market for junk removal services.
- D. Franchisee wishes to establish and operate a Franchised Business utilizing the System at the Franchised Location described in this Agreement, and to derive the benefits of Franchisor's experience, name, advice and guidance.

NOW THEREFORE in consideration of the recitals and the covenants and agreements herein contained, the parties covenant and agree as follows:

1. DEFINITIONS

- **1.1 Definitions and Interpretation.** In this Agreement and in every amendment hereto (unless otherwise specified in any particular amendment), the following shall apply:
- (a) "Business Day" means any day, other than a Saturday, Sunday or a U.S. federal holiday, "Week" means a calendar week, beginning on a Sunday and ending on the next Saturday; and "Month" means a calendar month, or portion thereof the case of the first and last months of the Term and Renewal Term when the Term does not begin on the first day of a calendar month.

- (b) The words "Franchisor", "Affiliate", "Nominee" and "Franchisee" shall be applicable to one or more persons, firms, corporations, limited liability companies or other entities.
- (c) The singular number shall include the plural, and the masculine gender shall include the feminine and neuter genders, and vice versa.
- (d) All references to currency are expressed in U.S. Dollars.
- (e) The article, section and subsection headings are for convenience of reference only and shall not for the purpose of interpretation or any other purpose be deemed a part of this agreement.
- (f) All grammatical variations of defined terms in this agreement shall have the meaning corresponding to the grammatical variation.

2. GRANT OF LICENSE, TERM AND TERRITORY

- **2.1 Grant.** Upon the terms, covenants, and conditions set forth and referred to in this Agreement. Franchisor grants to Franchisee, and Franchisee accepts from Franchisor, the right and license, for the Term and a duly exercised Renewal Term:
- (a) to establish and operate the Franchised Business from the specific location named in Schedule A (the "Franchised Location") and offering the services available through the System (the "Services");
- (b) to use the System, the Marks and the Copyrighted Materials in connection within the operation of the Franchised Business and in accordance with this Agreement and the provisions of the Operations Manuals, or in such manner as may be approved in advance in writing by Franchisor; and
- (c) to use the copyrighted series of System manuals, including hard copy and online materials, developed and owned by Franchisor, as revised by Franchisor from time to time (collectively, the "Operations Manuals").
- **2.2 Exclusivity and Performance Standards.** The license granted in this Agreement gives Franchisee the right to establish the Franchised Business at the Franchised Location and shall extend only to the borders of the geographical area specified in Schedule A, or such further area as may be agreed in writing from time to time (the "Territory"). Except as otherwise provided herein, Franchisor agrees not to grant a franchise for another Franchised Business within the Territory so long as this Agreement is in force and Franchisee is not in default hereunder. Franchisor, for itself and its Affiliates, expressly reserves the right to:
- (i) offer the Services under the Marks through other Franchised Businesses outside of any Territory, but regardless of proximity to the boundaries of any Territory, and through channels of distribution other than Franchised Businesses; and

- (ii) offer or establish other franchises or company-owned outlets or other channels of distribution selling or leasing similar products or services under names and trademarks other than the Marks, within or without the Territory, provided it is not in direct competition with the Franchisee;
- **2.3 Scheduled Opening Date.** The parties intend that the Franchised Business will commence operation on the date specified in Schedule A (the "Scheduled Opening Date") . Franchisee will obtain and maintain all licenses, permits and inspection approvals required by law to operate the Franchised Business at the Franchised Location from and after the Scheduled Opening Date. Franchisor may extend the Scheduled Opening Date by up to 60 days on written notice from Franchisee.
- **2.4 Term.** The term of this Agreement shall commence on the Scheduled Opening Date, whether or not the Franchised Location is open for business on that date and, unless sooner terminated as herein provided, shall continue for a term of fifteen (15) years until the expiration date shown in Schedule A (the "Term"), subject to potential renewal pursuant to Article 16.

Upon provision of notice to terminate under this Section, and after a reasonable time for Franchisor to verify compliance with the conditions above, this Franchise Agreement will be terminated upon Franchisor and Franchisee entering into a mutual termination and release agreement in a form acceptable to Franchisor.

- **2.5 Territorial Policy.** Franchisee must obey the territorial policy defined in the Operations Manual (the "Territorial Policy"). Violations of the Territorial Policy, such as, but not limited to, performing a job in another franchisee's territory (except as permitted by the Territorial Policy), shall be punishable as follows:
- (a) for a 1st offense, forfeiture of any fees paid earned by offending franchisee for offending activity;
- (b) for a 2nd offense, forfeiture of any fees paid earned by offending franchisee for offending activity, plus \$500;
- (c) for a 3rd offense and any subsequent offenses, forfeiture of any fees paid earned by offending franchisee for offending activity, plus \$1,000; and
- (d) additionally, at Franchisor's sole discretion, a third or subsequent offense shall be a material default subject to immediate termination of offending franchisee's franchise agreement.
- **2.6 Territory Tiers**. For the purpose of Initial Fee and continuing Royalty obligations, the Territory designated a tier by Franchisor in Schedule A, as follows:
- (a) a territory with either (i.) a population of between 180,000 persons and 220,000 persons or (ii.) a population greater than 100,000 persons and a 25 mile radius at its widest point, shall be designated as Tier 1;
- (b) a territory with a population greater than 50,000 persons and less than 100,000 persons, shall be designated as Tier 2; and
- (c) a territory with a population fewer than 50,000 persons shall be designated as Tier 3.

3. INITIAL FEE.

In consideration of Franchisor entering into this Agreement, Franchisee will pay to Franchisor all portions of the initial fee (the "Initial Fee") designated in **Schedule A**, attached hereto and incorporated herein, on or before the due dates. The initial Fee shall be deemed to be earned in full by Franchisor upon it executing this Agreement and connecting Franchisee to the Prospects Center.

4. FRANCHISE LOCATION.

During the Term, the Franchisee will maintain all Vehicles and Trailers, wrapped and in a clean and attractive condition and maintain office equipment as required so as to comply with the Operations Manuals and to preserve, maintain and enhance the reputation and goodwill of the Franchiser and its franchisees and the value of the Marks.

5. VEHICLE AND TRAILER LEASING REQUIREMENTS

- **5.1 Lease of Vehicle and Trailer by Franchisee.** Franchisee shall purchase or enter into leases or subleases ("Vehicle Lease") for at least one franchisor approved vehicle (the "Vehicle"). Franchisee shall purchase or enter into leases or subleases ("Trailer Lease") for at least one trailer meeting our minimum requirements (the "Trailer") or another franchisor approved trailer. Vehicle and Trailer shall meet Franchisor's current specifications, which requirements are currently set out in the Franchise Disclosure Document and the Operations Manuals. Each Vehicle Lease and Trailer Lease shall only be entered into by Franchisee upon the following conditions being satisfied:
- (1) Franchisor approval of the form of the Vehicle Lease or Trailer Lease (and any preceding offer to lease or sublease) prior to Franchisee executing any such document, which approval will not be unreasonably withheld. (2) Franchisee shall deliver a complete copy of the proposed offer to lease or sublease to Franchisor at least 10 days prior to executing the Vehicle Lease or Trailer Lease, and (3) a complete copy of the Vehicle Lease or Trailer Lease as executed along with the serial numbers for the Vehicle and/or Trailer, shall be delivered to Franchisor promptly following execution.
- **5.2 Assignment of Vehicle Lease or Trailer Lease.** Franchisee shall not assign or sublet the Vehicle Lease or Trailer Lease or otherwise part with possession of the whole or any portion of the Vehicle or Trailer during the Term without first obtaining the prior written consent of Franchisor, which consent shall not be unreasonably withheld.
- **5.3 Maintenance and Upgrading of Vehicle and Trailer.** Franchisee shall at all times comply within Franchisor's standards in respect of the Vehicle's and Trailer's state of repair and appearance, including accessories and equipment.

6. CONTINUING ROYALTIES

6.1 Royalty. Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor a continuing royalty fee in accordance with the schedule set forth in Section 6.2.

6.2 Royalty fees by Tier.

- 6.2.1 for a Tier 1 Territory:
- (a) \$800.00 each month for the first twelve months beginning on the Scheduled Opening Date;
- (b) \$1200.00 each month for the months thirteen through twenty-four (13-24) of the Term;
- (c) \$1600.00 each month for months twenty-five through thirty six (25-36) of the Term;
- (d) \$2000.00 each month, for months thirty-seven (37) through the end of the Term; and
- (e) for the entirety of any Renewal Term, the highest monthly royalty rate in the thencurrent franchise agreement.
- 6.2.2 for a Territory designated as a Tier 2 Territory:
- (a) \$400.00 each month for the first twelve months beginning on the Scheduled Opening Date;
- (b) \$600.00 each month for the months thirteen through twenty-four (13-24) of the Term;
- (c) \$800.00 each month for months twenty-five through thirty-six (25-36) of the Term;
- (d) \$1,000.00 each month, for months thirty-seven (37) through the end of the Term; and
- (e) for the entirety of any Renewal Term, one half of the highest monthly royalty rate for a Standard or Tier 1 Territory in the then-current franchise agreement.
- 6.2.3 for a Territory designated as a Tier 3 Territory:
- (a) \$400 each month for the twelve (12) months beginning on the Scheduled Opening Date;
- (b) \$600.00 each month for months thirteen (13) through the end of the Term; and
- (c) for the entirety of any Renewal Term, one quarter of the highest monthly royalty rate for a Standard or Tier 1Territory in the then-current franchise agreement.
- **6.3 Calculation and Payments.** The Royalty will be paid by way of electronic transfer (automatic debit) to Franchisor within the first 3 Business Days of each month. The first month will be prorated and added to the second month if the start date is not the first day of the month. Franchisee shall execute all banking forms and documents and do all other things necessary to facilitate such payments by way of electronic transfer (automatic debit). If electronic transfer (automatic debit) of the Royalty is declined by Franchisee's bank for any reason, Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor for all costs incurred by Franchisor in connection with such declination, including any reasonable administrative fee as may be set by Franchisor from time to time.

7. OPERATION OF FRANCHISED BUSINESS

7.1 Standards of Operation. Franchisee acknowledges that the Marks, the Services and every other component of the System are important to Franchisor and its Franchisees, and Franchisee covenants and agrees to comply with the System, in its entirety as outlined in the Operations Manuals, which may be modified by the Franchisor from time to time, and in particular Franchisee covenants and agrees that Franchisee shall:

- (a) ensure that the operation of the Franchised Business is at all times under the direct control of the Franchisee or the General Manager(s) as provided in this Agreement. Where a General Manager is absent from the Franchised Location due to illness or vacation, Franchisee shall ensure that the Franchised Business is under the direct control of a member of the Management Personnel or a trained representative or employee of Franchisee approved in advance by Franchisor in its discretion;
- (b) operate the Franchised Business strictly in accordance with the standards of customer service, cleanliness, environmental safety, consistency, employee training, operation, advertising, promotion and management prescribed by Franchisor;
- (c) comply with all business policies, practices and procedures prescribed by Franchisor and outlined in the Operations Manuals;
- (d) keep the Franchised Business continuously open for business during all hours and days specified in writing by Franchisor from time to time, subject to compliance with the hours of operation required by local laws, if applicable;
- (e) prepare and sell to the public only the Services and other services designated or approved in writing by Franchisor from time to time;
- (f) maintain the interior and exterior of each Vehicle and Trailer in a safe, sound, clean and attractive condition and do all maintenance and repairs as Franchisor or lessor under each Vehicle Lease or Trailer Lease from time to time requires in writing;
- (g) store and handle any waste products strictly in accordance with local, state and federal laws and regulations and in accordance with written specifications provided;
- (h) not alter, modify or otherwise change, add to or delete from any portion of the System, Marks, Copyrighted Materials or Services as licensed hereunder;
- (i) maintain at all times a sufficient number of properly trained employees to service customers of the Franchised Business, and maintain an inventory of goods and supplies sufficient to satisfy customer demand;
- (j) maintain at all times Vehicles and Trailers for the Franchised Business in such numbers and in accordance with such specifications as Franchisor may require from time to time;
- (k) hire and supervise efficient, competent, sober and courteous operators and employees for the operation of the Franchised Business and set and pay their wages, Commissions, benefits and incentives without any liability or obligation to Franchisor;
- (l) cause all employees, while engaged in the operation of the Franchised Business, to wear uniforms of the color, design and other specifications only in accordance with the provisions of the Operations Manuals, or in such manner as may be approved in advance in writing by Franchisor, and to present a neat and clean appearance and render competent and courteous service to the customers of the Franchised Business;

- (m) use, publish or display in connection with the operation of the Franchised Business only the signs, advertising or other materials designated or approved by Franchisor;
- (n) operate the Franchised Business only under the trade name "JDog Junk Removal & Hauling" and the Marks, as designated by Franchisor, without any accompanying words or symbols of any nature except as designated or approved in writing by Franchisor;
- (o) make prompt payment in accordance with the terms of invoices rendered to Franchisee in connection with the purchase of all fixtures, equipment, supplies, advertising materials, clothing, products and any other goods, supplies, services or products supplied to Franchisee from time to time:
- (p) secure and maintain in force all required licenses, permits, approvals, and certificates relating to the operation of the Franchised Business and operate the Franchised Business in full compliance with all applicable laws, and regulations, including but not limited to all governmental regulations relating to environmental safety, occupational health and safety, ERISA, workers' compensation insurance, unemployment insurance, withholding and payment of all federal and state taxes including without limitation FICA, FUTA, income tax, sales tax and personal property tax, use tax and license fees;
- (q) advise all suppliers, contactors, employees and others with whom Franchisee deals, that Franchisee is an independent contractor and that all debts, liabilities and obligations incurred by it are for the account of Franchisee, and not Franchisor;
- (r) faithfully observe and perform in a timely fashion all covenants to be observed and performed by Franchisee pursuant to each Vehicle Lease and Trailer Lease and any lease for the Location;
- (s) use the Vehicle and Trailer solely for the Franchised Business;
- (t) conduct all advertising and use all media in accordance with lawful business practices and only in accordance with the provisions of the Operations Manuals, or in such manner as may be approved in advance in writing by Franchisor;
- (u) attend all franchise conferences and meetings as required by Franchisor from time to time;
- (v) participate in such programs as Franchisor as may be designated in the Operations Manuals, or in such manner as may be approved in advance in writing by Franchisor, including provision of service-levels as may be required for specified accounts and the use and honoring of gift certificates and coupons;
- (w) replace such items of equipment which have become obsolete or otherwise mechanically impaired, to the extent they require replacement, or as required by Franchisor from time to time; and
- (x) identify Franchisor by its legal name and as a "JDog Junk Removal & Hauling." Identify Franchisee as an "independently owned and operated franchisee of JDog Junk Removal &

Hauling" on all Vehicles, invoices, contracts, agreements, correspondence and other materials and communications used in the Franchised Business and not make any registration of any of the Marks that would grant or suggest Franchisee has ownership of the Marks.

- (y) use only the phone number(s) provided by or approved by Franchisor on any and all promotional material, advertising material, vehicle wraps, trailer wraps, social media sites, or any medium or forum promoting the franchised business.
- **7.2 Proposed Services.** If Franchisee proposes to offer for sale through the Franchised Business any services not previously designated or approved by Franchisor, then Franchisee must first submit the proposed service to Franchisor for consideration and approval. Franchisor will consider the proposed service and respond to Franchisee within a reasonable time as to whether or not the service is approved for sale through the Franchised Business. Franchisor reserves the right to make alterations to the proposed service as a condition of approval. Franchisor also reserves the right to adopt any such service for use as a standard service forming part of the Services so as to maintain consistency and enhance the System and Marks. Franchisee, in submitting any such proposal to Franchisor agrees that Franchisor may take such action, that each such submission by Franchisee to Franchisor shall constitute an irrevocable and perpetual assignment of the copyright and waiver of moral rights for the service to Franchisor, and upon each such submission shall be deemed to be part of the Know-How.
- **7.3 Sale of Services.** Franchisee acknowledges that the reputation and goodwill of the System is based upon, and can be maintained and enhanced only by, the sale of high quality services and the satisfaction of customers who rely upon the uniformly high quality of services that are sold under the System and that such continued uniformity is essential to the goodwill, success and continued public acceptance of the System. Accordingly, Franchisee agrees to sell or otherwise deal in only the Services and such other service enhancements as Franchisor designates or approves in advance in writing, which approval may be given or withheld in the sole discretion of Franchisor.
- **7.4 Pricing.** Franchisor may provide a list of suggested prices for the Services; however, Franchisee must research local competition to determine actual prices, at Franchisee's sole discretion. Franchisor will give Franchisee written notice of any temporary promotional pricing. Franchisee is under no obligation to adhere to the suggested prices, but should be aware that promotional and marketing materials and campaigns prepared and provided by the Franchisor may include such prices.
- **7.5 System Changes.** Franchisor may from time to time hereafter, by written notice to Franchisee add to, subtract from, modify or otherwise change the System, including without limitation the deletion or adoption and use of new or modified Marks and Copyrighted Material, new or enhanced services, and new techniques in connection there within. Franchisee will, at its own cost, within a reasonable amount of time following receipt of such notice, accept, implement, use and display all such changes.
- **7.6 Franchisee Programs.** Where Franchisor designates a voluntary program from time to time respecting the operation of the Franchised Business or the provision of services to specified accounts, and the Franchisee consents to such program, the respective obligations of Franchisor and Franchisee under such program shall be obligations pursuant to this Agreement.

8. SALES

- **8.1 Credit Cards and Other Methods of Payment.** Franchisee will maintain arrangements with Visa, American Express, MasterCard and additional or replacement credit card and debit card issuers or sponsors nominated by Franchisor from time to time, in order that the Franchised Business may accept customers' credit cards, debit cards, checks and other methods of payment. Whenever Franchisor designates a new payment system or financial institution for the System, Franchisee agrees to adopt the designate promptly.
- **8.2 Payments to Suppliers.** Franchisee will make all payments to Franchisor and designated and approved suppliers promptly when due and will provide proof of payment to other suppliers to Franchisor upon request. Franchisee acknowledges that failure of Franchisee to pay any other supplier in a timely manner could harm the reputation of the System and the relationship of Franchisor and its other franchisees with such supplier. If Franchisee fails to pay any other supplier in full when due, the Franchisor shall have the right, but not the obligation, to pay all or any portion of the sum due, together with accrued interest and penalties. If Franchisor makes any such payment, then Franchisor will invoice Franchisee for such payment and Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor immediately upon receipt of the invoice.
- **8.3 Notice to Meet Standards.** Should any inspection or audit reveal any non-compliance with the System or failure to meet the standards of operation, management, production, employee training, service, cleanliness, environmental safety, consistency, quality control or advertising and promotion set by Franchisor from time to time, then Franchisee shall immediately upon receipt of notice from Franchisor specifying the particulars of the non-compliance or failure by Franchisee, do all things necessary to correct the non-compliance or failure, in addition to co-operating with the representatives of Franchisor in respect of any training or retraining determined necessary by Franchisor.

9. PROSPECT CENTER and ADVERTISING

- **9.1 Order Processing.** Franchisor reserves the right to maintain online Prospect system (the "Prospect Center") to process prospective orders for the Services within the System, including all orders in the Territory and otherwise handle customer inquiries. Upon receipt of a prospective order for the Services within the Territory, Franchisor shall post such prospective order on a system-wide intranet system. Franchisee must retrieve and respond to all prospective orders for the Services in their respective Territory within 24 hours. If Franchisee is unable or not willing to respond to prospective order for services, the Franchisee must inform the Franchisor of the reason for the rejection or non-response to the prospective order within 48 hours after the prospect is posted by the Prospect Center.
- **9.2 Prospect Center Access.** Franchisor will provide Franchisee with access to the Prospect Center and a confidential password (the "Password") for the Prospect Center. Franchisee will keep the Password confidential at all times during the term of this Agreement, following any exercised renewal, and after the expiration or earlier termination of this agreement. Franchisee will not release the Password to any person, including employees of the Franchised Business, without the previous written consent of Franchisor, which consent may be withheld for any reason.

- **9.3 Particulars of Local Advertising.** Franchisee shall have the right to conduct such local advertising and promotions in respect of the Franchised Business as Franchisee shall, in its reasonable discretion desire, provided that:
- (a) Franchisee shall advertise and promote only in a manner that will reflect favorably on Franchisor, Franchisee, Services and the good name, goodwill and reputation of the System;
- (b) Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor for its approval, which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld or unduly delayed, all local advertising and promotions material to be utilized by Franchisee and until such time as Franchisor shall give its prior written approval to the use of such advertising and promotions. In no event will Franchisor take more than 30 days either to approve or to reject such local advertising or promotions material. Franchisor reserves the right to adopt any such advertising or promotions for general use in advertising or promoting the Services. Franchisee, in submitting any such advertising or promotions, agrees that Franchisor may take such action, and that each such submission shall constitute an irrevocable and perpetual assignment of the copyright and waiver of moral rights for such advertising or promotions, and upon each such submission shall be deemed to be part of the Know-How;
- (c) Franchisee shall prominently display, at its expense, in connection with the Franchised Business, signs of such nature, form, color, number, location and size and containing such matter as Franchisor may direct or approve in writing from time to time and such signs shall be purchased from Franchisor or from suppliers designated or approved by Franchisor;
- (d) Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor is the sole and exclusive owner of all copyrights and that all advertising and promotional material (including Copyrighted Materials) prepared by or on behalf of Franchisor shall at all times remain the property of Franchisor; and
- (e) Franchisee agrees to advertise the Franchised Business (if so directed by Franchisor at Franchisee's expense) in the white pages and classified section (yellow pages) of all local major telephone directories, using only such information as may be approved by Franchisor. If other franchisees are served by the same white pages or classified section, Franchisor shall have the right to require group listing therein, to make direct arrangements with the telephone company and to allocate an equitable part of the cost thereof to Franchisee.
- (f) Each calendar month, Franchisee shall spend, at a minimum, the greater of (i) five hundred dollars (\$500) or (ii) 2% of Franchisee's Gross Sales during the previous calendar month, on local advertising to advertise and promote the Franchised Business.

9.4 Initial Marketing Fee. Franchisee agrees that:

- (a) recognizing the importance and unique marketing needs of the Franchised Business in the early months of operations, Franchisee agrees to have set aside and available, \$3,000 (the "Initial Marketing Fee") upon execution of this Agreement, but not upon the execution of any renewal Agreement;
- (b) the Franchisee shall expend the Initial Marketing Fee from the 30 days prior to, through the first 30 days of operation of the Franchised Business on marketing and promoting the Franchised

Business in the Territory, in such manner as Franchisor determines in its sole discretion. Franchisee will take reasonable steps to target such marketing expenditures towards the market encompassing the Territory, as Franchisor reasonably defines such market.

- (c) the Initial Marketing Fee shall not be used to defray any of Franchisee's general operating expenses. Franchisee shall provide an account of Initial Marketing Fee expenditures upon request; and
- (d) except as expressly provided for in this Article, Franchisor assumes no direct or indirect liability or obligation to Franchisee with respect to the maintenance, direction or administration of the initial Marketing Fee. The Initial Marketing Fee shall not be applied in discharge of the Franchisee's obligations under this Agreement.
- **9.5 Marketing Fund.** If Franchisor establishes a national marketing fund (the "Marketing Fund") on behalf of the System for national advertising and marketing, Franchisee is required to contribute an amount up to three hundred dollars (\$300) per month, as specified by Franchisor. Payments will be made in the same manner and time as the Royalty Fees. Franchisor may require Franchisee to allocate to the Marketing Fund, all or any portion of Franchisee's required contributions to a regional fund or for Local Advertising as described in Section 9.3.
- (a) Except as specified in Section 9.3, Franchisor shall direct all advertising and marketing programs and shall have sole discretion to approve or disapprove the creative concepts, materials and media used in such programs and the placement and allocation thereof. Franchisee agrees and acknowledges that the Marketing Fund is intended to maximize general public recognition and acceptance of the Marks and enhance the collective success of all Franchise Businesses operating under the System.
- (b) Franchisor shall contribute to the Marketing Fund on the same basis as Franchisee with respect to JDog Junk Removal & Hauling businesses operated by Franchisor.
- (c) Franchisor may use the Marketing Fund to satisfy any and all costs of developing, preparing, producing, directing, administering, conducting, maintaining and disseminating advertising, marketing, promotional and public relations materials, programs, campaigns, sales and marketing seminars and training programs of every kind and nature, through media now existing or hereafter developed (including, without limitation, the cost of television, radio, magazine, newspaper and electronic advertising campaigns; direct mail and outdoor billboard advertising; public relations activities; conducting marketing research, employing advertising agencies to assist therein; developing and maintaining an Internet website; and personnel and other departmental costs for advertising that Franchisor internally administers or prepares).
- (d) The Marketing Fund will be operated solely as a conduit for collecting and expending the advertising contributions for the System. The Marketing Fund will not be used to defray any of Franchisor's general operating expenses, except for reasonable administrative costs and overhead that Franchisor may incur in activities related to the administration and direction of the Marketing Fund and such costs and expenses pursuant Section 13.3(c). The Marketing Fund and its earnings shall not otherwise inure to Franchisor's benefit.

- (e) Franchisor will prepare an annual statement of the Marketing Fund's operations and will make it available to Franchisee upon request. In administering the Marketing Fund, Franchisor undertakes no obligation to make expenditures for Franchisee that are equivalent or proportionate to Franchisee's contribution or to ensure that any particular franchisee benefits directly or pro rata from the production or placement of advertising.
- (f) Although the Marketing Fund is intended to be of perpetual duration, Franchisor may terminate it at any time and for any reason or no reason. Franchisor will not terminate the Marketing Fund, however, until all monies in the Marketing Fund have been spent for advertising or promotional purposes or returned to contributors, without interest, on the basis of their respective contributions.

10. MANAGEMENT AND EMPLOYEES

10.1 Management Personnel. Franchisee or, if Franchisee is an entity, all of its voting shareholders or members (contingent or otherwise), directors and officers, and the Management Personnel, or any replacement(s) approved in writing by Franchisor shall complete initial training to the satisfaction of Franchisor prior to the Scheduled Opening Date, unless waived in writing by Franchisor in its sole discretion for any particular person(s). Once approved, Franchisee will cause Management Personnel to participate, on a full-time working basis (i.e., a minimum of 40 hours per week), in the management and operation of the Franchised Business. Franchisee shall verify that all Management Personnel have the legal right to work in the United States. The Management Personnel named first in Schedule A shall be the initial general manager of the Franchised Business (hereinafter called the "General Manager", which term shall include every other person who in the future acts as general manager of the Franchised Business). Franchisee shall ensure that every person who acts as General Manager from time to time is not (while so acting) engaged in any retail business activity other than the Franchised Business. The General Manager must participate on a full-time basis (i.e., a minimum of 40 hours per week) in the operation of the Franchised Business. Unless waived in writing by the Franchisor, Franchisee will ensure that the Franchised Business employs one full-time General Manager. Franchisee will not hire anyone to act as General Manager without the prior written approval of Franchisor. As a condition of such approval, the managerial candidate must complete the training requirements set out herein to the satisfaction of Franchisor. Franchisor may charge Franchisee Franchisor's then current standard training fee for any candidate to replace the General Manager. In the event of the resignation, termination, death or incapacity of any person acting as General Manager or other Management Personnel, Franchisee shall have a period of 30 days after such resignation, termination, death or incapacity in which to complete arrangements for replacement and training of such person.

10.2 Employees. Franchisee will hire all employees of the Franchised Business, and shall be responsible exclusively for payment of wages, benefits, statutory remittances and compliance with other terms and conditions of their employment and for the proper training of them in the operation of the Franchised Business. At the direction of Franchisor, Franchisee will cause such employees as may be designated by Franchisor who are not involved in initial training to complete training programs developed by Franchisor. Franchisee will be solely responsible for all direct and indirect costs of such training in accordance with sections 15.1 and 15.2 herein. Franchisee shall verify that all employees have the legal right to work in the United States.

11. LICENSE GRANTED TO FRANCHISEE

11.1 Nature of Grant. The license granted by this Agreement is a license to use the System and Marks only in connection with operation of the Franchised Business in the Territory during the Term. Nothing in this Agreement shall give Franchisee any other right, title or interest in or to any part of the Marks or the System.

11.2 Use of Name and Marks. Franchisee shall operate the Franchised Business continuously throughout the Term and any duly exercised Renewal Term under the name "JDog Junk Removal & Hauling " or such alternate name or names as Franchisor may direct in accordance with the provisions of the Operations Manuals, or in such manner as may be approved in advance in writing by Franchisor from time to time, and Franchisee's name shall be clearly marked on all documented and electronic representations of the Franchised Business as well as on all Franchisee's advertising, stationery, business cards, purchase orders, sales slips, checks, and other business documents in a manner specified or approved by Franchisor and which clearly indicates that Franchisee is the person, firm or corporation, as the case may be, operating the Franchised Business pursuant to a license from Franchisor. Franchisee shall use TM or some other symbol directed by Franchisor, to indicate to the public that each of the Marks is a trademark belonging to Franchisor and shall in such usage clearly indicate this by using the phrase "Trademark licensed by JDog Franchises, LLC" or some other phrase designated or approved by Franchisor. Franchisee shall not use, as part of the corporate name of any corporation or other business entity which may operate the Franchised Business (or any other corporation or business entity in which Franchisee has any interest), any of the Marks or any variation or derivative thereof or any word or phrase or combination of words confusingly similar thereto or colorable imitative thereof, nor may Franchisee use the Marks in connection with the sale or offering for sale of any item which has not been properly approved for sale pursuant to the requirements of this Agreement. All provisions of this Agreement applicable to the Marks shall apply to any additional proprietary trade and service marks and commercial symbols hereafter authorized by Franchisor for use by Franchisee from time to time.

11.3 Use of Copyrights. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor is the owner of the copyright in the Operations Manuals, and all other systems, binders, videotapes, software, and printed materials which from time to time form part of the System (as well as all revisions and additions of or to any of the foregoing) (collectively, the "Copyrighted Materials"). Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisee's right to use the Copyrighted Materials is derived solely from this Agreement and is limited to the conduct of business by Franchisee pursuant to and in compliance with this Agreement and all applicable specifications, standards and operating procedures prescribed in writing by Franchisor during the Term and any exercised Renewal Term. Any unauthorized use of any of the Copyrighted Materials by Franchisee shall be an infringement of the rights of Franchisor in and to the Copyrighted Materials and shall constitute a breach of this Agreement. Franchisee agrees not to contest or oppose, nor to assist anyone else to contest or oppose Franchisor's application for registration or protection of any of the Copyrighted Materials in the United States or any foreign copyright office. Franchisee will ensure that all Copyrighted Materials used by Franchisee bear whatever copyright notice may be prescribed from time to time in writing to Franchisee by Franchisor.

11.4 Notification of Infringement. Franchisee shall notify Franchisor immediately upon learning of any apparent or potential infringement of or challenge or claim to any of the Marks or

any of the Copyrighted Materials or any claim to any rights in or to any of the Marks or Copyrighted Materials made by anyone which comes to the notice of Franchisee, and Franchisee shall not communicate with anyone other than Franchisor and its legal counsel in connection with any such infringement, challenge or claim. Franchisor shall have sole discretion to take such action as it deems appropriate and the right to control exclusively any litigation or other proceeding arising out of any such infringement, challenge or claim, and Franchisee agrees to execute all documents, to render such assistance and to do all acts and things as may, in the opinion of Franchisor or its legal counsel, be necessary or advisable to protect and maintain the interests of Franchisor in any such litigation or other proceeding or otherwise to protect and maintain the interests of Franchisor and its franchisees in the Marks and Copyrighted Materials. Franchisor agrees to indemnify Franchisee against any losses or damages incurred by Franchisee as a result of a successful claim of infringement brought by a third party and related solely to Franchisee's use of the Marks in accordance with the terms of this Agreement.

11.5 Act in Derogation of Franchisor's Rights. Franchisee acknowledges that all goodwill and ownership rights arising out of the use by Franchisee of the Marks, the Copyrighted Materials and any other part of the System shall accrue solely to Franchisor and the system as a whole, and that now and hereafter Franchisee shall assert no claim to any goodwill by virtue of the licensed use thereof. Franchisee will not dispute or impugn the validity of any of the Marks or the rights of Franchisor thereto, or do or assist others to do or permit any act or tiling to be done derogation of same. Franchisee will take such action (including signature and assistance in preparation of documents or the giving of testimony) as may be requested by Franchisee to evidence, transfer, vest or confirm the Company's rights and ownership in the Marks, the Copyrighted Materials and any other part of the System. If Franchisor is unable for any reason to secure Franchisee's signature to fulfill the intent of this paragraph, then Franchisee irrevocably appoints the Franchisor and its authorized agents as agent and attorney in fact, to transfer, vest or

confirm Franchisor's rights and to execute and file any such applications and to do all other lawful acts to further the intent of this Section with the same legal force as if done by Franchisee.

11.6 Changes in Marks and Copyrighted Materials. During the Term or any exercised Renewal Term, Franchisor deems it advisable to modify or discontinue use of any Marks or Copyrighted Materials or to adopt for use in the System any additional or substitute marks or copyrights, then Franchisor shall give written notice thereof to Franchisee whereupon **Schedule A** hereto shall be deemed to be amended accordingly and Franchisee shall promptly comply with such amendment. All provisions of this Agreement applicable to Marks and Copyrighted Materials shall apply to all additional, substituted or modified Marks and Copyrighted Materials hereafter adopted by Franchiseo or its Affiliates and authorized for use by Franchisee by written notice.

11.7 Use of Know-How. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor possesses know-how comprised of methods, techniques, specifications, materials, procedures, information, systems and knowledge of and experience in the provision of the Services through the Franchised Business (collectively, the "Know-How"). Franchisor will disclose the Know-How to Franchisee in the training program, the Operations Manuals and in guidance furnished to Franchisee during the Term and any exercised Renewal Term. Franchisee will not acquire any proprietary interest in the Know-How or any part of it, other than the right to use it in the development and operation of the Franchised Business during the Term and any duly exercised Renewal Term, in full compliance with this Agreement. Franchisee acknowledges that the Know-How is proprietary and, except to

the extent that it is or becomes generally known in the junk removal industry, it and every part of it comprises a valuable trade secret of Franchisor.

11.8 Confidential Information. Franchisee acknowledges that the designs, materials and other features of the Services and the information, techniques, procedures, methods, systems and format now and hereafter comprised in the System, including, without limitation, the Password and the Know-How revealed within or pursuant to this agreement and the Operations Manuals (the "Confidential Information"), are so revealed in strictest confidence and Franchisee covenants to keep and respect the confidence so reposed. Franchisee shall neither use nor permit any of its directors, officers, shareholders, employees, agents or other representatives to use for any purpose inconsistent with this Agreement nor reveal to any person, firm or corporation, both while this Agreement is in force and for an unlimited time thereafter, any Confidential Information which Franchisee has acquired through or as a result of its relationship with Franchisor including, without limitation, any contents of this Agreement, and the Operations Manuals. Upon request by Franchisor, Franchisee will cause the employees of the Franchised Business to sign a form of confidentiality covenant prepared by Franchisor. Notwithstanding the foregoing, "Confidential Information" does not include information that: (a) Franchisee establishes through public records, (b) is known to Franchisee prior to disclosure by Franchisor or its personnel; (c) is or becomes publicly available through no act or omission of the Franchisee or its personnel; or (d) is lawfully received by Franchisee from a third party that is not under any confidentiality obligation to Franchisor.

11.9 Operations Manuals. Franchisor may make additions, deletions and other revisions to the Operations Manuals from time to time, in its sole discretion. The provisions of the Operations Manuals as revised from time to time shall constitute provisions of this Agreement to be observed and performed by Franchisee as though incorporated specifically in this Agreement. Franchisee will not at any time copy or permit to be copied the whole or any portion of the Operations Manuals. When Franchisor makes revisions, they will be reflected in the digital version and immediately be made available to Franchisee. In the event of a dispute as to the contents of the Operations Manuals, the master copy maintained by Franchisor shall govern.

12. FURTHER OBLIGATIONS OF FRANCHISEE

12.1 Compliance with Operations Manuals. Franchisee shall conduct the Franchised Business strictly in accordance with all of the provisions set out in the Operations Manuals as amended from time to time. In particular, Franchisee shall promptly adopt and use exclusively the specifications, standards, methods and policies contained in the Operations Manuals, now, and as they may be modified by Franchisor from time to time. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor is the sole and exclusive owner of all proprietary rights in and to the System and that the information revealed in the Operations Manuals, in their entirety, constitute Confidential Information and Copyrighted Material. Without the prior written consent of Franchisor, Franchisee shall not use the contents of the Operations Manuals for any purpose not related to this Agreement, and shall not disclose the contents of the Operations Manuals to any person, except to employees of Franchisee on a need to know basis for purposes related solely to the operation of the Franchised Business, nor shall Franchisee publish, reprint or reproduce the Operations Manuals in whole or in part for any purpose. Franchisee shall take all safeguards and precautions specified by Franchisor from time to time or as would be expected to be exercised by a careful person

entrusted with valuable property of another, to protect and maintain the confidentiality of the Operations Manuals. The covenants contained in this Section will survive the termination of this Agreement for such period of time as such information remains confidential and does not fall into the public domain. Franchisor reserves the right at any time upon written notice to Franchisee to more particularly specify or define any items of information or materials which Franchisor considers to be Confidential Information for the purposes of the ongoing application and survival of Franchisee's covenants herein. Franchisee hereby acknowledges that the Operations Manuals are loaned to Franchisee and shall at all times remain the sole and exclusive property of Franchisor, and upon the expiration or termination of this Agreement for any reason whatsoever. Franchisee shall forthwith return the Operations Manuals together with all copies of any portion of the Operations Manuals which Franchisee may have made, to Franchisor.

- **12.2 Signage.** Any signage procured for the Franchised Business will conform to Franchisor's specifications. Franchisor will provide written specifications for such signage to Franchisee upon request. When signage is procured pursuant to a lease, the lease must be assignable to Franchisor and Franchisee will submit such lease to Franchisor for its written approval prior to executing it.
- **12.3 Standards of Service.** Franchisee and employees of the Franchised Business will at all times give prompt, courteous and efficient service to customers, and will, in all dealings with customers, suppliers and the public, adhere to the highest standards of honesty, integrity, fair dealing and ethical conduct. Franchisee will respond to customer, supplier and public complaints in a prompt, courteous and efficient manner.
- **12.4 Taxes and Rents.** Franchisee will pay in a timely manner all local, state and federal sales, business, property, goods and services taxes and all other taxes, rates, levies and fees levied or assessed by any governmental authority directly or indirectly in connection with the Franchised Business.
- **12.5 Compliance with Laws.** Franchisee will operate the Franchised Business in strict compliance with all applicable laws and regulations.
- **12.6 Sufficient Staff and Inventory.** Franchisee will at all times employ a sufficient number of properly trained, courteous and service oriented staff to properly operate the Franchised Business during normal business hours.
- **12.7 Training and Retraining.** Franchisee will comply with the training and retraining requirements of this Agreement.
- **12.8 Inspection Rights.** Franchisee authorizes Franchisor and its representatives to enter the Franchised Location at any reasonable time or times, without undue disturbance of the Franchised Business or the Territory, to inspect the Franchised Location or the Territory and the Vehicle, Trailer, inventory, fixtures, finishing, and equipment therein, to confer with or otherwise contact Franchisee's employees, to examine and inspect the operation of the Franchised Business and in all respects to determine compliance with this Agreement (including the Operations Manuals).
- **12.9 No Solicitation of Employees.** Franchisee will neither employ nor solicit employment of anyone who is employed by Franchisor or any Affiliate of Franchisor, without the prior written

consent of the employer, unless the employee in question has ceased to be employed by such employer for a period of at least 90 days. The Franchisor will not solicit Franchisee's employees unless the employee in question has ceased to be employed by the Franchisee for a period of at least 90 days.

12.10 Hazardous Materials. Franchisee will not deal in any way with any hazardous materials, including, but not limited to:

- (a) oil or gasoline, except in connection with the operation of the Vehicles;
- (b) asbestos;
- (c) any material containing or contaminated with PCBs;
- (d) liquid waste of any sort;
- (e) sludge of any sort;
- (f) septic tank sludge or waste; and
- (g) solvents, liquid paints or chemicals.
- **12.11 Use of Media.** Franchisee agrees that for purposes of advertising and public relations related to the System, Franchisor may make, reproduce and publish in good taste photographs, videos and other media utilizing the Franchised Location and the employees and customers of Franchisee on an individual or collective basis. Franchisee will cooperate with Franchisor in this regard.
- 12.12 Insurance. Franchisee will ensure that the following insurance coverage is placed and maintained during the entire Term and any duly exercised Renewal Term: (a) reasonable comprehensive public liability and property damage insurance, including personal and bodily injury liability, contractual liability, employers' liability, and owners' and contractors' protective insurance coverage with respect to the activities conducted by Franchisee and any employee, agent or other person performing work on behalf of Franchisee with respect to the Franchised Business, with a policy limit of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence/\$2,000,000 in aggregate or such greater amount as may be specified in writing by Franchisor from time to time; and (b) reasonable owned and non-owned vehicle liability insurance with a policy limit of not less than \$1,000,000 per occurrence/\$2,000,000 in aggregate or such other amount as may be specified in writing from time to time by Franchisor for any vehicle used to any extent in the Franchised Business. The insurers, amounts and types of insurance shall be subject to prior written approval of Franchisor, which Franchisee will seek in a timely fashion. Franchisor may from time to time require that Franchisee cause such coverage to be added to or otherwise amended in accordance with recommendations of Franchisor's independent insurance advisor. The foregoing insurance coverages, as so amended from time to time, are hereinafter called the "Coverage." Franchisor, acting reasonably, may elect, at any time, upon the recommendation of its independent insurance advisor, to require Franchisee, either individually or as part of a group of franchisees, to place the Coverages (or any them) through Franchisor, in which case Franchisee will pay its proportionate share (with other franchisees of the System) of all costs thereof, upon receiving invoice(s) therefor. All policies of insurance for the Coverages shall expressly include Franchisee, Franchisor, and Franchisor's Affiliates, as "franchisor/additional insured" and shall require the insurers to defend Franchisee and Franchisor, jointly and severally, in all claims and actions to which the Coverages are applicable. Such policies shall require provision of 30 days' notice to Franchisor prior to any termination. Within 10 days of entering into any policy of insurance, and from time to time as such

policies are renewed or entered into, Franchisee shall cause insurer to issue a certificate of insurance directly to Franchisor confirming the terms and coverage set forth this Agreement. Franchisee understands and acknowledges that Franchisor is not an insurance broker. Nothing done by Franchisor pursuant to this section shall constitute an assurance that Franchisee has adequate insurance for its assets, business and potential liabilities at the Franchised Business and Franchisee may place additional insurance as it sees fit, upon the advice of its own insurance broker.

12.13 Payments. Franchisee shall make all payments when due. In addition to any and all rights and remedies of Franchisor under this or any other agreement, any payment made after the date on which it is due shall be subject to a late payment fee of \$100 for the 1st offense; \$200 for the second offense; and \$300 for the third and all subsequent offenses.

12.14 Bookkeeping and Reports. During the Term, Franchisee shall keep and maintain complete and accurate books and records of its transactions and business operations using the accounting procedures specified by Franchisor in the Operations Manual or otherwise in writing. Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor, for review or auditing, all such financial statements and other forms, reports, records, information and data as and when Franchisor may reasonably designate, in the form and format, and at the times and places as Franchisor may reasonably require, upon request and as specified from time to time in the Operations Manual or otherwise in writing, including but not limited to: (a) information in electronic format; (b) restated in accordance with Franchisor's financial reporting periods; (c) consistent with Franchisor's then-current financial reporting periods and accounting practices and statements; and/or (d) as necessary to the Franchisor can comply with reporting obligations imposed upon Franchisor by tax authorities with jurisdiction over the Franchised Business or Franchisor.

13. FURTHER OBLIGATIONS OF FRANCHISOR

13.1 Training. Franchisor shall provide one initial training session of 5 Business Day(s) for up to 2 employees of Franchisee selected by Franchisee (but those selected must include the prospective initial Management Personnel specified in Schedule A). The format and content of the training program will be determined solely by Franchisor. The cost of such initial training is included in the Initial Fee. Additional prospective employees of Franchisee may be accommodated for such initial training or for subsequent equivalent training at Franchisee's request and cost. Franchisee may provide initial training to Management Personnel, but Franchisor reserves the right to require such Management Personnel to attend Franchisor's training at any time. Franchisor may charge its then-current training fee to Franchisee for providing initial or additional training. All training shall be given at times and at a location or locations designated by Franchisor. All expenses incurred by Franchisee and other trainees in connection with and during such training including without limitation those related to transportation, accommodation, meals and other living expenses, wages and other employment benefits shall be at the sole expense of Franchisee. (Neither Franchisor nor any owner of an existing business at which the training is given will provide wages or employee benefits to Franchisee or other trainees during the training period.)

13.2 Retraining. In the event that Franchisee is not operating the Franchised Business in full accordance with the System and this Agreement, which determination Franchisor shall make in its

sole discretion, Franchisor shall have the right to send its representatives to the Franchised Location to conduct such retraining of the representatives and employees of Franchisee as Franchisor determines to be appropriate in the circumstances. Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor upon demand for all out-of-pocket costs incurred by Franchisor in connection with such retraining, including all transportation, lodging and meal expenses incurred by and reasonable hourly charges for representatives of Franchisor providing the retraining.

13.3 Initial and Ongoing Goods and Services. Franchisor shall provide to Franchisee:

- (a) access to our Operations Manual (may be hard copy, online or other);
- (b) login and password for access to the Prospects Center;
- (c) additional training materials developed by Franchisor from time to time;
- (d) marketing materials and other sales aids developed by Franchisor from time to time (at Franchisee's expense);
- (e) promotional assistance at the time when the Franchised Business opens for business and ongoing promotional assistance on a reasonable basis thereafter;
- (f) regular communications to keep Franchisee up to date with respect to important developments in the System; and
- (g) an annual review of the operation and management of the Franchised Business which will be conducted by one or more representatives of Franchisor.
- **13.4 Continuing Availability.** Franchisor may make one of its representatives available to Franchisee during Franchisor's normal business hours, for consultation and guidance with respect to operation or management of the Franchised Business. Reasonable consultation and guidance will be given by correspondence, telephone, and email. One or more representatives of the Franchisor may make a minimum of one field visit a year to the Franchisee's territory for purposes of doing a review. Franchisor shall also co-ordinate and conduct periodic training programs for franchisees as Franchisor, in its sole discretion, deems necessary. Franchisor shall, in its sole discretion, continue efforts to establish and maintain high standards of customer satisfaction and professionalism.

14. REMEDIES UPON DEFAULT BY FRANCHISEE

- **14.1 Definition of "Material Default.** For the purposes of this Agreement, the phrase "Material Default" shall mean any one of the following defaults:
- (a) failure to pay any sum due to Franchisor, or any Affiliate or nominee of Franchisor, Franchisee's landlord, any governmental authority, the lessor of the Vehicle, Trailer or other supplier of any item of Supplies or other inventory to the Franchised Business pursuant to any agreement or arrangement between Franchisee and Franchisor (or any of its Affiliates) or any supplier, whether or not designated or approved by Franchisor for a period of 30 days after written notice of such default has been delivered by Franchisor to Franchisee;
- (b) failure to comply with any other obligation of Franchisee contained in this Agreement or any other agreement between Franchisee and Franchisor or any Affiliate or nominee of Franchisor for a period of 30 days after written notice of such default has been delivered by Franchisor to Franchisee; provided, however, that if the nature of such default is such that it cannot be cured

within a 30 day period, and Franchisee takes reasonable action to cure such default immediately upon receiving such notice and diligently continues to do so, then Franchisee shall have such additional period of time as is reasonably necessary to cure such default;

- (c) failure to remain in good standing under all Vehicle Leases, Trailer Leases, or doing or omitting to do anything else which gives anyone the right to terminate a Vehicle Lease or Trailer Lease or take possession of a Vehicle or Trailer such that Franchisee would be without the required minimum number of Vehicles and Trailers to use in the operation of the Franchised Business;
- (d) an assignment or attempted assignment, at law or at equity, of this Agreement by Franchisee, including an involuntary assignment under applicable matrimonial laws, in whole or in part, without obtaining the prior written consent of Franchisor as required by this Agreement;
- (e) Franchisee or any of its directors, officers, employees, agents or other representatives attempting to assign, transfer or convey any part of its interest in the System, including any of the Marks, Know-How, Copyrighted Material or other copyrights, Operations Manuals, trade secrets, systems, methods of operation or format; or discloses, copies or uses or permits the use of any of the foregoing; or if Franchisee uses or permits the use of any of the foregoing in a manner or at a location not authorized in advance in writing by Franchisor;
- (f) 30 days after Franchisee's receipt of notice from Franchisor, Franchisee's continued failure to offer for sale any approved Service; or offering to sell any service from the Franchised Location that is not part of the Services or that has not been designated or approved in writing by Franchisor;
- (g) Franchisee engaging in misleading advertising or operating the Franchised Business in a dishonest, illegal or unethical manner, or having its business license for the Franchised Business suspended or revoked;
- (h) Franchisee failing to rectify diligently, any order issued by a governmental authority concerning breach of any health, safety or other regulation or legal requirement applicable to the Franchised Business within the time frame required by the government authority;
- (i) a personal or corporate Franchisee or any director or officer of a corporate Franchisee being convicted of an indictable offense which in the reasonable opinion of Franchisor could bring the System, any of the Marks or any other part of the goodwill established thereby into disrepute;
- (j) Franchisee receives three (3) or more notices of default under this Section;
- (k) Franchisee has three (3) late payment violations within a twelve month period, whether or not Franchisee receives an official notice of default on any or all such occasions; or
- (1) Franchisee commits a third violation of the Territorial Policy outlined in the Operations Manual.
- **14.2 Cross Default.** If one or more of Franchisee, a member of its Management Personnel, or any partnership or joint venture or corporation in which one or more of Franchisee and a member of its Management Personnel has a controlling interest, is a franchisee pursuant to another Franchise Agreement with Franchisor respecting another Franchised Business, a default under this

agreement shall constitute a default under such other Franchise Agreement, and vice versa, with the like remedies available to Franchisor, and should such other Franchise Agreement for any reason therein be terminated. Franchisor may, at is option, terminate this agreement.

- **14.3 Termination for Material Default.** Franchisor may terminate this Agreement, forthwith, upon giving written notice to Franchisee, if Franchisee commits any single Material Default.
- **14.4 Other Remedies for Default.** In the event of a default of this Agreement, whether or not a Material Default, and in addition to the other remedies provided in this Agreement, Franchisor may:
- (a) bring such action for injunctive or other similar relief as may be necessary to compel Franchisee to comply with Franchisee's obligations contained or referred to in this Agreement;
- (b) without waiving any claim for default hereunder and without prior notice to Franchisee, take whatever steps Franchisor deems necessary to cure any default by Franchisee hereunder for the account of and on behalf of Franchisee, and Franchisee hereby irrevocably appoints Franchisor as its attorney to do so, and the related expenses incurred by Franchisor shall be due and payable forthwith by Franchisee upon demand and shall be deemed to be an amount owing to Franchisor hereunder; or
- (c) without waiving any claim for default hereunder and without prior notice to Franchisee, enter upon any premises upon which the Franchised Business is conducted without being liable to Franchisee in any way for such entry, for the purposes of securing the return of any of Franchisor's property, performing or compelling performance of Franchisee's obligations to Franchisor and protecting Franchisor's rights upon expiration or termination of this agreement; and
- (d) alter Franchisee's territory as to (i) reduce the Territory; (ii) remove the exclusivity provided in the Territory (allowing Franchisor to grant or operate other Franchised Businesses in the Territory); (iii) withhold, postpone, or forgo any services, licenses, rights, payments, orders, access to any electronic systems or other materials (including without limitation any successor system used to communicate orders to Franchisee), or any other obligations imposed on Franchisor by this Agreement until Franchisee cures its violation or otherwise remedies the default to Franchisor's satisfaction; or (iv) any combination of (i), (ii), and (iii).
- **14.5 Damages based on Material Default.** In the event of a termination of this Agreement by Franchisor based on a Material Default, Franchisor shall have the right to claim and recover damages from Franchisee and such damages shall include, without limitation, loss of the benefit of Franchisor's bargain hereunder. It is acknowledged by Franchisee that the benefit of Franchisor's bargain hereunder shall include the Royalties which Franchisor would have expected to receive for the unexpired balance of the Term (or Renewal Term).
- **14.6 Remedies Cumulative.** The rights and remedies of Franchisor contained in this Article and elsewhere in this Agreement or in a document referred to in this Agreement are cumulative and no exercise or enforcement of any right or remedy by Franchisor shall preclude its exercise or enforcement of any other right or remedy to which Franchisor is entitled by law, in

15. FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS UPON EXPIRATION OR TERMINATION

- **15.1 Payment of Accounts.** Within 15 days after expiration or termination of this Agreement (or on such later date as such debts are due), Franchisee will pay, by bank draft, all outstanding Royalties, all amounts due for Supplies and all other amounts payable by Franchisee (whether to Franchisee or its Affiliate) together with accrued interest charges thereon in accordance with this Agreement.
- 15.2 Discontinuance. Upon expiration or termination of this Agreement, Franchisee shall forthwith discontinue use or display of the Marks, Operations Manuals, Copyrighted Materials and other materials provided by Franchisor such as advertising materials and training materials, trade secrets, systems, methods of operation, format and goodwill of the System. Franchisee shall also forthwith change the color scheme of the Franchised Location and Vehicle and Trailer to one that differentiates it from the color scheme of the System and shall remove all signage related to the System from the Franchised Location and Vehicles and Trailers. Franchisee shall not thereafter operate or do business under any name or in any manner that might tend to give the general public the impression that Franchisee is directly or indirectly associated, affiliated, licensed by or related to Franchisor or the System, and Franchisee shall not, directly or indirectly, use any Mark, or any other name, logo, signage, symbol, insignia, slogan, advertising, copyright, Copyrighted Materials, design, trade secret, process, system, method of operation or format confusingly similar to those used by the System. Franchisee acknowledges the proprietary rights of Franchisor as set out in this Agreement and agrees to return to Franchisor the Operations Manuals, all advertising and training materials and all other confidential information relating to the System, as well as all other property of Franchisor, forthwith upon expiration or earlier termination of this Agreement. Additionally, Franchisee shall, upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, promptly remove any signage and murals from the Franchised Location and any other premises from which the Franchised Business is conducted which uses the Marks or otherwise and refers, directly or impliedly, to the System.
- **15.3 Power of Attorney.** Following expiration or earlier termination of this Agreement, Franchisor may execute in Franchisee's name and on Franchisee's behalf all documents necessary or advisable in Franchisor's judgment to terminate Franchisee's use of the Marks and Franchisor is hereby irrevocably appointed as Franchisee's attorney to do so, and such appointment, to the extent permitted by applicable law, shall survive the incapacity or death of an individual Franchisee.
- **15.4 Right of Franchisor to Repurchase.** In the event of expiration or termination of this Agreement, Franchisor shall have the option, exercisable by written notice to Franchisee, to purchase from Franchisee free and clear of any lien, charge, encumbrance not previously approved by Franchisor, all or any portion of Franchisee's supplies or equipment for the Franchised Business.
- **15.5 Telephone Number(s) and URL(s).** Rights to the telephone or facsimile number or numbers URL's or social media sites which are utilized in connection with the Franchised Business from time to time shall be the property of Franchisor or held by Franchisee in trust for Franchisor

and, on expiration or earlier termination of this Agreement, Franchisee hereby irrevocably authorizes Franchisor to do whatever is necessary (including executing documents in the name of Franchisee) to transfer all rights to such number or numbers URL(s) or social media sites to Franchisor or an assignee of Franchisor. Further, Franchisor will itself execute similar documents if the telephone company or other entities so requests. Franchisor may require Franchisee to use only those telephone numbers, URL(s), social media accounts (i.e. facebook, linkedin, twitter, yelp, etc.) owned by Franchisor in the operation of the franchised business. If Franchisee uses any personal phone numbers, URL's, social media accounts, etc, in the operation or promotion of the franchised business, without Franchisor's prior written consent, such phone numbers. URL's, social media accounts and etc. shall become the property of Franchisor.

16. RENEWAL

If Franchisee is in full compliance with this Agreement, has not at any time committed any Material Default, whether or not remedied, and meets Franchisor's then current standard requirements for franchisees, and the Franchisee has not been habitually in default under the Franchise Agreement, whether or not the Franchisor has issued notices of default, then Franchisor will enter into a new Franchise Agreement with Franchisee for an additional fifteen (15) year term (the "Renewal Term"), upon the following terms and conditions:

- (a) Franchisee must give written notice of the right of renewal to Franchisor not more than twelve (12) calendar months and nor less than nine (9) calendar months prior to expiration of the Term;
- (b) Franchisee shall, not less than six (6) calendar months prior to expiration of the Term, execute Franchisor's then current form of Franchise Agreement which shall include Franchisor's then current rates and the current definitions and shall, within 30 days prior to expiration of the Term, pay to Franchisor a non-refundable renewal fee \$10,000
- (c) Franchisee shall execute and, if Franchisee is a corporation, partnership or joint venture, shall cause all of its then current shareholders (both legal and beneficial), directors, officers, partners and joint ventures to execute a general release, in a form provided by Franchisor, of any and all claims against Franchisor and its Affiliates and their respective officers, directors, shareholders, employees, agents and other representatives with respect to the Term; and
- (d) at the time of execution of a renewal Franchise Agreement, Franchisee shall not have been given notice of a default under this Agreement or any other agreement or obligation Franchisee may have with Franchisor (such as, but not limited to, another Franchise Agreement within the System) including, but not limited to, all obligations to pay Royalties, interest charges, audit fees and other amounts; responsibilities to comply with the Operations Manuals, including trade name and logo guidelines.

If Franchisee continues to operate after the end of the Term or any Renewal Term without exercising an option to renew, Franchisee shall be deemed to be operating on a month to month

basis under the terms and conditions of Franchisor's then-current form of Franchise Agreement. In such circumstances, and notwithstanding the foregoing, Franchisor may on 10 days written notice terminate Franchisee's Franchise Agreement.

17. ASSIGNMENT OR TRANSFER

17.1 Assignment or Transfer by Franchisee. Franchisee acknowledges that the rights and duties created by this Agreement are personal to Franchisee and that Franchisor has entered into this Agreement in reliance upon the individual or collective character, skill, aptitude, attitude, business ability and financial capacity of Franchisee (or its principals, in the case of a corporate Franchisee). Therefore, except as expressly provided herein, neither this Agreement nor any of the rights and privileges of Franchisee contained herein, nor the Franchised Business or any part of it, nor any share or interest in Franchisee (if an entity) may be voluntarily, involuntarily, directly or indirectly (including by operation of law) assigned, sold, pledged, hypothecated, subdivided, sublicensed, optioned, diluted (such as by stock allotment) or otherwise transferred or encumbered, at law or at equity. Any assignment or transfer not expressly permitted by this Agreement shall constitute a breach of this Agreement and shall be of no force and effect, and shall not be effective to convey any interest in this Agreement or the Franchised Business. Without limiting the foregoing Franchisee shall not assign or transfer, in whole or in part, Franchisee's interest in this Agreement or the Franchised Business except upon the terms and conditions provided in this Article. Any such assignment or transfer shall require the prior written consent of Franchisor, which Franchisor will not withhold unreasonably. Franchisor may refuse to consent to an assignment or transfer if any Material Default has occurred and has not been remedied. By way of illustration and not limitation, Franchisor may withhold its consent if the proposed assignee or transferee does not meet Franchisor's then current requirements for its new franchisees, is and will remain involved in any way in another business similar to the Franchised Business, is not in Franchisor's opinion financially and operationally capable of performing the then current obligations of System franchisees, or has had previous business experience or lack of experience which, in the judgment of Franchisor, suggest that the proposed assignee or transferee may not be a suitable franchisee of the System. Franchisor's consent to any assignment or transfer shall not constitute a waiver of any claim, demand, action or cause of action which it may have against Franchisee, and shall not constitute a release of any third party guarantee or covenant for performance of this Agreement by Franchisee.

17.2 Transfer of Interest in Corporate Franchisee. Without limiting the foregoing section, in the event that Franchisee is a corporation, partnership or other form of business organization, any material change in the legal or beneficial ownership of Franchisee, whether by agreement, court order, or by operation of law will be deemed to be an assignment or transfer of this Agreement by Franchisee. For the purposes of this paragraph, a material change in ownership will be any cumulative change in the legal or beneficial ownership of voting shares (or comparable voting units) representing more than 10 percent of all outstanding voting shares (or comparable voting units).

17.3 Conditions of Consent. Any consent given to Franchisee to assign, transfer, sell or otherwise alienate or modify Franchisee's interest in this Agreement, in whole or in part and the Franchised Business shall be subject to the following conditions (none of which limit in any way

the discretion of Franchisor to grant or reasonably withhold its consent to any proposed assignment or transfer):

- (a) Franchisee shall submit all proposed advertisements for the sale of the Franchised Business to Franchisor for prior written approval, and Franchisor shall approve the material terms and conditions of any proposed transfer or assignment;
- (b) Franchisee and assignee or transferee shall execute Franchisor's then current form of assignment of Franchise Agreement or, at the election of Franchisor, the assignee or transferee shall execute Franchisor's then current form of Franchise Agreement for a term equal to the remainder of the Term;
- (c) Franchisee shall return to Franchisor the Operations Manuals and all other manuals and materials provided hereunder, for re-issuance to the assignee or transferee;
- (d) Franchisee and its principals shall each execute a release in the form provided by Franchisor (notwithstanding an assignment or transfer, Franchisee shall not be released by Franchisor);
- (e) the assignee or transferee and its designated management personnel shall have completed to Franchisor's satisfaction Franchisor's then-current training program;
- (f) all obligations of Franchisee under this Agreement and under all documents relating hereto and any or all other agreements then in effect between Franchisor or its nominee and Franchisee shall be in good standing;
- (g) Franchisee shall provide evidence sufficient to Franchisor, acting reasonably, that the assignee or transferee has either taken an assignment or deemed assignment of the Vehicle Lease and/or Trailer Lease (with the consent of the lessor), or that the Vehicle Lease and/or Trailer Lease has been terminated and the proposed assignee or transferee has entered into a new Vehicle Lease or Trailer Lease meeting Franchisor's then current specifications.
- (h) Franchisor has received a transfer fee in the amount of ten thousand dollars (\$10,000) ("Transfer Fee"). The Transfer Fee is payable as follows: (i) five thousand dollars (\$5,000) upon Franchisee's request for Franchisor approval; and (ii) five thousand dollars (\$5,000) upon Franchisor approval.
- **17.4 Franchisee's Release of Claims.** It shall be a condition of Franchisor's consent to any assignment that Franchisee and its principals each deliver to Franchisor a complete release of all claims against Franchisor and its Affiliates and the respective directors, officers, shareholders, members, managers, partners, employees, agents and other representatives in respect of all obligations arising under or pursuant to this Agreement, such release shall be in a form provided by Franchisor.
- **17.5 Death, Incapacity or Permanent Disability.** In the event of the death or permanent disability of a personal Franchisee (or a principal of Franchisee where Franchisee is an entity or other entity and its principal is the manager of the Franchised Business), the Franchisee or estate

of a deceased personal Franchisee shall have the right, within 6 months after such event, to assign this Agreement to an assignee who is, in Franchisor's opinion, financially and operationally capable of performing the obligations of Franchisee hereunder, provided that each of the conditions set out in this Agreement inclusive are fulfilled to the reasonable satisfaction of Franchisor. For the purposes of this Agreement, permanent disability means the inability of the personal Franchisee or principal to manage effectively the day-to-day operation of the Franchised Business for a period of 30 days. During any period of disability (permanent or otherwise) or pending assignment or in the event of death as aforesaid, in the event the Franchisee does not or is unable to replace the General Manager as required by this Agreement, Franchisor may appoint a competent and trained manager to operate the Franchised Business for the account of Franchisee, and at the cost of the Franchisee. The substitute manager shall be deemed for all purposes to be the agent or employee of Franchisee. Franchisor shall not be liable to Franchisee or to any creditor of the Franchised Business for any debt, obligation, contract, loss or damage incurred, or for any purchase made during any period in which the Franchised Business is so managed. Unless prohibited by state law, if Franchisee or estate of a deceased personal Franchisee fails to assign this Agreement to an assignee who is, in Franchisor's opinion, financially and operationally capable of performing the obligations of Franchisee hereunder within 6 months after such event, the Franchisor shall have to right to terminate this Agreement.

17.6 Right of First Refusal. If Franchisee or its shareholders shall at any time determine to sell, assign or transfer this Agreement or an interest in the Franchised Business or any equity interest in Franchisee (if an entity), then Franchisee shall provide Franchisor with a copy of the written offer from a fully disclosed purchaser. Franchisor shall have the right, exercisable by written notice delivered to Franchisee within 15 days from the date of delivery of a bona fide offer, to purchase such interest for the price and on the terms and conditions contained in such offer, provided that Franchisor may substitute cash for any form of payment proposed in such offer and shall have not less than 60 days to prepare for closing. Franchisor may, at closing, pay any of Franchisee's trade creditors out of the purchase price, and set off against the purchase price any unpaid debts of Franchisee to Franchisor. If Franchisor does not exercise its right of first refusal, Franchisee (or other vendor) may complete the sale to such purchaser pursuant to and on the terms of such offer, subject to compliance with the consent and approval requirements of this Article; provided, however, that if the sale to such purchaser does not complete within 90 days after delivery of such offer to Franchisor, or if there is a material change in the terms of the sale, then Franchisor shall again have a new right of first refusal as herein provided.

17.7 Assignment by Franchisor. This Agreement may be assigned in whole or in part by Franchisor at its sole discretion and, if Franchisor makes a full assignment to a third party and the third party agrees in writing to assume all of the obligations and liabilities of Franchisor hereunder, then Franchisor shall automatically be released from all obligations and liabilities hereunder. A partial assignment by Franchisor may include an assignment of the Royalties payable by Franchisee.

17.8 Broker Fees. Any Broker Fee payable by Franchisor as a result of a transfer by Franchisee, shall be paid to Franchisor by transferring Franchisee on or before the date of such transfer.

17.9 Legend on Share Certificates. If Franchisee is an entity Franchisee shall cause all shares of its capital stock, unit certificates or similar agreements or modifications of ownership, the following legend, with necessary changes: The corporation and the securities evidenced by this certificate are subject to, and the disposition and transfer of such securities are restricted by, a Franchise Agreement dated as of [Effective Date], between the corporation and JDog Franchises, LLC, a copy of which may, at the request of any shareholder of the corporation, be examined at the principal business office of the corporation during normal business hours.

18. NON-COMPETITION.

Except as expressly permitted by this Agreement or by any other written agreement between Franchisor and Franchisee, during the currency of this agreement and for a period of 36 months after expiration of the Term or an exercised Renewal Term or earlier termination of this Agreement, Franchisee shall not:

- (a) directly or indirectly,
- (b) in any capacity whatsoever,
- (c) either alone or in any relationship with any other person, firm, corporation or other business organization,
- (d) as an employee, consultant, principal, agent, member, partner, shareholder, investor, lender, director, officer, guarantor, indemnitor, credit holder, supplier, landlord or sub landlord,
- (e) within the Territory,
- (f) within a 15 mile radius of the territory of any Franchised Business of the System (including one owned by Franchisor or one of its Affiliates) which is in existence at the date of expiration or sooner termination of this Agreement, and
- (g) within the metropolitan area in which the Territory is situated, more particularly described in **Schedule A**, compete with the System (or any similar system owned by Franchisor or its Affiliates) or (i) carry on, engage or be financially concerned or interested in, or (ii) advise, supervise, manage, supply, loan money to or guarantee or indemnify the duties or obligations of any other person, firm, corporation or other entity engaged in or concerned with or interested in any business engaging in any enterprise similar in nature to the System, or offering for sale any products similar to the Services. This Article shall also continue to apply to Franchisee in the case of any assignment of this Agreement or any sale of the Franchised Business or transfer or allotment of shares of Franchisee. This Article shall survive the expiration or sooner termination of this Agreement and any assignment, transfer or sale hereunder. Franchisee acknowledges that by reason of the unique nature and considerable value of the Marks and the business reputation associated with Franchisor and the System, including methods of operating, format and related proprietary rights and by reason of Franchisee's knowledge of and association and experience with the System, the provisions of this Article are reasonable and commensurate for the protection of the legitimate business interests of Franchisor, its Affiliates and franchisees. Franchisor may, by written notice to Franchisee, reduce one or more of the temporal, territorial or scope of restricted activities aspects of non-competition provided in this Article.

19. MISCELLANEOUS

- **19.1 Indemnity by Franchisee.** Except as otherwise provided in this Agreement, Franchisee agrees to indemnify and hold harmless Franchisor, its subsidiaries, Affiliates, shareholders, directors, officers, employees, agents, assignees and other franchisees from and against, and to reimburse them for, all liabilities, obligations, and consequential damages, taxes, costs, losses and actual legal expenses incurred by them in connection with any claim, litigation or other action or proceeding arising out of the operation of the Franchised Business by Franchisee. Franchisee shall be responsible for and shall pay and satisfy any judgment or settlement that may arise out of any such claim, litigation, action or proceeding without limiting the generality of the foregoing. Franchisee agrees that if Franchisor is made a party to any lawsuit or any other action or proceeding in connection with the Franchised Business or the activities of Franchisee or any of its Affiliates, Franchisor may, at its sole option, either (a) permit Franchisee to conduct the defense or prosecution of the matter at the cost of Franchisee; or (b) take conduct of the defense or prosecution, in which case all expenses thereof will be borne or reimbursed by Franchisee. This indemnity shall continue in full force after termination or expiration of this agreement.
- **19.2 Interest on Overdue Amounts.** All payments required to be made by Franchisee to Franchisor under or pursuant to this Agreement shall bear simple interest from and after their respective due dates until paid in full at the rate of 24% per annum or such other rate as Franchisor may specify in writing from time to time or the maximum rate permitted by law if lower.
- **19.3 Application of Payments.** Franchisor shall have sole discretion to apply any payments made by Franchisee to any past due indebtedness of Franchisee, including but not limited to Royalties, Advertising/Promotion Royalties, purchases from Franchisor or any of its Affiliates, interest or other indebtedness. Subject to applicable law and prior claims, if any, and unless otherwise indicated by Franchisor from time to time, all amounts paid by Franchisee to Franchisor under this Agreement, will be applied in the following order: (i) to any unpaid Royalty; (ii) to any unpaid account for supplies or other miscellaneous accounts. Payments towards any particular account shall first be applied towards interest on arrears, if any, then towards principal.
- **19.4 Parties are Independent Contractors.** You and we understand and agree that this Agreement does not create a fiduciary relationship between you and us, that you and we are and will be independent contractors, and that nothing in this Agreement is intended to make either you or us a general or special agent, joint venturer, partner, or employee of the other for any purpose. You agree to identify yourself conspicuously in all dealings with customers, suppliers, public officials, JDog Junk Removal & Hauling business personnel, and others as a JDog Junk Removal & Hauling business owner under a franchise we have granted and to place notices of independent ownership on the forms, business cards, stationery, advertising, and other materials we require from time to time
- **19.5 Conformity with Laws.** If any statute, law, by-law, ordinance or regulation promulgated by any competent authority with jurisdiction over any part of this Agreement or the Franchised Business or any court order pertaining to this Agreement requires a longer or different notice period than that specified herein, the notice period shall automatically be deemed to be amended so as to conform with the minimum requirements of such statute, law, by-law, ordinance, regulation or court order.

- **19.6 Additional Franchises.** Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor may from time to time grant franchises for additional Franchised Businesses under terms that may differ materially from the terms of this Agreement and that consequently Franchisor's obligations and rights with respect to its various franchises may from time to time differ materially from those provided in this Agreement.
- **19.7 Waiver.** Franchisor reserves the right, from time to time, to waive observance or performance of any obligation imposed on Franchisee by this Agreement. No waiver of any default of any term, proviso, covenant or condition of this Agreement by Franchisor shall constitute a waiver by Franchisor of any prior, concurrent or subsequent default of the same or any other term, proviso, covenant or condition hereof
- **19.8 Entire Agreement.** This Agreement sets forth the entire agreement between Franchisor and Franchisee and contains all of the representations, warranties, terms, conditions, provisos, covenants, undertakings and conditions agreed upon by them with reference to the subject matter hereof all other representations, warranties, terms, conditions, provisos, covenants, understandings and agreements, whether oral or written (including without limitation any letter of intent between the parties and other pre-contractual representations), are waived and are superseded by this Agreement. Notwithstanding the foregoing, nothing in this Franchise Agreement and Exhibits is intended to disclaim the express representations made in the Franchise Disclosure Document.
- **19.9 Amendments.** This Agreement can be amended or added to only by a writing executed by both Franchisor and Franchisee.
- **19.10 Further Assurances.** Franchisor and Franchisee will each acknowledge, execute and deliver all such further documents, instruments or assurances and will each perform such further acts or deeds as may be necessary or advisable from time to time to give full effect to this Agreement.
- **19.11 Severability.** If any article, section or subsection of this Agreement or any portion thereof is determined to be indefinite, invalid, illegal or otherwise void, voidable or unenforceable, then it shall automatically be severed from this Agreement and the balance of this Agreement shall continue in full force and effect.
- 19.12 Governing Law. This Agreement shall be construed and interpreted according to the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, except that no Pennsylvania statute or regulation shall apply or shall give rise to any right or claim unless the Territory is in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and such statute or regulation would apply to this Agreement by its own terms in the absence of any choice of law provision. The Pennsylvania Court of Common Pleas or the U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania, as appropriate, shall have exclusive jurisdiction to entertain any proceeding relating to or arising out of this Agreement, and Franchisee and Franchisor each consent to the jurisdiction of such Courts in all matters related to this Agreement; provided that Franchisor may obtain relief in such other jurisdictions as may be necessary or desirable to obtain injunctive or other relief to enforce the provisions of this Agreement.

19.13 Resolution of Disputes.

(a) Except for matters described in clauses (i) through (iii) in this Section below, upon which Franchisor may take immediate action. Franchisor and Franchisee agree to use their best efforts to settle all disputes between them quickly, amicably and in the most cost effective and discrete fashion. To that end, each party agrees that before filing suit or pursuing similar legal action, it will notify the other party ("recipient party") in writing of any dispute or claim arising out of or relating to this agreement that the notifying party wishes to resolve. Such notice shall include a statement of the dispute, describing to the fullest extent possible the notifying party's version of the facts surrounding the dispute or claim together with an explanation of this position and all elements of any claim (the "Statement of Dispute"). The parties shall then use their best efforts to communicate with each other to try to resolve the dispute. If the dispute or claim has not been resolved within 30 days after receipt of the written notification of dispute, the parties may then turn to other dispute resolution alterative. (b) At any time during the 30-day period following receipt by the recipient party of the Statement of Dispute, either party may demand non-binding mediation before an independent mediator on the basis of the Statement of Dispute and, if such demand is made by a party, the other party agrees to participate. Such mediation shall be held at the offices of Franchisor or such other site designated by Franchisor within 30 days of receipt of the notifying party's mediation demand. The parties shall meet face-to-face for a minimum of eight hours before a representative of a mediation organization approved by all such parties and/or entities or a court-appointed mediator appointed if the parties cannot agree on a mediation organization. At least one principal of each party, with authority to settle the dispute, shall attend the mediation meeting.

for matters described in clauses (i) through (iii) in this Section (c) below), either subsequently commenced against the other party or initiated without a mediation demand/proceeding, shall be limited to claims raised in that party's Statement of Dispute or response thereto. All matters, allegations and documents will be confidential and will not be disclosed to any other person or entity by either party. The Franchisor and Franchisee shall share equally the cost of the mediator, regardless of the outcome of the mediation, or the ultimate resolution of any dispute. The parties agree not to take any further steps in any lawsuit between them during mediation, unless necessary to avoid irreparable harm or required by law (c) To the extent (i) Franchisor seeks injunctive or other equitable relief pursuant to one or more applicable sections of this Agreement, or (ii) Franchisor is a party to litigation brought by third parties as a direct or indirect result of or in connection with the operation of the Franchised Business, or (iii) this Agreement terminates immediately pursuant to the provisions this Agreement, the dispute resolution requirements under this Section (a) and (b) above do not apply. In addition, the application of the dispute resolution provisions set forth above in Sections 19.13(a) and (b) shall not preclude the Franchisor from

Each party agrees that any mediation proceeding and any legal proceedings (except

19.14 Survival of Covenants. The terms, provisions, covenants, conditions and obligations contained in or imposed by this Agreement which, by their terms, require performance by Franchisee after the expiration or other termination of this Agreement, shall be and remain enforceable thereafter.

terminating this Agreement for any Material Default pursuant to this Agreement after any applicable cure period has expired and Franchisee has failed to so cure such Material Default.

19.15 Inurement. This Agreement inures to the benefit of and is binding upon Franchisor

and Franchisee and their respective heirs, executors, administrators, legal personal representatives, permitted successors and permitted assigns.

19.16 Potential Earnings. Franchisee fully understands and acknowledges that the success of the Franchised Business to be established hereunder will, to a great extent, be dependent upon the personal time and efforts contributed by Franchisee and Franchisee's employees (as well as Franchisee's partners or directors if Franchisee is a partnership or a corporation). Franchisee acknowledges that neither Franchisor nor anyone else has represented, warranted or guaranteed to Franchisee that Franchisee will enjoy financial success in owning and operating the Franchised Business. Franchisee also acknowledges that all sales, income and profit projections (whether verbal, in writing or a combination of the two) which have been made by the franchisee are based on the Franchisee's expectations and assumptions about future economic conditions (excluding, however, potential completion by third parties which the Franchisee cannot predict) which Franchisee believes to be reasonable, but neither Franchisor nor anyone else has made any representation, warranty or guarantee regarding the level of Gross Revenue, net income or profit margins which may be achieved at the Franchised Business and that, in the final analysis, the results achieved at the Franchised Business will be particular to it, in the same way that financial results individually achieved by existing franchised businesses are particular to them. Franchisee accepts the risk of the Franchised Business not achieving the levels of gross revenue and net income during the Term which Franchisee at the Effective Date hopes to achieve.

19.17 Acknowledgements by Franchisee. Franchisee acknowledges that he, she or it has received, has had ample time to read and study, and has read and studied this Agreement and fully understands its provisions. Franchisee further acknowledges that he, she or it has had an adequate opportunity to be advised by legal counsel and accounting professionals of his, her or its own choosing regarding all aspects of this Agreement and the relationship created thereby. Franchisee acknowledges that certain breaches of this Agreement would result in loss to Franchisor for which Franchisor could not be adequately compensated in damages by a monetary award. Accordingly, Franchisee agrees that in the event of any such breach of this Agreement, Franchisor shall, in addition to all the remedies available to Franchisor at law or in equity, be entitled as a matter of right to a restraining order, injunction (including an interim injunction), decree of specific performance or otherwise, without the need to post any bond or other security in connection therewith, to ensure compliance by Franchisee with the provisions of this Agreement and preservation of Franchisor's proprietary rights. Franchisee acknowledges that all restrictions in this Agreement are necessary and fundamental to the protection of the legitimate business interests of Franchisor and all of its franchisees and, having regard to the interests of Franchisor and Franchisee, are reasonable, and all defenses to the strict enforcement thereof by Franchisor are hereby waived by Franchisee. Franchisee acknowledges that it is solely responsible for investigation of all regulation's applicable to the Franchised Business and for obtaining all necessary permits to operate the Franchised Business, and Franchisor makes no representation as to such regulations, if any, or that such licenses or permits are available, nor has Franchisor undertaken any such investigation on its own. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor may conduct investigations and make inquiries of any persons as Franchisor, in its reasonable judgment, deems appropriate concerning the credit standing, character and personal qualifications of Franchisee and the partners, shareholders, directors and officers of Franchisee, and Franchisee, by his or her execution hereof, hereby on his or her own behalf and on behalf of his or her partners, shareholders, directors and officers (whose authorization to do so Franchisee expressly represents

that he or she has) consents and agrees to Franchisor conducting any investigations and making any inquiries that Franchisor considers appropriate.

19.18 Time of Essence. Time shall be of the essence for all purposes of this Agreement.

19.19 Notices. Any notice required or permitted to be given by this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be deemed to have been duly given if delivered by hand, sent by confirmed facsimile (with concurrent mailing of the original thereof), nationally-recognized overnight courier, or mailed by certified or registered mail, postage prepaid, addressed to Franchisor and to Franchisee at their respective addresses set out on page 1 hereof or to such other address as the respective parties may give notice of in the same manner. Any such notice shall be deemed to have been given and received, if delivered when delivered, or, when sent if sent by confirmed facsimile (and mailing of the original thereof) if mailed, on the third Business Day following the mailing thereof; provided, however, that no notice which is mailed shall be deemed to be received if between the time of mailing and the third Business Day thereafter there is any labor dispute, strike or lockout affecting mail in the geographic areas in which the notice is mailed or intended to be received.

19.20 Schedules. Schedules and other documents attached or referred to in this Agreement are an integral part of this Agreement.

19.21 Submission of Agreement. The submission of this Agreement to Franchisee does not constitute an offer by Franchisor. This Agreement shall only become effective when it has been executed by both Franchisor and Franchisee.

19.22 Consents. Unless otherwise expressly provided herein, anything Franchisor is to provide written consent or approval to Franchisee under this Agreement, such consent or approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF Franchisor and Franchisee have executed this agreement on the date or dates set forth below, but with effect from the Effective Date shown in Schedule A.

FRANCHISOR:				
JDog Franchises, LLC				
By: Jerry Flanagan				
Title: Chief Executive Officer				
D 1				
Dated:				

FRANCHISEE:					

Schedule A to Franchise Agreement between JDog Franchises, LLC and _______

Effective Date:	
Franchised Location:	
Territory: Zip Codes:	
Scheduled Opening Date:	
Term:	
Initial Fee:	
Management Personnel:	
Renewal Term: 15 years	
Tier 1 Territory (contains greater than 100,000 persons	at time of designation)

Tier 2 Territory (to be designated by Franchisor only, and limited to Territories containing greater than 50,000 and not more than 100,000 persons at time of designation)

Tier 3 Territory (to be designated by Franchisor only, and limited to Territories

containing fewer than 50,000 persons at time of designation)

FRANCHISE AGREEMENT SCHEDULE B FRANCHISEE'S PRINCIPAL GUARANTY

This Franchisee's Principal Guaran	ity and Covena	ent (this	"Guaranty") i	s given by eac	ch of the
undersigned (each a "Guarantor") on		201 to	JDog Franch	ises, LLC., a	Delaware
limited liability company having its headqua	arters office at 1	021 Old	Cassatt Road,	Suite 100, Ber	rwyn, PA
19312("Franchisor"), in order to induce Fran	nchisor to enter	into that	certain Francl	hise Agreemen	t dated of
even date herewith (the "Franchise	Agreement")	with			, a
	with	its	principal	offices	at
		("F	ranchisee").		

Guarantor acknowledges that Guarantor has read the terms and conditions of the Franchise Agreement and acknowledges that the execution of this Guaranty and the undertakings of the Franchisee's Principal herein and in the Franchise Agreement are in partial consideration for, and a condition to the granting of, the rights granted in the Franchise Agreement, and that Franchisor would not have granted these rights without the execution of this Guaranty by Guarantor.

Guarantor hereby individually makes, agrees to be bound by, and agrees to perform, all of the covenants, representations, warranties and agreements of the Franchisee's Principal as set forth in the Franchise Agreement.

Guarantor does hereby guaranty to Franchisor the prompt payment and performance when due of any and all liabilities and obligations arising under or evidenced by the Franchise Agreement, any promissory note or other credit instruments, and any other liabilities, obligations and indebtedness of Franchisee and/or any of it assignees or affiliates to Franchisor and/or any of its assignees or affiliates, of every kind and description, now existing or hereafter incurred or arising, matured or unmatured, direct or indirect, absolute or contingent, due or to become due, and any renewals, consolidations and extensions, including any future advances from Franchisor to Franchisee (collectively, the "Guaranteed Obligations"). Guarantor shall perform and/or make punctual payment to Franchisor of the Guaranteed Obligations in accordance with the terms of the Franchise Agreement or other applicable document forthwith upon demand by Franchisor.

This Guaranty is irrevocable and unlimited. This Guaranty is an absolute and unconditional continuing guaranty of payment and performance of the Guaranteed Obligations. This Guaranty shall not be discharged by renewal of any claims guaranteed by this instrument, the suffering of any indulgence to any debtor, extension of time of payment thereof, nor the discharge of Franchisee by bankruptcy, operation of law or otherwise. Presentment, demand, protest, notice of protest and dishonor, notice of default or nonpayment and diligence in collecting any obligation under any agreement between Franchisee and Franchisor are each and all waived by Guarantor and/or acknowledged as inapplicable. Franchisor shall not be required to pursue any remedy on said Guaranteed Obligations as a condition of the obligation hereunder of Guarantor. Guarantor waives notice of amendment of any agreement between Franchisee and Franchisor and notice of demand for payment by Franchisee. Guarantor further agrees to be bound by any and all amendments and changes to any agreement between Franchisee and Franchisee.

Guarantor agrees to defend, indemnify and hold Franchisor harmless against any and all losses, damages, liabilities, costs and expenses (including, but not limited to, reasonable attorney's fees, reasonable costs of investigation, court costs, and arbitration fees and expenses) resulting from, consisting of, or arising out of or in connection with any failure by Franchisee to perform any obligation of Franchisee under the Franchise Agreement and any other agreement between Franchisee and Franchisor.

Guarantor waives any and all notice of the creation, renewal, extension, accrual, modification, amendment, release, or waiver of any of the Guaranteed Obligations and notice of or proof of reliance by Franchisor upon this Guaranty or acceptance of this Guaranty. The Guaranteed Obligations, and any of them, shall conclusively be deemed to have been created, contracted or incurred, or renewed, extended, amended,

modified or waived, in reliance upon this Guaranty and all dealings between Franchisor and Guarantor shall likewise be conclusively presumed to have been had or consummated in reliance upon this Guaranty. Franchisor may pursue its rights against Guarantor without first exhausting its remedies against Franchisee and without joining any other guarantor hereto and no delay on the part of Franchisor in the exercise of any right or remedy shall operate as a waiver of such right or remedy, and no single or partial exercise by Franchisor of any right or remedy shall preclude the further exercise of such right or remedy.

If other guarantors have guaranteed any and or all of the Guaranteed Obligations, their liability shall be joint and several to that of Guarantor.

Until all of the Guaranteed Obligations have been paid in full and/or performed in full, Guarantor shall not have any right of subrogation, unless expressly given to Guarantor in writing by Franchisor.

No change in the name, objects, share capital, business, membership, directors' powers, organization or management of the Franchisee shall in any way affect Guarantor in respect of the Guaranteed Obligations either with respect to transactions occurring before or after any such change, it being understood that this Guaranty is to extend to the person(s) or entity(ies) for the time being and from time to time carrying on the business now carried on by the Franchisee, notwithstanding any change(s) in the name or shareholders of the Franchisee, and notwithstanding any reorganization or its amalgamation with another or others or the sale or disposal of its business in whole or in part to another or others.

All Franchisor's rights, powers and remedies hereunder and under any other agreement now or at any time hereafter in force between Franchisor and Guarantor shall be cumulative and not alternative and shall be in addition to all rights, powers and remedies given to Franchisor by law.

Should any one or more provisions of this Guaranty be determined to be illegal or unenforceable, all other provisions nevertheless shall remain effective.

This Guaranty shall extend to and inure to the benefit of Franchisor and its successors and assigns and shall be binding on Guarantor and its successors and assigns.

GUARANTOR:

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, Guarantor has signed this Guaranty as of the date set forth above.

D.,,		
By:		
Name		

EXHIBIT C: Operations Manual Table of Contents

JDog Operations Manual

Ta	h	ما	Λf	Ca	nto	nts
17	O	æ	OT	CO	mre	ents:

1. Foreword	6
1.1. Letter From the CEO	7
1.2 Mission Statement	7
1.3 History of JDog Franchises	7
1.4 Services Provided to Franchisees	8
1.4.1 JDog University	8
1.4.2 Ongoing Training and Support	8
1.4.3 Basecamp	9
1.4.4 Advertising Materials and Sales Aids	9
1.4.5 Ongoing Research and Development	9
1.4.6 JDog Corporate Services Department	10
1.5 Revenue Streams	15
1.6 Franchisee Responsibilities	15
1.6.1 Responsibilities to Customers	15
1.6.2 Responsibilities to Employees	16
1.6.3 Responsibilities to Fellow Franchisees	16
1.6.4 Responsibilities to Franchisor	16
2. Initial Setup	17
2.1 Tools and Equipment	18
2.2 Licenses and Permits	19
2.3 Bank Accounts	19
2.4 Insurance	19

2.5 Electronic Funds Transfer	20
2.6 Royalty Collection	22
2.7 Tax Obligations	23
2.7.1 Employer Identification Number	23
2.7.2 General Tax Considerations	23
2.8 Junk Removal & Hauling Truck/Trailer	24
2.8.1 Trailer	24
Requirements	25
Weight Capacity Considerations	25
Registration	26
Insurance	26
2.8.2 Vehicle Wraps	26
2.8.3 Caring For Your Wrap	27
2.9 Logo Specifications	27
2.10 Your JDog Franchise Webpage	28
2.10.1 Naming Territory	28
2.11 Scheduling Jobs	29
2.11.1 Over the Phone	29
2.11.2 Social Media	29
2.11.3 Lead Generators	29
2.11.4 Scheduler	30
2.11.5 Accepting Checks	30
2.11.6 Accepting Credit Cards	31
2.12 Statement of Territorial Policy	31
2.12.1 Advertising You Perform Must be Concentrated in Your Territory	31
2.12.2 Soliciting Business in Another Franchisee's Territory is Prohibited	32

	2.12.3 Enforcement	33
	2.13 Soft Openings	35
	2.14 Grand Opening	35
3.	OPERATIONS	36
	3.1 Pre-Job Checklist	36
	3.2 Post-Job Checklist	37
	3.3 On the Job	37
	3.3.1 Hoarder Homes	38
	3.3.2 Hazardous Material/Liquids	38
	3.3.3 Packing a Trailer	39
	3.3.4 Storage Facilities	40
	3.3.5 Dumpster Rental Support	40
	3.3.6 Demolition	40
	3.3.7 Moves (household and other)	41
	3.3.8 Bed Bugs	41
	3.4 Vehicle Maintenance	41
	3.5 Trailer Maintenance	42
	3.5.1 Trailer Axles and Bearings	42
	3.5.2 Trailers Equipped with Brakes	43
	3.5.3 Tires and Wheels	43
	3.5.4 Trailer Specific Equipment	44
	3.6 Eight Revenue Streams	44
	3.6.1 Junk	44
	3.6.2 Hauling	44
	3.6.3 Metal Recycling	45
	3.6.4 Paper Recycling	45
	3.6.5 Hourly labor	46

	3.6.6 Resale	46
	3.7 Sales	46
4.	HUMAN RESOURCES	47
	4.1 Human Resources	47
	4.2 Wage and Labor Laws	48
	4.2.1 FLSA Minimum Wage Poster	49
	4.2.2 Job Descriptions	50
	4.2.3 Job Offer	51
	4.3 EEOC Guidelines	52
	4.4 Laws Regarding Harassment	54
	4.5 Hiring on a Trial Basis	56
	4.6 Worker's Compensation Issues	57
5.	Marketing Your Business	58
	5.1 Guerrilla Marketing	58
	Strategy for Marketing: Air, Land & Sea	59
	5.1.1 Parking	61
	5.1.2 Lawn Signs	61
	5.1.3 Door Hangers	61
	5.1.4 Thank You Cards	62
	5.1.5 Brochures	62
	5.2 Business to Business (B2B)	62
	5.3 Networking	62
	5.4 Daily Operating Procedures	63
	5.5 Public Relations	63
	PR	63
	Social Media	63
	Google AdWords and Google My Business	64

6. APPENDIX	
Wrapped Vehicles	66
Wrapped Trailers	67
Parking 6	68
Personnel Policies	69

EXHIBIT D EFT (Electronic Funds Transfer Agreement)

BANK DRAFT AGREEMENT AUTHORIZATION FOR PRE-AUTHORIZATION PAYMENTS TO JDOG FRANCHISES. LLC

JDOG FRANCHISES, LLC	
Account Name	
Account Number	
Bank Transit Number (ABA)	<u> </u>
Bank Name (Please Print) ("Bank")	<u> </u>
Address	<u> </u>
Effective as of the date of the signature below, the undersig ('JDOG JUNK REMOVAL") to initiate debit entries by eit Account Number listed above (at the bank indicated above account and to make payment to JDOG JUNK REMOVAL or any other address which may be dictated by the franchise owing under the Franchise Agreement. Franchisee acknowl by Franchisor in the manner provided for in the Franchise Agreement.	her electronic or paper means to the undersigned's bank as the "Bank") and authorizes the Bank to debit the same , 1021 Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312 or for any and all Royalty Fees and other fees due and edges that Royalties and all other fees may be collected
The undersigned agrees that in making payment for such charge made and signed personally by the undersigned. The calculation or verification of the amount of any payment	he Bank shall have no obligation whatsoever regarding
This authority shall remain in full force and effect until JDC minimum of ninety (90) days advance written notice from therein. Until the Bank actually receives such notice, the unappaying any amounts pursuant to this authority. The undersignade, whether with or without cause, and whether intention to the undersigned.	he undersigned of the termination of authority granted dersigned agrees that the Bank shall be fully protected in gned further agrees that if any such payments are not
Print:Franchisee	
By:Name and Title:	Date

*Franchisee Acknowledgement statement does not apply to residents of California, Maryland or Washington.

EXHIBIT E: Representations and Acknowledgment Statement

FRANCHISEE HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGES THE FOLLOWING:

Franchisee has conducted an independent investigation of all aspects relating to the financial, operational and other aspects of the business of operating the Franchised Business. Franchisee further acknowledges that, except as may be set forth in Franchisor's Disclosure Document, no representations of performance (financial or otherwise) for the Franchised Business provided for in this Agreement has been made to Franchisee by Franchisor and Franchisee and any and all Principals hereby waive any claim against Franchisor for any business failure Franchisee may experience as a franchisee under this Agreement.

Initial

Franchisee has conducted an independent investigation of the business contemplated by this Agreement and understands and acknowledges that the business contemplated by this Agreement involves business risks making the success of the venture largely dependent upon the business abilities and participation of Franchisee and its efforts as an independent business operation.

Initial

Franchisee agrees that no claims of success or failure have been made to it or him or her prior to signing this Agreement and that it/she/he understands all the terms and conditions of this Agreement. Franchisee further acknowledges that this Agreement contains all oral and written agreements, representations and arrangements between the parties hereto, and any rights which the respective parties hereto may have had under any other previous contracts are hereby cancelled and terminated, and that this Agreement cannot be changed or terminated orally.

Initial

Franchisee has no knowledge of any representations by Franchisor or its officers, directors, shareholders, employees, sales representatives, agents or servants, about the business contemplated by this Agreement that are contrary to the terms of this Agreement or the documents incorporated herein. Franchisee acknowledges that no representations or warranties are made or implied, except as specifically set forth herein. Franchisee represents, as an inducement to Franchisor's entry into this Agreement, that it has made no misrepresentations in obtaining this Agreement.

Initial

Franchisor expressly disclaims the making of, and Franchisee acknowledges that it has not received or relied upon, any warranty or guarantee, express or implied, as to the potential volume, profits or success of the business venture contemplated by this Agreement.

Initial

Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor's approval or acceptance of Franchisee's Business location does not constitute a warranty, recommendation or endorsement of the location for the Franchised Business, nor any assurance by Franchisor that the operation of the Franchised Business at the premises will be successful or profitable.

Initial

Franchisee acknowledges that it has received the JDog Franchises, LLC, Franchise Disclosure Document with a complete copy of this Agreement and all related Exhibits and agreements at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the date on which this Agreement was executed. Franchisee further acknowledges that Franchisee has read such Franchise Disclosure Document and understands its contents.

Initial

Franchisee acknowledges that it has had ample opportunity to consult with its own attorneys, accountants and other advisors and that the attorneys for Franchisor have not advised or represented Franchisee with respect to this Agreement or the relationship thereby created.

Initial

Franchisee, together with Franchisee's advisers, has sufficient knowledge and experience in financial and business matters to make an informed investment decision with respect to the Franchise granted by this Agreement.

Initial

Franchisee is aware of the fact that other present or future franchisees of Franchisor may operate under different forms of agreement(s), and consequently that Franchisor's obligations and rights with respect to its various franchisees may differ materially in certain circumstances.

Initial

It is recognized by the parties that Franchisor is also (or may become) a manufacturer or distributor of certain products under the Marks licensed herein; and it is understood that Franchisor does not warrant that such products will not be sold within the Franchisee's Territory by others who may have purchased such products from Franchisor.

Initial

Release of Prior Claims. BY EXECUTING THIS AGREEMENT, FRANCHISEE AND ANY PRINCIPAL, INDIVIDUALLY AND ON BEHALF OF FRANCHISEE'S AND SUCH PRINCIPAL'S HEIRS, LEGAL REPRESENTATIVES, SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS, HEREBY FOREVER RELEASE AND DISCHARGE JDOG CARPET FRANCHISING, LLC, J DOG HOLDINGS, LLC, THE JDOG INDEMNITEES, AND ALL OF THEIR OFFICERS, DIRECTORS, SHAREHOLDERS, AGENTS AND SUCCESSORS AND ASSIGNS FROM ANY AND ALL CLAIMS, DEMANDS AND JUDGMENTS RELATING TO OR ARISING UNDER THE STATEMENTS, CONDUCT, CLAIMS OR ANY OTHER AGREEMENT BETWEEN THE PARTIES EXECUTED PRIOR TO THE DATE OF THIS AGREEMENT, INCLUDING, BUT NOT LIMITED TO, ANY AND ALL CLAIMS, WHETHER PRESENTLY KNOWN OR UNKNOWN, SUSPECTED OR UNSUSPECTED, ARISING UNDER THE FRANCHISE, SECURITIES, TAX OR ANTITRUST LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES OR OF ANY STATE OR TERRITORY THEREOF.

[WASHINGTON STATE FRANCHISEES: THIS STATEMENT DOES NOT WAIVE ANY LIABILITY THE FRANCHISOR MAY HAVE UNDER THE WASHINGTON FRANCHISE INVESTMENT PROTECTION ACT, RCW 19.100, AND THE RULES ADOPTED THEREUNDER.]

	Initial
FRANCHISEE:	FRANCHISOR:
	JDog Franchises, LLC
By:	By: Jerry Flanagan
Title:	Title: CEO
Dated:	

EXHIBIT F: State Specific Addenda

The provisions of this State-Specific Addendum to the Franchise Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement ("**State Addendum**") apply only to those persons residing or operating Franchise Businesses in the following states:

CALIFORNIA

1. SECTION 31125 OF THE CALIFORNIA CORPORATIONS CODE REQUIRES US TO GIVE YOU A DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT, IN A FORM CONTAINING THE INFORMATION THAT THE COMMISSIONER MAY BY RULE OR ORDER REQUIRE, BEFORE A SOLICITATION OF A PROPOSED MATERIAL MODIFICATION OF AN EXISTING FRANCHISE.

THE CALIFORNIA FRANCHISE INVESTMENT LAW REQUIRES THAT A COPY OF ALL PROPOSED AGREEMENTS RELATING TO THE SALE OF THE FRANCHISE BE DELIVERED TOGETHER WITH THE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.

See the cover page of the Disclosure Document for our URL address. OUR WEBSITE HAS NOT BEEN REVIEWED OR APPROVED BY THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION AND COMPLAINTS CONCERNING THE CONTENTS OF THIS WEBSITE MAY BE DIRECTED TO THE CALIFORNIA DEPARTMENT OF FINANCIAL PROTECTION AND INNOVATION AT WWW.DBO.CA.GOV.

2. The following statement is added to the STATE COVER PAGE:

FRANCHISEES MUST ALSO SIGN A PERSONAL GUARANTY, MAKING YOUR SPOUSE INDIVIDUALLY LIABLE FOR YOUR FINANCIAL OBLIGATIONS UNDER THE AGREEMENT IF YOU ARE MARRIED. THE GUARANTY WILL PLACE YOUR SPOUSE'S MARITAL AND PERSONAL ASSETS AT RISK IF YOUR FRANCHISE FAILS.

3. The following statement is added to Item 3:

Neither Franchisor nor any person described in Item 2 of the Disclosure Document is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities Exchange Act of 1934, 15 U.S.C. 8.78(a) et seq. suspending or expelling such persons from membership in such association or exchange.

4. The following statements are added to Item 17: The Franchise Agreement requires you to sign a general release of claims upon renewal or transfer of the Franchise Agreement. California Corporations Code Section 31512 provides that any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with

any provision of that law or any rule or order there under is void. Section 31512 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Investment Law (California Corporations Code Section 20010 voids a waiver of your rights under the Franchise Relations Act (Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 – 20043).

The Franchise Agreement requires application of the laws and forum of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania. These provisions may not be enforceable under California law.

California Corporations Code, Section 31125 requires us to give you a Disclosure Document, approved by the Department of Financial Protection and Innovation prior to a solicitation of a proposed material modification of an existing franchise.

California Business and Professions Code Sections 20000 through 20043 provide rights to you concerning termination, transfer or non-renewal of the franchise. If the Franchise Agreement is inconsistent with the law, the law will control.

The Franchise Agreement contains liquidated damages clauses. Under California Civil Code Section 1671, certain liquidated damages clauses are unenforceable.

The Franchise Agreement contains a covenant not to compete which extends beyond the termination of the franchise. This provision may not be enforceable under California law.

No disclaimer, questionnaire, clause, or statement signed by a franchisee in connection with the commencement of the franchise relationship shall be construed or interpreted as waiving any claim of fraud in the inducement, whether common law or statutory, or as disclaiming reliance on or the right to rely upon any statement made or information provided by any franchisor, broker or other person acting on behalf of the franchisor that was a material inducement to a franchisee's investment. This provision supersedes any other or inconsistent term of any document executed in connection with the franchise.

ILLINOIS

Illinois law governs the agreement(s) between the parties to this franchise.

Any provision in a franchise agreement that designates jurisdiction or venue outside the State of Illinois is void. However, a franchise agreement may provide for arbitration in a venue outside of Illinois. 815 ILCS 705/4 (West 2012)

Any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act, or any other law of Illinois is void. 815 ILCS 705/41 (West 2012)

Sections 4 and 41 and Rule 609 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act states that court litigation must take place before Illinois federal or state courts and all dispute resolution arising from the terms of this Agreement or the relationship of the parties and conducted through arbitration or litigation shall be subject to Illinois law. The Franchise Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement are amended accordingly.

The governing law or choice of law clause described in the Franchise Disclosure Document and contained in the Section 19.12 of the Franchise Agreement may not be enforceable under Illinois law. This governing law clause shall not be construed to negate the application of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act in all situations to which it is applicable.

Item 17.v, Choice of Forum, of the Franchise Disclosure Document is revised to include the following: "provided, however, that the foregoing shall not be considered a waiver of any right granted upon you by Section 4 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act".

Item 17.w, Choice of Law, of the Franchise Disclosure Document is revised to include the following: "provided, however, that the foregoing shall not be considered a waiver of any right granted upon you by Section 4 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act".

Section 41 of the Illinois Franchise Disclosure Act states that "any condition, stipulation or provision purporting to bind any person acquiring any franchise to waive compliance with any provision of this Act or any other law of this State is void." The Franchise Agreement is amended accordingly.

See the last page of this Exhibit F for your required signature.

MARYLAND

- 1. Item 5 is amended to state: "Based upon the franchisor's financial condition, the Maryland Securities Commissioner has required a financial assurance. Therefore, all initial fees and payments owed by franchisees shall be deferred until the franchisor completes its preopening obligations under the franchise agreement."
- 2. Item 17, the general release required as a condition of renewal, sale, and/or assignment/transfer shall not apply to any liability under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.
- 3. Item 17 is amended to state: "A franchisee may bring a lawsuit in Maryland for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.
- 4. The Franchise Agreement is amended to state: Based upon the franchisor's financial condition, the Maryland Securities Commissioner has required a financial assurance. Therefore, all initial fees and payments owed by franchisees shall be deferred until the franchisor completes its pre-opening obligations under the franchise agreement.
- 5. The Franchise Agreement is amended to state: "All representations requiring prospective franchisees to assent to a release, estoppel or waiver of liability are not intended to nor shall they act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law."

- 6. The Franchise Agreement is amended to state: A general release required as a condition of renewal, sale, and/or assignment/transfer shall not apply to any liability under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law.
- 7. The Franchise Agreement is amended to state: "A franchisee may bring a lawsuit in Maryland for claims arising under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law."
- 8. The **Representations and Acknowledgment Statement** of this Franchise Disclosure Document is hereby amended to state "All representations requiring prospective franchisees to assent to a release, estoppel or waiver of liability are not intended to nor shall they act as a release, estoppel or waiver of any liability incurred under the Maryland Franchise Registration and Disclosure Law."

MINNESOTA

With respect to franchises governed by Minnesota law, the franchisor will comply with Minnesota Statutes, Section 80C.14m Subds. 3,4 and 5, which require, (except in certain specified cases) that a franchisee be given 90 days notice of termination (with 60 days to cure) and 180 days notice for non-renewal of the franchise agreement; and that consent to the transfer of the franchise will not be unreasonably withheld.

The following language amends the Governing Law, Jurisdiction and Venue, and Choice of Forum sections of the Franchise Disclosure Document and agreement(s): "Minnesota Statutes, Section 80C.21 and Minnesota Rule 2860.4400(j) prohibit the franchisor from requiring litigation to be conducted outside Minnesota, requiring waiver of a jury trial, or requiring the franchisee to consent to liquidated damages, termination penalties or judgment notes. In addition, nothing in the Franchise Disclosure Document or agreement(s) can abrogate or reduce any of franchisee's rights as provided for in Minnesota Statutes, Chapter 80C, or franchisee's rights to any procedure, forum, or remedies provided for by the laws of the jurisdiction.

Items 5 and 7 of the Franchise Disclosure Document and Section 3 of the Franchise Agreement are modified such that:

"All initial fees and payments owed by Franchisee to Franchisor or its affiliates shall be deferred until the Franchisee has commenced doing business."

Item 13 of the Franchise Disclosure Document and the applicable sections of the franchise agreement(s) are modified to state that the franchisor will protect the franchisee's right to use the trademarks, service marks, trade names, logotypes or other commercial symbols or indemnify the franchisee from any loss, costs or expenses arising out of any claim, suit or demand regarding the use of the name. Minnesota considers it unfair to not protect the franchisee's right to use the trademarks. See Minnesota Statutes, Section 80C.12, Subd. 1(g).

The Limitations of Claims section is amended to comply with Minnesota Statutes, Section 80C.17. Subd. 5.

NEW YORK

1. The following information is added to the cover page of the Franchise Disclosure Document:

INFORMATION COMPARING FRANCHISORS IS AVAILABLE. CALL THE STATE ADMINISTRATORS LISTED IN EXHIBIT A OR YOUR PUBLIC LIBRARY FOR SOURCES OF INFORMATION. REGISTRATION OF THIS FRANCHISE BY NEW YORK STATE DOES NOT MEAN THAT NEW YORK STATE RECOMMENDS IT OR HAS VERIFIED THE INFORMATION IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. IF YOU LEARN TTHAT ANYTHING IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT IS UNTRUE, CONTACT THE FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION AND NEW YORK STATE DEPARTMENT OF LAW, BUREAU OF INVESTOR PROTECTION AND SECURITIES, 28 LIBERTY STREET, 21ST FLOOR, NEW YORK, NEW YORK 10005. THE FRANCHISOR MAY, IF IT CHOOSES, NEGOTIATE WITH YOU ABOUT ITEMS COVERED IN THE FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT. HOWEVER, THE FRANCHISOR CANNOT USE THE NEGOTIATING PROCESS TO PREVAIL UPON A PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEE TO ACCEPT TERMS WHICH ARE LESS FAVORABLE THAN THOSE SET FORTH IN THIS FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT.

2. The following is added at the end of Item 3:

Except as provided above, with regard to the franchisor, its predecessor or a person identified in Item 2, or an affiliate offering franchises under the franchisor's principal trademark:

- A. No such party has an administrative, criminal or civil action pending against that person alleging: a felony, a violation of a franchise, antitrust, or securities law, fraud, embezzlement, fraudulent conversion, misappropriation of property, unfair or deceptive practices, or comparable civil or misdemeanor allegations.
- B. No such party has pending actions, other than routine litigation incidental to the business, which are significant in the context of the number of franchisees and the size, nature or financial condition of the franchise system or its business operations.
- C. No such party has been convicted of a felony or pleaded nolo contendere to a felony charge or, within the 10 year period immediately preceding the application for registration, has been convicted of or pleaded nolo contendere to a misdemeanor charge or has been the subject of a civil action alleging: violation of a franchise, antifraud, or securities law; fraud; embezzlement; fraudulent conversion or misappropriation of property, or unfair or deceptive practices or comparable allegations.

- D. No such party is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order or decree relating to the franchise, or under a Federal, State, or Canadian franchise, securities, antitrust, trade regulation or trade practice law, resulting from a concluded or pending action or proceeding brought by a public agency; or is subject to any currently effective order of any national securities association or national securities exchange, as defined in the Securities and Exchange Act of 1934, suspending or expelling such person from membership in such association or exchange; or is subject to a currently effective injunctive or restrictive order relating to any other business activity as a result of an action brought by a public agency or department, including, without limitation, actions affecting a license as a real estate broker or sales agent.
- 3. The following is added to the end of Item 4:

Except as provided above, neither the franchisor, its affiliate, its predecessor, officers, or general partner during the 10-year period immediately before the date of the offering circular: (a) filed as debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code; (b) obtained a discharge of its debts under the bankruptcy code; or (c) was a principal officer of a company or a general partner in a partnership that either filed as a debtor (or had filed against it) a petition to start an action under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code or that obtained a discharge of its debts under the U.S. Bankruptcy Code during or within 1 year after that officer or general partner of the franchisor held this position in the company or partnership.

4. The following is added to the end of Item 5:

The initial franchise fee constitutes part of our general operating funds and will be used as such in our discretion.

5. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(c), titled "Requirements for franchisee to renew or extend," and Item 17(m), entitled "Conditions for franchisor approval of transfer":

However, to the extent required by applicable law, all rights you enjoy and any causes of action arising in your favor from the provisions of Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York and the regulations issued thereunder shall remain in force; it being the intent of this proviso that the non-waiver provisions of General Business Law Sections 687.4 and 687.5 be satisfied.

6. The following language replaces the "Summary" section of Item 17(d), titled "Termination by franchisee":

You may terminate the agreement on any grounds available by law.

7. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" section of Item 17(j), titled "Assignment of contract by franchisor":

However, no assignment will be made except to an assignee who in good faith and judgment of the franchisor, is willing and financially able to assume the franchisor's obligations under the Franchise Agreement.

8. The following is added to the end of the "Summary" sections of Item 17(v), titled "Choice of forum", and Item 17(w), titled "Choice of law":

The foregoing choice of law should not be considered a waiver of any right conferred upon the franchisor or upon the franchisee by Article 33 of the General Business Law of the State of New York.

NORTH DAKOTA

The Franchise Disclosure Document and appropriate sections of the Franchise Agreement are amended to state the following:

Provisions that require a franchisee to sign a general release upon renewal of the franchise agreement are not applicable to franchisee's in North Dakota.

Covenants not to compete such as those mentioned in Item 17(r) of the Franchise Disclosure Document and Section 18 of the Franchise Agreement are generally considered unenforceable in the State of North Dakota.

The site of mediation or arbitration for North Dakota franchisees must be agreeable to all parties and may not be remote from the franchisee's place of business.

Provisions that require a franchisee to consent to the jurisdiction of courts in Pennsylvania are not applicable to franchisee's in North Dakota.

Provisions in the Franchise Disclosure Document and Franchise Agreement providing that the agreement shall be construed according to the laws of the state of Pennsylvania are changed for North Dakota franchisee's to be construed according to the laws of the state of North Dakota.

For franchises established in the state of North Dakota, we will defer payment of the initial franchise fee and other initial payments owed by Franchisee to the Franchisor until the Franchisor has completed its pre-opening obligations under the Franchise Agreement.

SOUTH DAKOTA

Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document and Section 3 of the Franchise Agreement are amended to state the following:

For franchises established in the state of South Dakota, we will defer payment of the initial franchise fee and other initial payments owed by Franchisee to the Franchisor until the Franchisor has completed its pre-opening obligations under the Franchise Agreement.

VIRGINIA

1. Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document and Section 3 of the Franchise Agreement are amended to state the following:

The Virginia State Corporations Commission's Division of Securities and Retail Franchising requires us to defer payment of the initial franchise fee and other initial payments owed by franchisees to the franchisor until the franchisor has completed its pre-opening obligations under the franchise agreement.

2. Item 17(t) of the Franchise Agreement is modified to state:

Only the terms of the Franchise Agreement and other related written agreements are binding (subject to applicable state law.) Any representations or promises outside of the disclosure document and franchise agreement may not be enforceable.

3. Additional Disclosure: The following statements are added to Item 17.h.:

Pursuant to Section 13.1-564 of the Virginia Retail Franchising Act, it is unlawful for a franchisor to cancel a franchise without reasonable cause. If any ground for default or termination stated in the franchise agreement does not constitute "reasonable cause," as that term may be defined in the Virginia Retail Franchising Act or the laws of Virginia, that provision may not be enforceable.

WASHINGTON

Washington Addendum to the Franchise Disclosure Document, Franchise Agreement, Representations and Acknowledgement Statement, and related agreements

In the event of a conflict of laws, the provisions of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, Chapter 19.100 RCW will prevail.

RCW 19.100.180 may supersede the franchise agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise. There may also be court decisions which may supersede the franchise agreement in your relationship with the franchisor including the areas of termination and renewal of your franchise.

In any arbitration or mediation involving a franchise purchased in Washington, the arbitration or mediation site will be either in the state of Washington, or in a place mutually agreed upon at the time of the arbitration or mediation, or as determined by the arbitrator or mediator at the time of arbitration or mediation. In addition, if litigation is not precluded by the franchise agreement, a franchisee may bring an action or proceeding arising out of or in connection with the sale of franchises, or a violation of the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act, in Washington.

A release or waiver of rights executed by a franchisee may not include rights under the Washington Franchise Investment Protection Act or any rule or order thereunder except when executed pursuant to a negotiated settlement after the agreement is in effect and where the parties are represented by independent counsel. Provisions such as those which unreasonably restrict or limit the statute of limitations period for claims under the Act, or rights or remedies under the Act such as a right to a jury trial, may not be enforceable.

Transfer fees are collectable to the extent that they reflect the franchisor's reasonable estimated or actual costs in effecting a transfer.

Pursuant to RCW 49.62.020, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an employee, including an employee of a franchisee, unless the employee's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$100,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). In addition, a noncompetition covenant is void and unenforceable against an independent contractor of a franchisee under RCW 49.62.030 unless the independent contractor's earnings from the party seeking enforcement, when annualized, exceed \$250,000 per year (an amount that will be adjusted annually for inflation). As a result, any provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere that conflict with these limitations are void and unenforceable in Washington.

RCW 49.62.060 prohibits a franchisor from restricting, restraining, or prohibiting a franchisee from (i) soliciting or hiring any employee of a franchisee of the same franchisor or (ii) soliciting or hiring any employee of the franchisor. As a result, any such provisions contained in the franchise agreement or elsewhere are void and unenforceable in Washington.

To resolve an investigation by the Washington Attorney General and without admitting any liability, the franchisor has entered into an Assurance of Discontinuance ("AOD") with the State of Washington, where the franchisor affirmed that it already removed from its form franchise agreement a provision which restricted a franchisee from soliciting and/or hiring employees of other franchisees, which the Attorney General alleges violated Washington state and federal antitrust and unfair practices laws. The franchisor has agreed, as part of the AOD, to not enforce any such provisions in any existing franchise agreement, to not include any such provisions in future franchise agreements, to request that its Washington franchisees amend their existing franchise agreements to remove such provisions, and to notify its franchisees about the entry of

the AOD. The franchisor has complied with all such requirements. In addition, the State of Washington did not assess any fines or other monetary penalties against the franchisor

Item 5 of the Franchise Disclosure Document and relevant provisions of the Franchise Agreement are revised such that, for franchises established in the state of Washington, we will not require or accept the payment of any initial franchise fees until the franchisee (a) has received all initial training that it is entitled to under the franchise agreement, and (b) is open for business.

~Remainder of Page Intentionally Blank~

APPLICABLE ADDENDA

If any one of the preceding Addenda for specific states ("Addenda") is checked as an "Applicable Addenda" below, then that Addenda shall be incorporated into the Franchise Disclosure Document, Franchise Agreement and any other specified agreement(s) entered into by us and the undersigned Franchisee. To the extent any terms of an Applicable Addenda conflict with the terms of the Franchise Disclosure Document, Franchise Agreement and other specified agreement(s), the terms of the Applicable Addenda shall supersede the terms of the Franchise Disclosure Document.

	California Hawaii Illinois Indiana Maryland Michigan Minnesota		New York North Dakota Rhode Island South Dakota South Dakota Virginia Washington Wisconsin
Dated:		_, 20	_
FRANCHISOR JDOG FRANCH			_
•			_
FRANCHISEE	:		- - -
Ву:			_

EXHIBIT G: Outlets as of May 31, 2023

Location	Franchisee	Contact	Contact
234 Dunwar Dr.			
Alablaster, Alabama,			
35040	Mr. Jon Binzer	(205) 223-0612	jbinzer@jdog.com
103 Suffield St., Athens,	Jason Brown		
Alabama 35611	Mr. Jon Binzer	(256) 998-0394	jbinzer@jdog.com
625 Chelsea Station Cir.,	Greg Halfacre		
Chelsea, Alabama 35043	Mr. Jon Binzer	(205) 894-0368	jbinzer@jdog.com
2356 Viewridge Place,			
Escondido, California	Christopher		
92026	Vultaggio(MO)	(951) 894-9601	cvultaggio@jdog.com
15504 East Hinsdale			
Circle, Centennial,			
Colorado 80112	Hank McClellan	(720) 549-0911	hlmac@jdog.com
80 Century Dr., Stratford			
Connecticut 06615	Sean-Michael Green	(917) 599-6128	smgreen@jdog.com
100 Greenhill Ave Suite			
G., Wilmington,			
Delaware 19805	Mr. Jonathan Geden	(856) 803-3503	jgeden@jdog.com
119 Watts St.,			
Jacksonville			
Florida 32204	Rob Dennis	(904) 342-9883	rdennis@jdog.com
119 Watts St.			
Jacksonville			
Florida 32204	Rob Dennis	(904) 342-9883	rdennis@jdog.com
119 Watts St.			
Jacksonville			
Florida 32204	Rob Dennis	(904) 342-9883	rdennis@jdog.com
119 Watts St.			
Jacksonville			
Florida 32204	Rob Dennis	(904) 342-9883	rdennis@jdog.com
13268 154th Place,			
North Jupiter, Florida	Tony Shard		
33478	Raymond Mahon	(321) 591-2490	tshard@jdog.com
13268 154th Place,	Jill Somers		
North Jupiter, Florida	Donald Gray		
33478	Kelli Gray	(321) 591-2490	donaldgray@jdog.com
13268 154th Place,	Jill Somers		
North Jupiter, Florida	Donald Gray		
33478	Kelli Gray	(321) 591-2490	donaldgray@jdog.com
13268 154th Place,	Jill Somers		
North Jupiter, Florida	Donald Gray		
33478	Kelli Gray	(321) 591-2490	donaldgray@jdog.com

17826 Rabbit Farm Rd,		1	
Spring Hill, FL 34610	David Linton	(850) 830-0599	david.linton2144@outlook.com
8115 Waters Avenue,		(,	
Savannah, Georgia	George Meyers	(678) 827-5364	gmeyers@jdog.com
3103 Fifth Ave.,		(0.0) 0.00	gcyaracyarag.com
Columbus, Georgia	Nick Bain		
31904	Ryan Struck	(334) 235-7349	nbain@jdog.com
509 E 14th St., Post Falls,	Tryan Struck	(331) 233 7313	mame jacg.com
Idaho 83854	John Merwald	(208) 457-3152	jmerwald@jdog.com
211A Eisenhower Ln S.,	John Mc Wala	(200) 437 3132	Jilier Wald@Jdog.com
Lombard, Illinois 60126	Ray Hill	(630) 537-0610	rhill@jdog.com
·	Nay I IIII	(030) 337-0010	Tilli@jdog.com
4535 Prime Pkwy.,	Pay Hill	(620) E27 0610	rhill@idog.com
McHenry, Illinois 60050	Ray Hill	(630) 537-0610	rhill@jdog.com
10619 Mayfield Ave,			
Chicago Ridge, Illinois	Dalamt Dalahandt	(242) 202 4620	
60415	Robert Reichardt	(312) 282-1629	rreichardt@jdog.com
836 Barber, Paradis,		(504) 000 4004	
Louisiana 70080	Jack Keen	(504) 380-1621	jkeen@jdog.com
836 Barber, Paradis,			
Louisiana 70080	Jack Keen	(504) 380-1621	jkeen@jdog.com
525 Premium Outlets	Mr. Aaron Mowery		
Blvd., Hagerstown,	Mrs. Amber		
Maryland 21740	Mowery	(717) 877-3819	amowery@jdog.com
2555 Jennings Chapel			
Rd., Woodvine, Maryland			
21797	Theodore Proia	(240) 472-0684	tproia@jdog.com
48131 Brewster Ct,			
Plymouth, Michigan			
48170	Mark Aldrich	(734) 968-7107	maldrich@jdog.com
2404 NE 72nd St., Kansas			
City, Missouri 64118	Chad Hawkins	(816) 372-5726	chawkins@jdog.com
240 Scenic Dr., King,			
North Carolina 27021	Rusty Fitzmaurice	(336) 671-1861	rfitzmaurice@jdog.com
240 Scenic Dr., King,			
North Carolina 27021	Rusty Fitzmaurice	(336) 671-1861	rfitzmaurice@jdog.com
5218 Rio Grande Dr,	,		, ,
Raleigh, NC 27616	Raymond Skeeter	(917) 747-8512	rskeeter@jdog.com
398 Anthony St.,	,	,	<u> </u>
Schenectady, New York	Ray Gagnon		
12308	Robin Gagnon	(518) 944-0901	rgagnon@jdog.com
398 Anthony St.,	222	(3=2) 2	0.0c.jg
Schenectady, New York	Ray Gagnon		
12308	Robin Gagnon	(518) 944-0901	rgagnon@jdog.com
80 West Industry Ct.,		(323/311 0301	-9-9-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-10-
Deer Park, New York			
11729	Dennis Stein	(631) 327-4510	dstein@jdog.com
11/23	Dennis Stein	(031) 321-4310	ustein@juog.com

3578 Williamson Rd., S.		1	1
Stow, Ohio 44224	Joe Pigg	(330) 422-8810	jpigg@jdog.com
630 Sandhill Ct.,	3001188	(330) 122 3313	Jb.886 Jackicom
Delaware , Ohio 43015	Jim Schirtzinger	(614) 282-0588	jschirtzinger@jdog.com
1151 Countryside Drive		,	, , , ,
Harrisburg			
Pennsylvania 17110	Mark Brodsky	(717) 599-2033	mbrodsky@jdog.com
1151 Countryside Drive			
Harrisburg			
Pennsylvania 17110	Mark Brodsky	(717) 599-2033	mbrodsky@jdog.com
892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3			
West Chester		(-,-)	
Pennsylvania 19380	Rob Dennis	(610) 297-0070	rdennis@jdog.com
892 Fern Hill Rd. Suite 3			
West Chester	Dah Dannia	(610) 207 0070	rdo naio Gido a com
Pennsylvania 19380 196 W. Ashland St PMB	Rob Dennis	(610) 297-0070	rdennis@jdog.com
#534			
Doylestown			
Pennsylvania 18901	Rob Dennis	(484) 941-2311	rdennis@jdog.com
609 Brooke Rd.,	1.00 2 0	(101)012222	. delinie e ja e g. e e in
Glenside, Pennsylvania			
19038	Rob Dennis	(215) 495-9993	rdennis@jdog.com
196 W. Ashland St PMB			
#534, Doylestown,			
Pennsylvania 18901	Rob Dennis	(484) 941-2311	rdennis@jdog.com
196 W. Ashland St PMB			
#534, Doylestown,			
Pennsylvania 18901	Rob Dennis	(904) 568-6709	rdennis@jdog.com
196 W. Ashland St PMB			
#534, Doylestown,	Dah Dannia	(404) 041 2211	rdo naio Gido a com
Pennsylvania 18901 1607 Fairview Ave.,	Rob Dennis	(484) 941-2311	rdennis@jdog.com
Berwick, Pennsylvania			
18603	Rob Gibson	(570) 759-7715	rgibson@jdog.com
5900 N. Cannon Ave.,		(3,0),133,1113	. 5.23011@1408.00111
Lansdale, PA 19446	Bob Hughes	(267) 898-4555	rhughes@jdog.com
5900 N. Cannon Ave.,		, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,	0 0 , 0
Lansdale, PA 19446	Bob Hughes	(267) 898-4555	rhughes@jdog.com
501 Washington St Suite	_		
1., Conshohockin,	Tom Nader		
Pennsylvania 19428	Mike McNulty	(484) 664-1755	tnader@jdog.com
131 Brandywine Dr. ,			
Coatesville, Pennsylvania			
19320	Joe Yurick	(484) 467-1424	jyurick@jdog.com
28 Preston Dr., Warwick,		(
Rhode Island 02886	Bryan Lindley	(401) 585-7320	blindley@jdog.com

28 Preston Dr., Warwick,	1		l I
Rhode Island 02886	Bryan Lindley	(401) 585-7320	blindley@jdog.com
8115 Waters Avenue,	Di yan Linuley	(401) 363-7320	billidie y @ Juog.com
Hilton Head, South			
Carolina	George Meyers	(678) 827-5364	gmeyers@jdog.com
6904 North Main St.	deorge Meyers	(076) 627-3304	gneyers@jdog.com
Suite 110, Columbia, South Carolina 29203	Devald Nussent	(002) 240 2207	daysant Oidas as as
	Donald Nugent	(803) 348-2287	dnugent@jdog.com
333 Pine Cone Ave.,			
Spearfish, South Dakota	Danal Maian	(701) 426 2660	danain a Gidan ann
57783	Derek Maier	(701) 426-2660	dmaier@jdog.com
44700	Drake M. Edwards		
14798 Holly Leaf Dr.,	Jason Edwards	(2.1.1) 525 5122	
Frisco, Texas 75035	Devin Edwards	(214) 636-5120	jedwards@jdog.com
	Drake M. Edwards		
14798 Holly Leaf Dr.,	Jason Edwards		
Frisco, Texas 75035	Devin Edwards	(214) 636-5120	jedwards@jdog.com
995 E. 4335 S.,			
Washington, Utah 84780	Jeffery Warren	(970) 618-4828	jwarren@jdog.com
35 Bent Creek Ct.,			
Stafford, Virginia 22556	Al & Dawn Gourlay	(540) 845-4510	agourlay@jdog.com
11387 Howards Mill Rd.,			
Glen Allen, Virginia			
23059	Shane Manke	(804) 484-2598	smanke@jdog.com
15901 A Street SE,			
Burien, Washington			
98166	Jim Misgen	(253) 642-7440	jmisgen@jdog.com
103 Suffield St., Athens,	Jason Brown		
Alabama 35611	Mr. Jon Binzer	(256) 998-0394	jbinzer@jdog.com
625 Chelsea Station Cir.,	Greg Halfacre		
Chelsea, Alabama 35043	Mr. Jon Binzer	(205) 894-0368	jbinzer@jdog.com
34021 Nth 43rd			
St.,Cave Creek,			
Arizona, 85331	Juliann Gornick	(970) 618-2008	juliann@gornickbusiness.com
34021 Nth 43rd			
St.,Cave Creek,		()	
Arizona, 85331	Juliann Gornick	(970) 618-2008	juliann@gornickbusiness.com
2608 W. Joan de Arc,	NAC de la Calamant	(602) 502 2222	with a last and 160 Countilles at
Phoenix, AZ 85029	Michael Schwartz	(602) 582-2332	michaelschwartz160@gmail.com
14430 Williamette Ave.,	James Mclendon	(054) 024 0002	
Chino, California 91710	James Burnett	(951) 834-8903	jmclendon@jdog.com
2022 Victory Drive, Vista,	Jon Moore	(700) 224 224	
California 92084	Kathy Moore	(760) 291-8917	jonmoore@jdog.com
2022 Victory Drive, Vista,	Jon Moore	(7.60) 221 2215	
California 92084	Kathy Moore	(760) 291-8917	jonmoore@jdog.com
2022 Victory Drive, Vista,	Jon Moore	(= 60) 05: 55:	
California 92084	Kathy Moore	(760) 291-8917	jonmoore@jdog.com

26 S. Sunset St .,			
Longmont, Colorado			
80501	John Lindsay	(703) 972-1265	jlindsay@jdog.com
26 S. Sunset St	,	•	, , , , ,
Longmont, Colorado			
80501	John Lindsay	(703) 972-1265	jlindsay@jdog.com
15504 East Hinsdale	·		
Circle, Centennial,			
Colorado 80112	Hank McClellan	(720) 549-0911	hlmac@jdog.com
15504 East Hinsdale			
Circle, Centennial,			
Colorado 80112	Hank McClellan	(720) 549-0911	hlmac@jdog.com
80 Century Dr., Stratford,			
Connecticut 06615	Sean-Michael Green	(917) 599-6128	smgreen@jdog.com
100 Greenhill Ave Suite G			
., Wilmington, Delaware			
19805	Mr. Jonathan Geden	(856) 803-3503	jgeden@jdog.com
119 Watts St.,			
Jacksonville, Florida			
32204	Rob Dennis	(904) 342-9883	rdennis@jdog.com
119 Watts St.,			
Jacksonville, Florida			
32204	Rob Dennis	(904) 342-9883	rdennis@jdog.com
9990 Pensacola Blvd.,			
Pensacola, Florida 32534	Mr. David Fetter	(850) 930-1101	dfetter@jdog.com
9990 Pensacola Blvd.,		()	
Pensacola, Florida 32534	Mr. David Fetter	(850) 930-1101	dfetter@jdog.com
2158 Mandarin Loop,	Greg Taylor	(0.60)	6 611
Dundee, Florida 33838	Wes Freeman	(863) 557-5153	wfreeman@jdog.com
5015 Waterside Dr., Port		(050) 775 0055	
Richey, Florida 34668	Tony Gregg	(858) 775-0955	tgregg@jdog.com
13268 154th Place,	Jill Somers		
North Jupiter, Florida	Donald Gray	(224) 504 2400	de a aldena a Gida e acons
33478	Kelli Gray Jill Somers	(321) 591-2490	donaldgray@jdog.com
13268 154th Place,			
North Jupiter, Florida 33478	Donald Gray	(321) 591-2490	donaldgray@jdog.com
13268 154th Place,	Kelli Gray Jill Somers	(321) 331-2430	uorialugi ay@juog.com
North Jupiter, Florida	Donald Gray		
33478	Kelli Gray	(321) 591-2490	donaldgray@jdog.com
17826 Rabbit Farm Rd,	Kelli Gray	(321) 331-2430	donalogray@juog.com
Spring Hill, FL 34610	David Linton	(850) 830-0599	david.linton2144@outlook.com
17826 Rabbit Farm Rd,	David Linton	(030) 030-0333	davia.iiiitoii2177@0dtiook.com
Spring Hill, FL 34610	David Linton	(850) 830-0599	david.linton2144@outlook.com
17826 Rabbit Farm Rd,	David Linton	(550, 550 6555	GGT.G.III.CO.IZI I FG GGCIGOR.COIII
Spring Hill, FL 34610	David Linton	(850) 830-0599	david.linton2144@outlook.com
	23110 2011	(330, 330 0333	

8115 Waters Avenue,	1	Ī	
Savannah, Georgia	George Meyers	(678) 827-5364	gmeyers@jdog.com
876 Sandy Flats Rd.,	deorge meyers	(070)027 0001	geye.se.jaog.com
Cleveland, Georgia			
30528	Thomas Newslow	(386) 383-1396	tnewslow@jdog.com
3103 Fifth Ave.,			-, 0
Columbus, Georgia	Nick Bain		
31904	Ryan Struck	(334) 235-7349	nbain@jdog.com
268 Alvah Brazell Rd.,			
North Kingsland, Georgia			
31548	Mr. Antonio Vicens	(912) 674-1325	avicens@jdog.com
509 E 14th St ., Post Falls,			
Idaho 83854	John Merwald	(208) 457-3152	jmerwald@jdog.com
15208 Flower Gap Rd.,	Mr. Joshua		
Borden, Indiana 47106	Spaulding	(812) 722-3187	jspaulding@jdog.com
15208 Flower Gap Rd.,	Mr. Joshua	(2.2) ========	
Borden, Indiana 47106	Spaulding	(812) 722-3187	jspaulding@jdog.com
4456 51 4 65 4	Anthony		
1456 Bigleaf Drive	Neubauer/Nicholas	(260) 407 6202	
Sheridan, Indiana 46069	Mathis	(269) 487 6203	antneubauer@gmail.com
111 Horton St., Minden, Louisiana 71055	Windell Bonner	(210) 260 1460	whomor@idea.com
16 Russell Stage Rd.,	willden bolliler	(318) 268-1468	wbonner@jdog.com
Blandford,			
Massachusetts 01008	Justin LaFrance	(860) 481-9804	jlafrance@jdog.com
16 Russell Stage Rd.,	Justin Edituries	(000) 101 3001	Jian ance & Jacg.com
Blandford,			
Massachusetts 01008	Justin LaFrance	(860) 481-9804	jlafrance@jdog.com
525 Premium Outlets	Mr. Aaron Mowery		,
Blvd., Hagerstown,	Mrs. Amber		
Maryland 21740	Mowery	(717) 877-3819	amowery@jdog.com
525 Premium Outlets	Mr. Aaron Mowery		
Blvd., Hagerstown,	Mrs. Amber		
Maryland 21740	Mowery	(717) 877-3819	amowery@jdog.com
2555 Jennings Chapel			
Rd., Woodvine, Maryland		45.55	
21797	Theodore Proia	(240) 472-0684	tproia@jdog.com
2555 Jennings Chapel			
Rd., Woodvine, Maryland	The sale of the	(2.40) 472 252	1
21797	Theodore Proia	(240) 472-0684	tproia@jdog.com
2555 Jennings Chapel			
Rd., Woodvine, Maryland	Thooders Drain	(240) 472 0004	taraia@idag.com
21797	Theodore Proia	(240) 472-0684	tproia@jdog.com
11070 Cathell Rd., Berlin, Maryland 21811	Carol Vaillancourt	(608) 770-9789	cvaillancourt@idog.com
48560 Utica Park Blvd.,	Caroi valliancourt	(000) / /0-9/89	cvaillancourt@jdog.com
Utica, Michigan 48315	Steve Grifka	(586) 764-4657	sgrifka@jdog.com
Otica, iviiciligali 40313	Sieve Gilika	(300) /04-403/	agriika@juog.com

2404 NE 72nd St., Kansas			
City, Missouri 64118	Chad Hawkins	(816) 372-5726	chawkins@jdog.com
15743 Masonic, Fraser,	Kay Holtyn	, ,	
Michigan 48026	Matthew Holtyn	(586) 484-6551	kholtyn@jdog.com
9780 Allen Lane			
Clarkston, Michigan			
48348	Max Johnson	(248) 925-7028	mjohnson@jdog.com
353 Alford Rd., Dundee,	Lindsay Ouellette		
Michigan 48131	Brandon Ouellette	(734) 755-8660	bouellette@jdog.com
353 Alford Rd., Dundee,	Lindsay Ouellette		
Michigan 48131	Brandon Ouellette	(734) 755-8660	bouellette@jdog.com
52700 Ashley St., New			
Baltimore, Michigan	Charles a Manage	(500) 404 4404	
48047	Stephen Warren	(586) 484-1104	swarren@jdog.com
3514 Burnage Hall Rd.,			
Harrisburg, North Carolina 28075	Jeff Carr	(704) 345-5838	jcarr@jdog.com
5218 Rio Grande Dr,	Jen Can	(704) 343-3838	Jean @Juog.com
Raleigh, NC 27616	Raymond Skeeter	(917) 747-8512	rskeeter@jdog.com
5218 Rio Grande Dr,	Raymona skeeter	(317)717 0312	rskeeter@jaog.com
Raleigh, NC 27616	Raymond Skeeter	(917) 747-8512	rskeeter@jdog.com
5218 Rio Grande Dr,		(621) 11 5522	, and the control of
Raleigh, NC 27616	Raymond Skeeter	(917) 747-8512	rskeeter@jdog.com
5218 Rio Grande Dr,	,	, ,	
Raleigh, NC 27616	Raymond Skeeter	(917) 747-8512	rskeeter@jdog.com
59 Bean Rd., Merrimack,			
New Hampshire 03054	John Elias	(603) 377-6534	jelias@jdog.com
584 Lacabana Beach			
Drive, Las Vegas, Nevada	Kenneth Martin		
89138	Denise Martin	(817) 975-4565	kmartin@jdog.com
398 Anthony St.,			
Schenectady, New York	Ray Gagnon	(540) 044 0004	
12308	Robin Gagnon	(518) 944-0901	rgagnon@jdog.com
398 Anthony St.,	Day Cagnan		
Schenectady, New York 12308	Ray Gagnon	(518) 944-0901	rgagnon@idog.com
618 W, Broad St.,	Robin Gagnon	(518) 944-0901	rgagnon@jdog.com
Horseheads, New York			
14845	Dave Gilbert	(607) 210-0202	dgilbert@jdog.com
6615 Bruce Rd.,	Dave Gilbert	(307, 210 0202	452016@1405.00111
Canastota, New York	Mrs. Erin Powell		
13032	Mr. Aaron Powell	(315) 264-8472	apowell@jdog.com
85 Montgomery St.,	Mrs. Erin Powell	, ,	, 0
Utica, New York 13357	Mr. Aaron Powell	(315) 264-8472	apowell@jdog.com
80 West Industry Ct.,			-
Deer Park, New York			
11729	Dennis Stein	(631) 327-4510	dstein@jdog.com

11729	80 West Industry Ct.,			
1480 Pearl Rd Unit 10 Pedro Barnes Kelly Barnes (330) 242-3069 pbarnes@jdog.com 1480 Pearl Rd Unit 10 Pedro Barnes (330) 242-3069 pbarnes@jdog.com 1480 Pearl Rd Unit 10 Pedro Barnes (330) 242-3069 pbarnes@jdog.com 1325 Vale Dr Apt H., Copley, Ohio 44321 Mitchell Graham (614) 270-1430 mgraham@jdog.com 3758 Williamson Rd S., Stow, Ohio 44224 Joe Pigg (330) 422-8810 jpigg@jdog.com (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com (614) 400-5935 dog.com dog.co	Deer Park, New York			
Brunswick Ohio 44212			(631) 327-4510	dstein@jdog.com
1480 Pearl Rd Unit 10 Brunswick Ohio 44212 Stelly Barnes (330) 242-3069 pbarnes@jdog.com 1325 Vale Dr Apt H., Copley, Ohio 44321 Mitchell Graham (614) 270-1430 mgraham@jdog.com 3578 Williamson Rd S., Stow, Ohio 44224 Joe Pigg (330) 422-8810 Jpigg@jdog.com 358 Milliamson Rd S., Stow, Ohio 44024 Joe Pigg (330) 422-8810 Jpigg@jdog.com 358 Andhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 Jschirtzinger@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis G1840, Ohio 44833 G1840, Ohio 44833 G1850, Ohio 44833 G1850, Ohio 44833 G196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis G196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Ohio 44834 Rob Dennis G197 Pern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3, Rob Dennis G10) 297-0070 Robert Hill Rd Suite 3,				
Brunswick Ohio 44212 Kelly Barnes (330) 242-3069 pbarnes@jdog.com		•	(330) 242-3069	pbarnes@jdog.com
1325 Vale Dr Apt H., Copley, Ohio 44321 S178 Williamson Rd S., Stow, Ohio 44224 Joe Pigg (330) 422-8810 Jpigg@jdog.com 30 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 Jschirtzinger@jdog.com 30 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 Jschirtzinger@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gasey Shenefield Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44834 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44834 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hi				
Copley, Ohio 44321 Mitchell Graham (614) 270-1430 mgraham@jdog.com 3578 Williamson Rd S., Stow, Ohio 44224 Joe Pigg (330) 422-8810 jpigg@jdog.com 630 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com 630 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 Dennis (904) 568-6709 rdennis@jdog.com 400 Dennis@jdog.com 400 Dennis@jdog.com 400 Dennis@jdog.com 400 Den		Kelly Barnes	(330) 242-3069	pbarnes@jdog.com
3578 Williamson Rd S., Stow, Ohio 44224 Joe Pigg (330) 422-8810 jpigg@jdog.com 630 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com 630 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com 630 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com 610 Zey Shenefield 614 Zey Zey Shenefield 614 Zey Zey Shenefield 614 Zey Zey Zey Zey Shenefield 614 Zey	•			
Stow, Ohio 44224 Joe Pigg (330) 422-8810 jpigg@jdog.com	Copley, Ohio 44321	Mitchell Graham	(614) 270-1430	mgraham@jdog.com
630 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 630 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com Casey Shenefield Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 700 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 800 West Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown,Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (904) 568-6709 rdennis@jdog.com 809 Brooke Rd., Glenside, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 809 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 809 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 809 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 809 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 809 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 809 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 700 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 700 Noannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com	3578 Williamson Rd S.,			
Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com 303 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West High St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 Cshenefield (614) 400-5935 Cshene	Stow, Ohio 44224	Joe Pigg	(330) 422-8810	jpigg@jdog.com
630 Sandhill Ct., Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St. 400 Wes	-			
Delaware, Ohio 43015 Jim Schirtzinger (614) 282-0588 jschirtzinger@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West Hlgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown,Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (904) 568-6709 rdennis@jdog.com 609 Brooke Rd., Glenside, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 990 N. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5901 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	Delaware, Ohio 43015	Jim Schirtzinger	(614) 282-0588	jschirtzinger@jdog.com
400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833	630 Sandhill Ct.,			
Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown,Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (904) 568-6709 rdennis@jdog.com 609 Brooke Rd., Glenside, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 992 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 994 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 9900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	Delaware, Ohio 43015	Jim Schirtzinger	(614) 282-0588	jschirtzinger@jdog.com
400 West HIgh St., Mt. Gilead, Ohio 44833 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 19038 800 Dennis 801 Rob Dennis 802 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 802 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 803 Rob Dennis 804 Dennis 805 Pennis (610) 297-0070 807 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 808 Rob Dennis 809 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 809 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Penn	400 West High St., Mt.	Casey Shenefield		
Gilead, Ohio 44833 Bill Davis (614) 400-5935 cshenefield@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown,Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (904) 568-6709 rdennis@jdog.com 609 Brooke Rd., Glenside, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	Gilead, Ohio 44833	Bill Davis	(614) 400-5935	cshenefield@jdog.com
196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown,Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (904) 568-6709 rdennis@jdog.com 609 Brooke Rd., Glenside, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	400 West High St., Mt.	Casey Shenefield		
#534, Doylestown,Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (904) 568-6709 rdennis@jdog.com 609 Brooke Rd., Glenside, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 590 W. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	Gilead, Ohio 44833	Bill Davis	(614) 400-5935	cshenefield@jdog.com
Doylestown,Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (904) 568-6709 rdennis@jdog.com 609 Brooke Rd., Glenside, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	196 W. Ashland St PMB			
18901 Rob Dennis (904) 568-6709 rdennis@jdog.com 609 Brooke Rd., Glenside, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader Tom Nader	#534 ,			
609 Brooke Rd., Glenside, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	Doylestown, Pennsylvania			
Glenside, Pennsylvania 19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	18901	Rob Dennis	(904) 568-6709	rdennis@jdog.com
19038 Rob Dennis (215) 495-9993 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 590 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	609 Brooke Rd.,			
892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	Glenside, Pennsylvania			
West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	19038	Rob Dennis	(215) 495-9993	rdennis@jdog.com
Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3,			
892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	West Chester,			
West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	Pennsylvania 19380	Rob Dennis	(610) 297-0070	rdennis@jdog.com
Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3,			
892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3, West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	West Chester,			
West Chester, Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	Pennsylvania 19380	Rob Dennis	(610) 297-0070	rdennis@jdog.com
Pennsylvania 19380 Rob Dennis (610) 297-0070 rdennis@jdog.com 196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	892 Fern Hill Rd Suite 3,			
196 W. Ashland St PMB #534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	West Chester,			
#534, Doylestown, Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	Pennsylvania 19380	Rob Dennis	(610) 297-0070	rdennis@jdog.com
Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	-			
Pennsylvania 18901 Rob Dennis (484) 941-2311 rdennis@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	#534, Doylestown,			
5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	•	Rob Dennis	(484) 941-2311	rdennis@jdog.com
Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader				
5900 N. Cannon Ave., Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader		Bob Hughes	(267) 898-4555	rhughes@jdog.com
Lansdale, PA 19446 Bob Hughes (267) 898-4555 rhughes@jdog.com 501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader				
501 Washington St Suite 1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader		Bob Hughes	(267) 898-4555	rhughes@jdog.com
1, Conshohocken, Tom Nader	-			
	_	Tom Nader		
remisyivania 19428	Pennsylvania 19428	Mike McNulty	(484) 664-1755	tnader@jdog.com

437 Mountain Home Rd.,	1		1
Sinking Spring,	Mr. Tim Melcher		
Pennsylvania 19608	Tom McDonald	(484) 645-4314	tmelcher@jdog.com
437 Mountain Home Rd.,		, , , , , , , ,	Cycle Cycle
Sinking Spring,	Mr. Tim Melcher		
Pennsylvania 19608	Tom McDonald	(484) 645-4314	tmelcher@jdog.com
437 Mountain Home Rd.,			
Sinking Spring,	Mr. Tim Melcher		
Pennsylvania 19608	Tom McDonald	(484) 645-4314	tmelcher@jdog.com
5400 Grays Ave Unit B1.,			
Philadelphia,			
Pennsylvania 19143	Bill Read	(609) 508-7887	bread@jdog.com
5400 Grays Ave Unit B1.,			
Philadelphia,	D:11 D 1	(600) 500 7007	
Pennsylvania 19143	Bill Read	(609) 508-7887	bread@jdog.com
5400 Grays Ave Unit B1., Philadelphia,			
Pennsylvania 19143	Bill Read	(609) 508-7887	bread@jdog.com
131 Brandywine Dr.,	Dili Nead	(003) 308-7887	bread@jdog.com
Coatesville, Pennsylvania			
19320	Joe Yurick	(484) 467-1424	jyurick@jdog.com
9155 Marshall Rd LL2		(101) 101 = 1=1	, , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , , ,
Cranberry Township, PA			
16066	Jason Green	(724) 777-8984	jason@routestepdelivery.com
9155 Marshall Rd LL2			
Cranberry Township, PA			
16066	Jason Green	(724) 777-8984	jason@routestepdelivery.com
9155 Marshall Rd LL2			
Cranberry Township, PA		(=0.1) === 000.1	
16066	Jason Green	(724) 777-8984	jason@routestepdelivery.com
576A Salem Church Rd,	Ed Caringor	(717) 847-	
Windsor, PA 17366 576A Salem Church Rd,	Ed Springer	8250	espringer@jdog.com
Windsor, PA 17366	Ed Springer	(717) 847- 8250	espringer@jdog.com
28 Preston Dr., Warwick,	Lu Springer	0230	espringer@jdog.com
Rhode Island 02886	Bryan Lindley	(401) 585-7320	blindley@jdog.com
2570 Clark Rd., Inman,	,	(112,100,100	-
South Carolina	Brandon Clark	(216) 392-3069	bclark@jdog.com
824 Rutledge Drive,			
Catawba, South Carolina,			
29704	Rion Parker	(803) 371-0729	rionparker@gmail.com
1072 Lillian Ln., Gallatin,			
Tennessee 37066	Jamey Peacock	(904) 652-9197	jpeacock@jdog.com
1072 Lillian Ln., Gallatin,			
Tennessee 37066	Jamey Peacock	(904) 652-9197	jpeacock@jdog.com
34 Sitka Rd., Milan,	E. Daniel	()	
Tennessee 38358	Witherspoon	(713) 420-4451	dwitherspoon@jdog.com

2526 Brazos Dr., Frisco,			
Texas 75033	Andres Chavira	(469) 735-9227	achavira@jdog.com
8407 Pine Shores Drive,	Dennis Doolen		= , 0
Humble, Texas	Katie Doolen	(713) 408-7494	ddoolen@jdog.com
·	Drake M. Edwards		= ,
14798 Holly Leaf Dr.,	Jason Edwards		
Frisco, Texas 75035	Devin Edwards	(214) 636-5120	jedwards@jdog.com
	Drake M. Edwards		
14798 Holly Leaf Dr.,	Jason Edwards		
Frisco, Texas 75035	Devin Edwards	(214) 636-5120	jedwards@jdog.com
6716 Rio Hacienda Cir., El			
Paso, Texas	Thomas Hill	(915) 238-0567	thill@jdog.com
	Christopher		
	Jackson		
238 S Egret Bay Blvd	Mitchell Daniels		
#1067, League City,	Douglas Henry		
Texas 77573	Christian Jackson	(832) 533-7388	cjackson@jdog.com
238 S Egret Bay Blvd			
#1067, League City,			
Texas 77573	Christopher Jackson	(832) 533-7388	cjackson@jdog.com
5845 Egg Farm Road,	Bryan Potts		
Keller, Texas 76244	Trish Potts	(682) 201-6021	bpotts@jdog.com
5845 Egg Farm Road,	Bryan Potts		
Keller, Texas 76244	Trish Potts	(682) 201-6021	bpotts@jdog.com
120 Iron Horse Dr. Suite			
I, Hutto, Texas 78634	Mr. Jay Rimel	(512) 855-2961	jrimel@jdog.com
502 Cheeked Pintale, San	Matthew Scally		
Antonio, Texas 78253	Shannon Scally	(210) 845-9187	mscally@jdog.com
11400 west parmer lane			
unit 49, Cedar Park, TX			
78613	Joshua Schaefer	(281) 607-3911	jschaefer@jdog.com
120 Iron Horse Dr. Suite		(5.40) 055 0064	
I., Hutto, Texas 78634	Mr. Jay Rimel	(512) 855-2961	jrimel@jdog.com
8891 W. 3100 S., Magna,	Carlo Diales	(406) 500 4404	ahiah an Qida a as
Utah 84044	Cody Bishop	(406) 590-4434	cbishop@jdog.com
859 Majestic Dr, Logan,	Mulaka ala a a 1 Marad	(435) 757-	Hitand@ida=
UT 84321	Kristopher Liford	0998	kliford@jdog.com
859 Majestic Dr, Logan,	Kuintombou Life ad	(435) 757-	Hitard@idag.as:
UT 84321	Kristopher Liford	0998	kliford@jdog.com
11801 Parkgate Dr.,			
Nokesville, Virginia 20181	Peter Dvorscak	(702) 010 7100	ndvorssak@idos sam
	reter DVOISCAK	(703) 819-7108	pdvorscak@jdog.com
1052 Ballahack rd.,			
Chesapeake, Virginia	Kaith Grace	(757) 005 5452	kareen@idea.com
23322	Keith Green	(757) 995-5452	kgreen@jdog.com

805 Cherry Forest Court		1	l I
C., Chesapeake, Virginia			
23322	Keith Green	(757) 681-0180	kgreen@jdog.com
2353 S. Wolfsnare Court,		(- ,	0 22 6,220 22
Virginia Beach, Virginia	Jonathan Paul	(757) 839-7783	jpaul@jdog.com
4810 Center St., Tacoma,			
Washington 98409	Iulian Bodas	(253) 244-1347	ibodas@jdog.com
4810 Center St., Tacoma,			
Washington 98409	Iulian Bodas	(253) 244-1347	ibodas@jdog.com
4810 Center St., Tacoma,			
Washington 98409	Iulian Bodas	(253) 244-1347	ibodas@jdog.com
N3857 Breese Way,			
Appleton, WI 54913	Catherine Peters	(920) 791-1128	cpeters@jdog.com
N3857 Breese Way,			
Appleton, WI 54913	Catherine Peters	(920) 791-1128	cpeters@jdog.com
N3857 Breese Way,			
Appleton, WI 54913	Catherine Peters	(920) 791-1128	cpeters@jdog.com
N3857 Breese Way,			
Appleton, WI 54913	Catherine Peters	(920) 791-1128	cpeters@jdog.com
N3857 Breese Way,			
Appleton, WI 54913	Catherine Peters	(920) 791-1128	cpeters@jdog.com
N3857 Breese Way,			
Appleton, WI 54913	Catherine Peters	(920) 791-1128	cpeters@jdog.com
3399 Central Gardens			
Circle #202 Palm Beach		(0-0)	
Gardens, Florida 33418	Jill Somers	(970) 618 2008	jsomers@jdog.com
3399 Central Gardens			
Circle #202 Palm Beach		(070) 640 0666	
Gardens, Florida 33418	Jill Somers	(970) 618 2008	jsomers@jdog.com

Franchise Agreements Signed but Outlet Not Opened as of May 31, 2023								
Phoenix,								
Arizona	Michael Schwartz	(602) 582-2332	michaelschwartz160@gmail.com					
Pensacola,								
Florida	Mr. David Fetter	(850) 930-1101	dfetter@jdog.com					
Dundee,	Greg Taylor							
Florida	Wes Freeman	(863) 557-5153	wfreeman@jdog.com					
Dundee,	Greg Taylor							
Florida	Wes Freeman	(863) 557-5153	wfreeman@jdog.com					
Dundee,	Greg Taylor							
Florida	Wes Freeman	(863) 557-5153	wfreeman@jdog.com					
Port Richey,								
Florida	Tony Gregg	(858) 775-0955	tgregg@jdog.com					

Port Richey,			
Florida	Tony Gregg	(858) 775-0955	tgregg@jdog.com
Port Richey,	7	(222)	-0 -00C y - 0 - 1
Florida	Tony Gregg	(858) 775-0955	tgregg@jdog.com
Pensacola,			
Florida	Mr. David Fetter	(850) 930-1101	dfetter@jdog.com
Orlando,	Tony Shard		
Florida	Raymond Mahon	(407) 603-0584	tshard@jdog.com
Orlando,	Tony Shard		
Florida	Raymond Mahon	(407) 603-0584	tshard@jdog.com
Cummings,	Stephanie Carrier		
Georgia	Jacob Carrier	(706) 255-5110	jcarrier@jdog.com
Tyrone,			
Georgia	Benjamin Langford	(404) 895-9636	blangfird@jdog.com
Cleveland,		(222) 222 (222	
Georgia	Thomas Newslow	(386) 383-1396	tnewslow@jdog.com
Cleveland,	The second by the	(206) 202 4206	
Georgia	Thomas Newslow	(386) 383-1396	tnewslow@jdog.com
Ponchatoula,	Za aha mu Cahuua ihada	(504) 224 0520	-achaibald@idaa.aa
Louisiana	Zachary Schwaibold	(504) 234-9520	zschwaibold@jdog.com
Utica,	Steve Grifka	(586) 764-4657	sgrifka@idog.com
Michigan Fraser,	Kay Holtyn	(380) 704-4037	sgrifka@jdog.com
Michigan	Matthew Holtyn	(586) 484-6551	kholtyn@jdog.com
Clarkston,	iviattiiew Hoityii	(380) 484-0331	knortyn@jdog.com
Michigan	Max Johnson	(248) 925-7028	mjohnson@jdog.com
Dundee,	Lindsay Ouellette	(2.10) 323 7020	mjermsene jaegreem
Michigan	Brandon Ouellette	(734) 755-8660	bouellette@jdog.com
Dundee,	Lindsay Ouellette	,	=, 0
Michigan	Brandon Ouellette	(734) 755-8660	bouellette@jdog.com
Orchard Park,			
New	Kelly Dinero		
Hampshire	Robby Dinero	(716) 868-3973	teamdinero@jdog.com
Vanceboro,	Kelly Sinagra		
North Crolina	Kristian Gonzalez	(443) 944-2028	ksinagra@jdog.com
Raleigh, North			
Carolina	Raymond Skeeter	(917) 747-8512	rskeeter@jdog.com
Raleigh, North		4	
Carolina	Raymond Skeeter	(917) 747-8512	rskeeter@jdog.com
Stroudsburg,		(570) 000 1015	11.01.1
Pennsylvania	Chris O'neill	(570) 903-1619	coneill@jdog.com
Columbia,	Devold Normal	(002) 240 2207	daaant@id
South Carolina	Donald Nugent	(803) 348-2287	dnugent@jdog.com
Columbia, South Carolina	Donald Nugant	(002) 240 2207	dnugant@idag.com
	Donald Nugent Matthew Scally	(803) 348-2287	dnugent@jdog.com
San Antonio, Texas	Shannon Scally	(210) 845-9187	mscally@jdog.com
ICYAS	Sharmon Scally	(210) 043-310/	mscany@juog.com

Cedar Park,			
Texas	Joshua Schaefer	(512) 839-0478	jschaefer@jdog.com
Magna, Utah	Cody Bishop	(406) 590-4434	cbishop@jdog.com
Virginia Beach,			
Virgina	Jonathan Paul	(757) 839-7783	jpaul@jdog.com
Appleton,			
Wisconsin	Catherine Peters	(920) 791-1128	cpeters@jdog.com
Appleton,			
Wisconsin	Catherine Peters	(920) 791-1128	cpeters@jdog.com

Listed below, is the name and last known telephone number and address of every franchisee who has had an outlet terminated, cancelled, not renewed, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under the franchise agreement during the most recently completed fiscal year or has not communicated with the franchisor within 10 weeks of the disclosure document issuance date. If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

<u>Franchisee</u>	<u>Location</u>	Contact	<u>Contact</u>
Ryan Donnell	Spring, TX	rdonnell@radiantjunkie.com	(540) 602-9536
Lillie Williams	Columbus, OH	lilliewilliams2020@yahoo.com	(470) 215-9269
David Shumaker	Wellington, FL	david.shumaker1775@gmail.com	(561) 727-9350
David Shumaker	Wellington, FL	david.shumaker1775@gmail.com	(561) 727-9350
Grady Brain	Oxford, GA	gbrain@jdog.com	(404) 974-7920
Jason Edwards	Frisco, TX	jedwards@jdog.com	(214) 636-5120
Jim Misgen	Burien, WA	jmisgen@jdog.com	(253) 642-7440
Paul Tocci	Pittsburgh, MA	paul@resupplyme.com	(978) 868-3561
Jason Edwards	Frisco, TX	jedwards@jdog.com	(214) 636-5120
Iulian Bodas	Tacoma, WA	ibodas@jdog.com	(253) 244-1347
David Shumaker	Wellington, FL	david.shumaker1775@gmail.com	(561) 727-9350
Paul Tocci	Pittsburgh, MA	paul@resupplyme.com	(978) 868-3561
Paul Tocci	Pittsburgh, MA	paul@resupplyme.com	(978) 868-3561
Jim Misgen	Burien, WA	jmisgen@jdog.com	(253) 642-7440
David Gillespie	North Point, AL	dmgillespie01@gmail.com	(860) 916-4715
Jonathan Geden	Wilmington, DE	jgeden@jdog.com	(856) 803-3503
Lillie Williams	Columbus, OH	lilliewilliams2020@yahoo.com	(470) 215-9269
Joshua Coleman	Ridgefield, WA	jcoleman@jdog.com	(360) 977-0656
Philip Garner	White Plains, MD	phil_garner@hotmail.com	(301) 962-2054
Chenhao Zhang	Mason, OH	zhengji62@gmail.com	(513) 568-3749
Mark Warner	Athens, TN	trophy180in@yahoo.com	(423) 920-3357
Jason Edwards	Frisco, TX	jedwards@jdog.com	(214) 636-5120

Philip Garner	White Plains, MD	phil_garner@hotmail.com	(301) 962-2054
Iulian Bodas	Tacoma, WA	ibodas@jdog.com	(253) 244-1347
Lillie Williams	Columbus, OH	lilliewilliams2020@yahoo.com	(470) 215-9269
Ryan Donnell	Spring, TX	rdonnell@radiantjunkie.com	(540) 602-9536
Iulian Bodas	Tacoma, WA	ibodas@jdog.com	(253) 244-1347
Philip Garner	White Plains, MD	phil_garner@hotmail.com	(301) 962-2054
Jim Misgen	Burien, WA	jmisgen@jdog.com	(253) 642-7440
Jeremy Benefiel	Denton, TX	murray.jdog@gmail.com	(940) 230-8135
Samuel Lorenz	Cannonsburg, PA	SLorenz@uswellservices.com	(512) 592-0711
Mark Warner	Athens, TN	trophy180in@yahoo.com	(423) 920-3357
Jeff Carlyle	Kennesaw, GA	jcarlyle60@gmail.com	(678) 827-5364
Jayd Bosiacki	Killeen,Texas	jbosiacki@jdog.com	(254) 338-4879
Derek Maier	Spearfish, South Dakota	dmaier@jdog.com	(701) 426-2660

EXHIBIT H: FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

JDOG FRANCHISES, LLC (A Limited Liability Company) FINANCIAL STATEMENTS YEARS ENDED MAY 31, 2023, 2022 AND 2021

JDOG FRANCHISES, LLC (A Limited Liability Company) FOR THE YEARS ENDED MAY 31, 2023, 2022 AND 2021

Table of Contents

	<u>Page</u>
Independent Auditor's Report	1 - 2
Financial Statements	
Balance sheets	3
Statements of income and changes in member's equity	4
Statements of cash flows	5 - 6
Notes to financial statements	7 - 18





50 Rockefeller Plaza New York, NY 10020 **T** 212.697.1000 **F** 212.697.1004 citrincooperman.com

INDEPENDENT AUDITOR'S REPORT

To the Member JDog Franchises, LLC

Opinion

We have audited the accompanying financial statements of JDog Franchises, LLC (a limited liability company), which comprise the balance sheets as of May 31, 2023 and 2022, and the related statements of income and changes in member's equity, and cash flows for each of the years in the three-year period ended May 31, 2023, and the related notes to the financial statements.

In our opinion, the financial statements referred to above present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of JDog Franchises, LLC as of May 31, 2023 and 2022, and the results of its operations and its cash flows for each the years in the three-year period ended May 31, 2023, in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Basis for Opinion

We conducted our audits in accordance with auditing standards generally accepted in the United States of America. Our responsibilities under those standards are further described in the Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements section of our report. We are required to be independent of JDog Franchises, LLC and to meet our other ethical responsibilities in accordance with the relevant ethical requirements relating to our audits. We believe that the audit evidence we have obtained is sufficient and appropriate to provide a basis for our audit opinion.

Adoption of New Accounting Pronouncement

As discussed in Note 2 to the financial statements, JDOG Franchises, LLC adopted Accounting Standards Codification Topic 842, *Leases*, as of June 1, 2022. Our opinion is not modified with respect to this matter.

Responsibilities of Management for the Financial Statements

Management is responsible for the preparation and fair presentation of the financial statements in accordance with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America, and for the design, implementation, and maintenance of internal control relevant to the preparation and fair presentation of financial statements that are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error.

In preparing the financial statements, management is required to evaluate whether there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about JDog Franchises, LLC's ability to continue as a going concern within one year after the date that the financial statements are available to be issued.

"Citrin Cooperman" is the brand under which Citrin Cooperman & Company, LLP, a licensed independent CPA firm, and Citrin Cooperman Advisors LLC serve clients' business needs. The two firms operate as separate legal entities in an alternative practice structure. Citrin Cooperman is an independent member of Moore North America, which is itself a regional member of Moore Global Network Limited (MGNL).



Auditor's Responsibilities for the Audit of the Financial Statements

Our objectives are to obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements as a whole are free from material misstatement, whether due to fraud or error, and to issue an auditor's report that includes our opinion. Reasonable assurance is a high level of assurance but is not absolute assurance and therefore is not a guarantee that an audit conducted in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards will always detect a material misstatement when it exists. The risk of not detecting a material misstatement resulting from fraud is higher than for one resulting from error, as fraud may involve collusion, forgery, intentional omissions, misrepresentations, or the override of internal control. Misstatements are considered material if there is a substantial likelihood that, individually or in the aggregate, they would influence the judgment made by a reasonable user based on the financial statements.

In performing an audit in accordance with generally accepted auditing standards, we:

- Exercise professional judgment and maintain professional skepticism throughout the audit.
- Identify and assess the risks of material misstatement of the financial statements, whether due to fraud or error, and design and perform audit procedures responsive to those risks. Such procedures include examining, on a test basis, evidence regarding the amounts and disclosures in the financial statements.
- Obtain an understanding of internal control relevant to the audit in order to design audit
 procedures that are appropriate in the circumstances, but not for the purpose of expressing an
 opinion on the effectiveness of JDog Franchises, LLC's internal control. Accordingly, no such
 opinion is expressed.
- Evaluate the appropriateness of accounting policies used and the reasonableness of significant accounting estimates made by management, as well as evaluate the overall presentation of the financial statements.
- Conclude whether, in our judgment, there are conditions or events, considered in the aggregate, that raise substantial doubt about JDog Franchises, LLC's ability to continue as a going concern for a reasonable period of time.

We are required to communicate with those charged with governance regarding, among other matters, the planned scope and timing of the audit, significant audit findings, and certain internal control related matters that we identified during the audit.

CERTIFIED PUBILIC ACCOUNTANT

New York, New York September 29, 2023

"Citrin Cooperman" is the brand under which Citrin Cooperman & Company, LLP, a licensed independent CPA firm, and Citrin Cooperman Advisors LLC serve clients' business needs. The two firms operate as separate legal entities in an alternative practice structure. Citrin Cooperman is an independent member of Moore North America, which is itself a regional member of Moore Global Network Limited (MGNL).

JDOG FRANCHISES, LLC (A Limited Liability Company) BALANCE SHEETS MAY 31, 2023 AND 2022

ASSETS		<u>2023</u>		<u>2022</u>
Current assets: Cash Royalties receivable Franchise fees receivable Notes receivable Note receivable - affiliate Due from affiliates Prepaid commissions Prepaid expenses and other current assets	\$	223,957 250,700 541,658 42,611 80,576 553,821 3,169 18,170	\$ 	116,402 63,400 811,483 11,661 - 304,887 3,351 9,991
Total current assets	_	1,714,662	_	1,321,175
Property and equipment, net		110,100	_	59,811
Operating lease right-of-use assets		85,428	_	
Other assets: Franchise fees receivable, net of current portion Notes receivable, net of current portion Note receivable - affiliate, net of current portion Due from affiliates, net of current portion Prepaid commissions, net of current portion	_	18,622 30,400 322,305 328,445 34,359	_	402,886 15,114 - 1,270,961 37,142
Total other assets		734,131		1,726,103
Total other assets				,
TOTAL ASSETS	\$	2,644,321	\$	3,107,089
TOTAL ASSETS <u>LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S E</u>	\$ <u></u>	2,644,321	\$ <u></u>	
TOTAL ASSETS	\$ <u></u> QUIT \$	2,644,321	\$ <u></u>	_
TOTAL ASSETS LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S E Current liabilities: Accounts payable Accrued expenses and other current liabilities Deferred revenues Loan payable	_	2,644,321 Y 71,096 67,173 337,571 10,104		3,107,089 123,292 68,255
TOTAL ASSETS LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S E Current liabilities: Accounts payable Accrued expenses and other current liabilities Deferred revenues Loan payable Operating lease liabilities	_	2,644,321 TY 71,096 67,173 337,571 10,104 33,042		3,107,089 123,292 68,255 260,770 -
TOTAL ASSETS LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S E Current liabilities: Accounts payable Accrued expenses and other current liabilities Deferred revenues Loan payable Operating lease liabilities Total current liabilities Long-term liabilities: Deferred right of first refusal fees Deferred revenues, net of current portion Loan payable, net of current portion	_	2,644,321 TY 71,096 67,173 337,571 10,104 33,042 518,986 52,000 1,266,105 48,110		3,107,089 123,292 68,255 260,770 - 452,317 54,000
LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S E Current liabilities: Accounts payable Accrued expenses and other current liabilities Deferred revenues Loan payable Operating lease liabilities Total current liabilities Long-term liabilities: Deferred right of first refusal fees Deferred revenues, net of current portion Loan payable, net of current portion Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion	_	2,644,321 71,096 67,173 337,571 10,104 33,042 518,986 52,000 1,266,105 48,110 60,329		3,107,089 123,292 68,255 260,770 - 452,317 54,000 2,065,816
LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S E Current liabilities: Accounts payable Accrued expenses and other current liabilities Deferred revenues Loan payable Operating lease liabilities Total current liabilities Long-term liabilities: Deferred right of first refusal fees Deferred revenues, net of current portion Loan payable, net of current portion Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion Total long-term liabilities	_	2,644,321 TY 71,096 67,173 337,571 10,104 33,042 518,986 52,000 1,266,105 48,110 60,329 1,426,544		3,107,089 123,292 68,255 260,770 - 452,317 54,000 2,065,816 - 2,119,816
LIABILITIES AND MEMBER'S E Current liabilities: Accounts payable Accrued expenses and other current liabilities Deferred revenues Loan payable Operating lease liabilities Total current liabilities Long-term liabilities: Deferred right of first refusal fees Deferred revenues, net of current portion Loan payable, net of current portion Operating lease liabilities, net of current portion Total long-term liabilities Total liabilities	_	2,644,321 TY 71,096 67,173 337,571 10,104 33,042 518,986 52,000 1,266,105 48,110 60,329 1,426,544		3,107,089 123,292 68,255 260,770 - 452,317 54,000 2,065,816 - 2,119,816

JDOG FRANCHISES, LLC (A Limited Liability Company) STATEMENTS OF INCOME AND CHANGES IN MEMBER'S EQUITY FOR THE YEARS ENDED MAY 31, 2023, 2022 AND 2021

		<u>2023</u>		<u>2022</u>		<u>2021</u>
Revenues:						
Royalties	\$	3,275,894	\$	2,598,754	\$	3,157,561
Franchise fees		1,078,785		778,849		544,095
Transfer fee income		-		15,000		-
Marketing revenue		50,013		-		-
Right of first refusal fees	_	2,000			_	9,000
Total revenues		4,406,692		3,392,603		3,710,656
Selling, general and administrative expenses	_	3,499,717	_	3,353,189	_	2,921,990
Income from operations	_	906,975	_	39,414	_	788,666
Other income:						77. 7 00
Federal government assistance grant income		-		- 2.220		77,700
Interest income		2,914		2,228		5,169
Other income	-	-	_		-	30,000
Total other income	_	2,914	_	2,228	_	112,869
Net income		909,889		41,642		901,535
Member's equity - beginning		534,956		906,666		5,131
Member distributions	_	(746,054)	_	(413,352)	_	
MEMBER'S EQUITY - ENDING	\$_	698,791	\$	534,956	\$_	906,666

JDOG FRANCHISES, LLC (A Limited Liability Company) STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS FOR THE YEARS ENDED MAY 31, 2023, 2022 AND 2021

	<u>20</u>)23	2022		<u>2021</u>
Cash flows from operating activities:					
Net income	\$	909,889	\$ 41,642	\$	901,535
Adjustments to reconcile net income to net cash					
provided by (used in) operating activities:					
Depreciation and amortization		18,432	9,830		7,892
Non-cash lease expense		8,676	-		-
Federal government assistance grant income		-	-		(77,700)
Changes in operating assets and liabilities:					
Royalties receivable	(1	187,300)	(57,942)		119,889
Franchise fees receivable	(654,089	(204,569)		(406,701)
Notes receivable		(46,236)	10,768		39,820
Note receivable - affiliate	(4	402,881)	-		-
Due from affiliates	(693,583	(919,085)		(632,624)
Prepaid commissions		2,965	25,641		5,228
Prepaid expenses and other current assets		(8,179)	-		-
Accounts payable		(52,196)	(11,669)		74,841
Accrued expenses and other current					
liabilities		(1,082)	(81,252)		112,339
Deferred right of first refusal fees		(2,000)	-		(11,000)
Deferred revenues	(722,910)	1,053,165		17,547
Due to affiliate		-	-		(73,804)
Operating lease liabilities		(734)	 	_	
Net cash provided by (used in) operating					
activities		864,116	(133,471)		77,262
			/		<u>, </u>
Cash used in investing activities:		(0 = 0 0)	(10.00.		
Purchase of property and equipment		<u>(9,700</u>)	 (40,903)) _	_
Cash flows from financing activities:					
Due from parent		-	-		(103,035)
Member distributions	((746,054)	(113,065)	-
Repayments of loan payable		(807)	 	. <u> </u>	
Net cash used in financing activities	((746 <u>,861</u>)	(113,065)	(103,035)
Net increase (decrease) in cash		107,555	(287,439	,	(25,773)
			•	,	, ,
Cash - beginning		116,402	 403,841	_	429,614
CASH - ENDING	\$ <u></u>	223,957	\$ 116,402	\$	403,841

JDOG FRANCHISES, LLC (A Limited Liability Company) STATEMENTS OF CASH FLOWS (CONTINUED) FOR THE YEARS ENDED MAY 31, 2023, 2022 AND 2021

		<u>2023</u>		<u>2022</u>		<u>2021</u>
Supplemental disclosures of cash flow information: Interest paid	\$	764	\$		\$	
Supplemental schedules for non-cash investing and financing activities:						
Acquisition of equipment under loan payable	\$	59,021	\$		\$	_
Supplemental schedules for non-cash financing activities:						
Forgiveness of loan payable - federal government assistance grant income	\$	_	\$	_	\$	77.700
Transfer of due from Parent to member	Ψ		₩===	200 205	₩===	773700
distributions	\$	=	\$	300,287	\$	_

NOTE 1. ORGANIZATION AND NATURE OF OPERATIONS

JDog Franchises, LLC (the "Company"), a wholly-owned subsidiary of JD Investment Company, LLC (the "Parent"), was formed on June 16, 2014 (inception) as a Delaware limited liability company. The Company is engaged in the sale of franchises throughout the United States in accordance with a license agreement dated September 19, 2014, between the Company and JDog Holdings, LLC (the "Licensor"), an entity related to the Company by common ownership and control. Pursuant to the Company's standard franchise agreement, franchisees will operate businesses known as "JDog Junk Removal & Hauling," a residential and commercial junk removal and hauling business.

The Company is a limited liability company, and therefore the Parent is not liable for the debts, obligations or other liabilities of the Company, whether arising in contract, tort or otherwise, unless the member has signed a specific guarantee.

NOTE 2. <u>SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES</u>

Basis of accounting

The accompanying financial statements have been prepared in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America ("U.S. GAAP").

Use of estimates

The preparation of financial statements in conformity with U.S. GAAP requires management to make estimates and assumptions that affect the reported amounts of assets and liabilities and disclosure of contingent assets and liabilities at the date of the financial statements, and the reported amounts of revenues and expenses during the reporting periods. Actual results could differ from those estimates.

Revenue recognition

The Company derives its revenues from franchise fees, royalties, marketing, right of first refusal and transfer fees.

Franchise fees and royalties

Contract consideration from franchise operations primarily consist of initial and renewal franchise fees, royalties, right of first refusal fees and transfer fees payable by a franchisee for the transfer of a franchise unit to another franchisee. The initial franchise fees and right of first refusal fees are nonrefundable and collected when the underlying agreement is signed by the franchisee. Royalties are payable monthly. Renewal and transfer fees are payable when an existing franchisee renews the franchise agreement for an additional term or when a transfer to a third party occurs, respectively.

The Company's primary performance obligation under the franchise agreement mainly includes granting certain rights to access the Company's intellectual property in addition to a variety of activities relating to opening a franchise unit, including training and other such activities commonly referred to collectively as "pre-opening activities." All pre-opening activities have been determined to be highly interrelated and interdependent to the access of the Company's intellectual property and therefore are accounted for as a single performance obligation, which is satisfied by granting certain rights to access the Company's intellectual property over the term of each franchise agreement.

NOTE 2. <u>SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)</u>

Revenue recognition (continued)

Franchise fees and royalties (continued)

Initial fees and renewal franchise fees and royalties are fixed considerations under the franchise agreement. The fixed considerations are allocated to the right to access the Company's intellectual property and are recognized as revenue on a straight-line basis over the term of the respective agreement.

Right of first refusal fees are recognized upon execution of the right or the expiration of the term of the agreement.

All other fees are recognized as services are rendered.

Incremental costs of obtaining a contract

The Company capitalizes direct and incremental costs, principally consisting of commissions, associated with the sale of franchises and amortizes them over the term of the franchise agreements.

Royalties, franchise fees and notes receivable

Royalties, franchise fees and notes receivable are stated at the amount the Company expects to collect. The Company maintains allowances for doubtful accounts for estimated losses resulting from the inability of its franchisees to make required payments. Management considers the following factors when determining the collectibility of specific accounts: franchisee creditworthiness, past transaction history with the franchisee, current economic industry trends and changes in franchisee payment terms. If the financial conditions of the Company's franchisees were to deteriorate, adversely affecting their ability to make payments, additional allowances would be required. Based on management's assessment, the Company provides for estimated uncollectible amounts through a charge to earnings and a credit to a valuation allowance. Balances that remain outstanding after the Company has made reasonable collection efforts are written off through a charge to the valuation allowance and a credit to accounts receivable. The Company had no allowance for doubtful accounts at May 31, 2023 and 2022.

Property and equipment

Property and equipment are carried at cost, less accumulated depreciation and amortization. Expenditures for maintenance and repairs are expensed as incurred, while renewals and betterments that materially extend the life of an asset are capitalized. The costs of assets sold, retired, or otherwise disposed of, and the related accumulated depreciation and amortization are eliminated from the accounts, and any resulting gain or loss is recognized. The Company capitalizes qualified costs related to software obtained for internal use. Software obtained for internal use has generally been enterprise-level business and finance software that is customized to meet the Company's specific operational requirements.

NOTE 2. <u>SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)</u>

Property and equipment (continued)

Depreciation and amortization are provided for using the straight-line and various accelerated methods over the estimated useful lives of the assets, which are as follows:

Furniture and fixtures 7 years
Computer hardware, autos, trucks and equipment 5 years
Website development costs and software 3 years

Shorter of useful

Leasehold improvements life or lease term

Website development costs

Internal-use website development costs are accounted for in accordance with Financial Accounting Standards Board ("FASB") Accounting Standards Codification ("ASC") 350, Intangibles - Goodwill and Other, FASB ASC 350-40, Internal Use Software, and FASB ASC 350-50, Website Development Costs. The subtopics require the capitalization of certain costs incurred in developing or obtaining software for internal use. The majority of software costs and website development costs, which are included in "Property and equipment, net" in the accompanying balance sheets, is depreciated over three years. The guidance further states that amortization should begin when an individual component or module of the overall internal-use software is ready for its intended use.

Long-lived assets

Long-lived assets are reviewed for impairment whenever events or changes in circumstances indicate that the carrying amount of those assets may not be recoverable. These events or circumstances would include a significant change in the business climate, legal factors, operating performance indicators, competition, sale or disposition of a significant portion of the business, or other factors.

The Company uses undiscounted cash flows to determine whether impairment exists and measures any impairment loss by approximating fair value using acceptable valuation techniques, including discounted cash flow models and comparable company analyses. Management believes that there were no such indicators of impairment at May 31, 2023 and 2022.

Leases

The Company has an operating lease agreement for warehouse space expiring in January 2026. The Company determines if an arrangement is a lease at the inception of the contract. At the lease commencement date, each lease is evaluated to determine whether it will be classified as an operating or finance lease. In addition, the Company made the accounting policy election for which a non-public business entity may use the written terms and considerations of related party arrangements between entities under common control to determine whether that arrangement contains a lease.

Lease terms include the noncancellable portion of the underlying lease along with any reasonably certain lease periods. The Company uses the risk-free discount rate when the rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable at the commencement date in determining the present value of lease payments.

NOTE 2. <u>SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)</u>

Leases (continued)

The lease contains fixed and determinable escalation clauses for which the Company recognizes rental expense under the lease on the straight-line basis over the lease term, which includes the period of time from when the Company takes possession of the leased space and the cumulative expense recognized on the straight-line basis in excess of the cumulative payments. The lease agreement does not contain any material residual value guarantees or material restrictive covenants.

Income taxes

The Company is treated as a partnership for tax purposes and, as such, is not liable for federal or state income taxes. As a single-member limited liability company, and therefore a disregarded entity for income tax purposes, the Company's assets, liabilities, and items of income, deduction and credit are combined with and included in the income tax returns of the Parent. Accordingly, the accompanying financial statements do not include a provision or liability for federal or state income taxes.

The Company recognizes and measures its unrecognized tax benefits in accordance with FASB ASC 740, *Income Taxes*. Under that guidance, management assesses the likelihood that tax positions will be sustained upon examination based on the facts, circumstances and information, including the technical merits of those positions, available at the end of each period. The measurement of unrecognized tax benefits is adjusted when new information is available, or when an event occurs that requires a change.

The Parent files income tax returns in the U.S. federal jurisdiction and in various state jurisdictions.

Advertising

Advertising costs are expensed as incurred and amounted to \$407,285, \$400,864 and \$255,429 for the years ended May 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Variable interest entities

In accordance with the provisions of FASB Accounting Standards Update ("ASU") No. 2018-17, Consolidation (Topic 810): Targeted Improvements to Related Party Guidance for Variable Interest Entities ("ASU 2018-17"), FASB no longer requires nonpublic companies to apply variable interest entity guidance to certain common control arrangements, including leasing arrangements under common control. The Company has applied these provisions to the accompanying financial statements and has determined that the entities disclosed in Note 9 meet the conditions under ASU 2018-17 and, accordingly, the Company is not required to include the accounts of the related parties in its financial statements.

Recently adopted accounting standards

In February 2016, FASB issued ASU No. 2016-02, Leases (Topic 842) ("ASC 842"), as amended, which requires the recording of operating lease right-of-use assets and lease liabilities and expanded disclosure for operating and finance lease arrangements. Leases are classified as finance or operating, with classification affecting the pattern and classification of expense recognition in the statements of income and changes in member's equity. The Company adopted ASC 842 under the modified retrospective method on June 1, 2022.

NOTE 2. <u>SUMMARY OF SIGNIFICANT ACCOUNTING POLICIES (CONTINUED)</u>

Recently adopted accounting standards (continued)

The Company adopted the package of practical expedients available at transition that retained the lease classification under ASC 840 and initial direct costs for any leases that existed prior to adoption of the standard. Contracts entered into prior to adoption were not reassessed for leases or embedded leases. The Company did not elect the practical expedient to use hindsight in determining lease terms. The Company made the accounting policy elections to not recognize short-term leases on the balance sheets and to utilize the risk-free discount rate when the rate implicit in the lease is not readily determinable.

The Company performed an analysis of contracts containing leases as of June 1, 2022. At the date of initial application, the Company did not identify any contracts containing a lease.

Recently issued but not yet effective accounting pronouncements

In June 2016, FASB issued ASU No. 2016-13, Financial Instruments - Credit Losses (Topic 326): Measurement of Credit Losses on Financial Instruments, and the subsequent amendment to the initial guidance: ASU No. 2018-19, Codification Improvements to Topic 326, Financial Instruments - Credit Losses (collectively, "Topic 326"). Topic 326 introduces a new forward-looking approach, based on expected losses, to estimate credit losses on certain types of financial instruments, including trade receivables. The estimate of expected credit losses will require entities to incorporate considerations of historical information, current information, and reasonable and supportable forecasts and will generally result in earlier recognition of allowances for losses. For nonpublic companies, Topic 326 will be effective for annual and interim reporting periods beginning after December 15, 2022. The guidance is to be applied using the modified retrospective approach. The Company is in the process of assessing the impact of Topic 326 on its financial statements.

Reclassifications

Certain reclassifications have been made to the 2022 and 2021 financial statements to conform with the current year's presentation. These reclassification adjustments had no effect on the Company's previously reported net income.

Subsequent events

In accordance with FASB ASC 855, *Subsequent Events*, the Company has evaluated subsequent events through September 29, 2023, the date on which these financial statements were available to be issued. There were no material subsequent events that required recognition or additional disclosure in these financial statements.

NOTE 3. FRANCHISED OUTLETS

The following data reflects the status of the Company's franchises as of May 31:

	<u>2023</u>	<u>2022</u>	2021
Franchises sold	34	88	80
Franchises purchased	-	-	-
Franchised outlets in operation	192	174	143
Franchisor-owned outlets in operation	-	=	_

NOTE 4. REVENUES AND RELATED CONTRACT BALANCES

Disaggregated revenues

The Company derives its revenues from franchisees located throughout the United States. The economic risks of the Company's revenues are dependent on the strength of the economy in the United States and its ability to collect on its contracts. The Company disaggregates revenue from contracts with customers by geographic region and timing of revenue recognition by type of revenues, as it believes this best depicts how the nature, amount, timing and uncertainty of revenues and cash flows are affected by economic factors.

Revenues by timing of recognition were as follows:

	<u>2023</u>			<u>2022</u>		<u>2021</u>
Point in time: Transfer fee income Marketing revenue Right of first refusal fees	\$	50,013 2,000	\$	15 , 000 -	\$	- - 9,000
Total point in time	_	52,013		15,000	_	9,000
Over time: Royalties Franchise fees	_	3,275,894 1,078,785	_	2,598,754 778,849	_	3,157,561 544,095
Total over time	_	4,354,679	_	3,377,603	_	3,701,656
Total revenues	\$_	4,406,692	\$_	3,392,603	\$_	3,710,656

Contract balances

Contract assets include royalties, franchise fees receivables, and notes receivables and amounted to \$883,991, \$1,304,544 and \$1,062,792 as of May 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Contract liabilities are comprised of unamortized initial and renewal franchise fees, right of first refusal fees, and royalties received from franchisees, which are presented as "Deferred revenues" and "Deferred right of first refusal fees" in the accompanying balance sheets. A summary of significant changes in deferred revenues is as follows:

		<u>2023</u>	<u>2022</u>
Deferred revenues - beginning of year	\$	2,380,586 \$	1,327,421
Current year deferred revenue additions		4,095,357	4,541,229
Uncollected franchise fees from terminations		(400,588)	(110,461)
Franchise fee refunds		(63,000)	-
Current-year contract revenues		(4,356,679)	(3,377,603)
Deferred revenues - end of year	\$ <u></u>	1,655,676 \$	2,380,586

NOTE 4. REVENUES AND RELATED CONTRACT BALANCES (CONTINUED)

Contract balances (continued)

At May 31, 2023, revenues expected to be recognized over the remaining term of the associated franchise agreements are as follows:

Year ending:		Amount **
2024	\$	5,018,302
2025		4,956,025
2026		5,004,025
2027		4,956,025
2028		4,956,025
Thereafter	_	36,936,898
Total	\$_	61,827,300

^{**} Revenues expected to be recognized include deferred franchise fees and expected fixed royalties to be earned over the life of the franchise agreement.

Deferred revenues consisted of the following:

		<u>2023</u>	<u>2022</u>
Franchise units not yet opened	\$	852,500 \$	1,744,000
Opened franchise units		803,176	636,586
Total	\$ <u></u>	1,655,676 \$	2,380,586

The direct and incremental costs, principally consisting of commissions, are included in "Prepaid commissions" in the accompanying balance sheets. The direct and incremental costs expected to be recognized over the remaining term of the associated franchise agreements at May 31, 2023, are as follows:

Year ending:	<u>Amount</u>	<u>Amount</u>		
2024	\$ 3,1	169		
2025	3,1	169		
2026	3,1	169		
2027	3,1	169		
2028	3,1	169		
Thereafter	21,0	<u> 583</u>		
Total	\$37,5	<u>528</u>		

NOTE 5. CONCENTRATIONS OF CREDIT RISK

Cash

Financial instruments that potentially expose the Company to concentration of credit risk consist primarily of cash. The Company's cash is placed with a major financial institution. At times, amounts held with this financial institution may exceed federally-insured limits.

NOTE 5. <u>CONCENTRATIONS OF CREDIT RISK (CONTINUED)</u>

Franchise fee and royalty receivables

Concentration of credit risk with respect to receivables is limited due to the number of franchisees in the Company's customer base and their geographic dispersion. The Company provides an allowance for doubtful royalties equal to the estimated collection losses based on historical experience coupled with a review of the current status of existing receivables.

NOTE 6. NOTES RECEIVABLE

In connection with their signed franchise agreements, six franchisees entered into promissory notes for the balance due of their initial franchise fee which bear interest ranging from 8% to 12% per annum. The balance of the notes are due between March 2024 and June 2025.

Maturities of the notes receivable at May 31, 2023, are as follows:

Year ending May 31:	<i></i>	Amount		
2024	\$	42,611		
2025		28,900		
2026		1,5 00		
	\$	73,011		

NOTE 7. PROPERTY AND EQUIPMENT

Property and equipment consisted of the following at May 31, 2023 and 2022:

	<u>2023</u>		<u>2022</u>
Furniture and fixtures	\$ 91,948	\$	91,948
Leasehold improvements	9,700		-
Autos, trucks and equipment	62,740		3,719
Website development costs	21,844		21,844
Software	4,030		4,030
Computer hardware	 7,650	_	7 , 650
Less: accumulated depreciation and	197,912		129,191
amortization	 87,812	_	69,380
Property and equipment, net	\$ 110,100	\$	59,811

Depreciation and amortization expense amounted to \$18,432, \$9,830 and \$7,892 for the years ended May 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

NOTE 8. <u>COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES</u>

Lease agreements

The Company entered into a lease agreement for warehouse space which commenced in February 2023, and expires on January 2026. Total operating lease expense was \$10,031 for the year ended May 31, 2023.

NOTE 8. <u>COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES (CONTINUED)</u>

Lease agreement (continued)

The Company subleases office space from the Parent on a month-to-month basis, which is cancellable at any time by either party. The short-term lease expense amounted to \$258,391, \$209,436 and \$188,933 for the years ended May 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, respectively.

Maturities of lease liabilities at May 31, 2023, are as follows:

Year ending May 31:	=	<u>Amount</u>
2024 2025 2026	\$	36,300 37,208 25,216
Net minimum lease payments Less: interest	_	98,724 5,353
Present value of lease liabilities Less: current portion	_	93,371 33,042
Lease liabilities, net of current portion	\$ <u></u>	60,329

Supplemental cash flow information related to the lease for the year ended May 31, 2023, was as follows:

Cash paid for amounts included in measuring operating

lease liabilities:

Operating cash flows from operating leases	\$ 2,088
Average operating lease terms and discount rates were as follows:	
Weighted-average remaining lease term (in years)	2.67
Weighted-average discount rate (%)	4.32

Loan payable

In March 2023, the Company entered into a loan agreement for the purchase of two automobiles. The loan bears interest at 7.82% with monthly principal and interest payments commencing on May 1, 2023, through April 1, 2028.

The future minimum principal payments as of May 31, 2023, are as follows:

Year ending May 31:	<u>Amount</u>
2024	\$ 10,104
2025	10,924
2026	11,809
2027	12,767
2028	<u>12,610</u>
Total principal payments	58,214
Less: current portion	10,104
Long-term portion	\$48,110

Interest expense incurred under the loan was \$764 for the year ended May 31, 2023.

NOTE 8. <u>COMMITMENTS AND CONTINGENCIES (CONTINUED)</u>

Employment agreement

In May 2019, the Company entered into an executive employment agreement with an executive of the Company. The agreement entitles the executive to guaranteed payments, bonuses and fringe benefits. Upon termination, the executive will be entitled to receive certain benefits and compensation as further described in the employment agreement.

Litigation

The Company from time to time is involved in ordinary and routine litigation which is subject to inherent uncertainties and unfavorable rulings could occur. An unfavorable ruling could include money damages and, in such event, could result in a material adverse impact on the Company's results of operations for the period in which the ruling occurs. However, management presently believes that the ultimate outcome of these proceedings, individually or in the aggregate, will not have a material adverse effect on the Company's financial position, cash flows or results of operations.

NOTE 9. RELATED-PARTY TRANSACTIONS

License agreement

On September 19, 2014, the Company entered into a five-year exclusive license agreement with the Licensor for the use of the registered name "JDog Junk Removal" (the "license agreement"), which is automatically renewable for additional terms of five years after the initial five-year term unless the parties mutually agree otherwise. Pursuant to the license agreement, the Company acquired the right to sell and operate JDog Junk Removal franchises in the United States of America, and the right to earn franchise fees, royalties, and other fees from franchisees.

The Company is obligated to pay the Licensor a license fee based on the Company's gross revenue, as defined. The license fee expense for the years ended May 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021, was \$870,936, \$662,567 and \$742,131, respectively.

Management services agreement

On January 1, 2020, the Company entered into a service agreement with an entity affiliated with the Company by common control. The affiliate provides administrative support services on behalf of the Company. Pursuant to the service agreement, the Company has agreed to pay the affiliate \$53,750 per month, with payments commencing on January 1, 2020. Management fee expense totaled \$645,000 for each of the years ended May 31, 2023, 2022 and 2021.

Due from affiliates

In the ordinary course of business, the Company periodically advances funds to and receives funds from entities affiliated through common ownership or control. No interest is charged on these advances. Advances to and from affiliates are unsecured and have no specific repayment terms, except for the balances shown as current, which management expects such balances to be settled within the next year.

NOTE 9. <u>RELATED-PARTY TRANSACTIONS (CONTINUED)</u>

Due from affiliates (continued)

At May 31, 2023 and 2022, the balance due from these affiliates consisted of the following:

		<u>2023</u>		<u>2022</u>
JDOG Holdings, LLC JDOG Corporate Services, LLC	\$	553,821 325,364	\$	857,706 413,254
JDOG Carpet Franchising, LLC JDOG Media, LLC	_	3,081	_	302,836 2,052
Less: current portion		882,266 553,821	_	1,575,848 304,887
Long-term portion	\$ <u></u>	328,445	\$_	1,270,961

Note receivable - affiliate

On May 31, 2023, the Company entered into a 5-year promissory note agreement with JDOG Carpet Franchising, LLC, an entity affiliated through common ownership, in the amount of \$402,881, which requires equal installment payments of \$80,576 on an annual basis commencing on May 31, 2024. The note bears interest at a rate equal to 6% per annum and any unpaid principal and interest are due on May 31, 2028. The outstanding principal balance at May 31, 2023, was \$402,881.

Maturities of the note receivable at May 31, 2023, are as follows:

Year ending May 31:	<i></i>	\mount_
2024	\$	80,576
2025		80,576
2026		80,576
2027		80,576
2028		80,577
	\$	402,881

NOTE 10. MARKETING FUNDS

National advertising and marketing fund

The Company reserves the right to establish a national advertising and marketing fund for the Company. Franchisees would be required to contribute up to \$300 per month to be placed into the fund in accordance with the signed franchise agreement. Marketing funds collected are to be expended for the benefit of the franchisees and for administrative costs to administer the fund, all at the discretion of the Company. As of May 31, 2023, the Company has not yet established the national advertising and marketing funds.

NOTE 10. MARKETING FUND (CONTINUED)

Local advertising cooperative

The Company reserves the right to designate any geographical area in which two or more JDog Junk Removal & Hauling businesses are operating for purposes of establishing a local advertising cooperative ("Cooperative"). If the Cooperative is established, franchisees must contribute the greater of \$500 or 2% of gross sales per month. This contribution will count towards the local advertising amount required to be spent by the franchisees. As of May 31, 2023, the Company has not yet established a Cooperative.

NOTE 11. PAYCHECK PROTECTION PROGRAM

On April 29, 2020, the Company received loan proceeds of \$77,700 under the Paycheck Protection Program (the "PPP"). The PPP, which was established as part of the Coronavirus Aid, Relief and Economic Security Act, provides loans to qualifying businesses for amounts up to 2.5 times of the average monthly payroll expense for the qualifying business. The loan and accrued interest, or a portion thereof, may be forgiven after 24 weeks so long as the borrower uses the loan proceeds for eligible expenses including payroll, benefits, rent, mortgage interest and utilities, and maintains its payroll levels. At least 60% of the loan proceeds must be spent on payroll costs, as defined by the PPP for the loan to be eligible for forgiveness.

The Company applied for PPP loan forgiveness and received approval from the Small Business Administration ("SBA") on January 20, 2021. The Company has recorded \$77,700 of forgiveness in the 2021 statements of income and changes in member's equity as "Federal government assistance grant income." If it is determined that the Company was not eligible to receive the PPP loan or that the Company has not adequately complied with the rules, regulations and procedures applicable to the SBA's loan program, the Company could be subject to penalties and could be required to repay the amounts previously forgiven.

EXHIBIT I: GENERAL RELEASE FORM
The following is our current general release language that we expect to include in a release that a franchisee and/or transferor may sign as part of a renewal or an approved transfer. We may, in our sole discretion, periodically modify the release.

GENERAL RELEASE

	THIS GENERAL RELEASE is made and given on this day of	0
by	, ("RELEASOR") a(n)	
with ar	n address at:	,
in cons	sideration of:	
	the execution by JDog Franchises, LLC ("RELEASEE") of a successor Franchise Agreement or other renewal documents renewing the franchise (the "Franchise") granted to RELEASOR by RELEASEE pursuant to that certain Franchise Agreement (the "Franchise Agreement") between RELEASOR and RELEASEE; or	
	RELEASEE'S consent to RELEASOR'S assignment of its rights and duties under the Franchise Agree or	ment;
	_ RELEASEE'S consent to RELEASOR'S assumption of rights and duties under the Franchise Agreem	ent; or
RELEACTED RELEACTED IN THE PROPERTY IN THE PRO	her good and valuable consideration, and accordingly RELEASOR hereby releases and discharges RELE ASEE'S officers, directors, shareholders and employees (in their corporate and individual capacitie ASEE'S successors and assigns, from any and all causes of action, suits, debts, damages, judgments, exects and demands whatsoever, known or unknown, in law or in equity, that RELEASOR and RELEASOR'S tors, administrators, successors and assigns had, now have or may have, upon or by reason of any mattering whatsoever from the beginning of the world to the date of this RELEASE arising out of or related hise or the Franchise Agreement, including, without limitation, claims arising under federal, state and local and ordinances.), and utions, heirs, cause to the

This General Release shall not be amended or modified unless such amendment or modification is in writing and is signed by RELEASOR and RELEASEE.

[WASHINGTON STATE FRANCHISES: THIS RELEASE SHALL NOT APPLY TO CLAIMS ARISING UNDER THE FRANCHISE INVESTMENT PROTECTION ACT, CHAPTER 19.100 RCW, OR THE RULES ADOPTED THEREUNDER IN ACCORDANCE WITH RCW 10.100.220(2).]

~Remainder of Page Left Blank Intentionally~

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, RELEASOR has executed this General Release as of the date first above written.

RELEASOR:
(type/print name of entity, if any)
By:
Name:
Title:
INDIVIDUALLY:
By:
Name:

EXHIBIT K: PROMISSORY NOTE

PROMISSORY NOTE

\$	
Amount	Date
FOR VALUE RECEIVED, the undersigned,	, an adult individual residing
at ("Borrower"), does hereby p	romise to pay to JDog Franchises,
LLC ("Holder"), for good and valuable consideration, the pr	incipal sum of
(\$,000.00), plus twelve percent (12%) interest APR, payable is	in consecutive monthly
payments, commencing on or before, in the amo	ount of each until
paid in full.	
Payment of this Note shall be made in lawful money of	f the United States of America, as
legal tender for payment of public and private debts. Payment s	hall be made to the Holder at 1021
Old Cassatt Road, Suite 100, Berwyn, PA 19312, or such other	place the Holder may designate in
writing. Borrower shall have the right to prepay any and al	l amounts due hereunder without
penalty.	
If undersigned shall default in the payment of this Note	for a period of more than five (5)
business days when due, then the Holder may declare this Note	e and all other agreements in effect
between Borrower and Holder or any of its parents, subsidia	ries and affiliates immediately in

default.

If Holder believes in good faith that the prospect of payment is at any time substantially impaired, the Holder may, at its option, accelerate the date of this Note and demand immediate payment in full of the total sum of this Note.

None of the rights and remedies of Holder hereunder shall be waived, or affected, by failure to delay in exercising them. All remedies conferred on Holder, or any other instrument or agreement shall be cumulative and not exclusive.

If any action is commenced to enforce the collection of this Note, the undersigned agrees to pay Holder's reasonable costs of collection, including reasonable attorney's fees in such action.

The undersigned and each endorser of this Note, hereby waive presentment, demand, notice, protest and all other demands and notices required or permitted hereunder and by law in connection with the delivery, acceptance, performance, default or endorsement of this Note, assents to any extension or postponement of the time of payment of any other indulgence, to any substitution, exchange or release of collateral and/or to the addition or release of any other party or person primarily or secondarily liable on this Note.

The undersigned hereby authorizes and empowers any attorney or attorneys or the prothonotary or clerk of the court of competent jurisdiction, upon the occurrence of any default hereunder, to therein confess or enter judgment against the undersigned in favor of Holder for all sums due or to become due from Borrower to Holder hereunder, with costs of suit and release of

errors, and reasonable attorney's fees. Such authority and power shall not be exhausted by an

exercise thereof from time to time, as often as there is occasion therefor.

The undersigned also hereby declares that he is not currently in the military service of

the United States or any State or Territory or United States ally, and that he has an income of more

than Ten thousand dollars (\$10,000.00) a year at the time of this signing, that this is a commercial

transaction, and that he knowingly and intelligently waives any opportunity to have a hearing at

which the burden of proving fault, execution of obligation, amount due, and other elements

necessary to execution would be on the creditor.

The terms, conditions, rights and obligations set forth in this Note are in no way intended to

be construed as an extinguishment or limitation of the terms, conditions, rights and obligations set

forth in any previous documents between the parties hereto.

This Promissory Note has been entered into and shall be governed by and construed and

enforced in accordance with the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.

BORROWER:

By: _____

Dated: _____

37

STATE EFFECTIVE DATES

The following States require that a Franchise Disclosure Document be registered with the State or be exempt from registration: California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington and Wisconsin.

This Franchise Disclosure Document is registered, on file or exempt from registrations in the following states having franchise disclosure laws, with the following effective dates:

State	Effective Date
California	Pending
Hawaii	N/A
Illinois	Pending
Indiana	Pending
Maryland	February 14, 2023
Minnesota	Pending
New York	January 12, 2023
North Dakota	Pending
Rhode Island	Pending
South Dakota	Pending
Virginia	Pending
Washington	Pending
Wisconsin	Pending

Other states may require registration, filing, or exemption of a franchise under other laws, such as those that regulate the offer and sale of business opportunities or seller-assisted marketing plans

EXHIBIT L: RECEIPT (Franchisor Copy)

This disclosure document summarizes certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this disclosure documents and all agreements carefully.

If JDog Franchises, LLC offers you a franchise, it must provide this disclosure document to you 14 calendar-days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to, the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale.

[New York and Rhode Island require that we give you this disclosure document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or 10 business days before the execution of the franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship.]

[Michigan and Oregon require that we give you this disclosure document at least 10 business days before the execution of any binding franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration, whichever occurs first.]

If JDog Franchises, LLC does not deliver this disclosure document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal law and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission in Washington, D.C. and the Pennsylvania Department of State.

Franchise seller(s) offering the franchise: JDog Franchises, LLC, Berwyn, PA, (844) 438-5364. Please identify any individual franchise seller who offered you a JDog Junk Removal & Hauling franchise

☐ Jerry Fla JDog Fra (844) 438	nchises, LLC	☐ Terry Corkery JDog Franchises, LLC (844) 438-5364	Name of Franchise Seller Address Phone
This disclosure	e document was iss	sued September 29, 2023.	
A. State Admi B. Franchise A C. Manual Tal D. EFT (Elect	nistrators and Age Agreement ble of Contents ronic Funds Transitions and Acknowl Fic Addenda	nts for Service of Process	_, which included the following Exhibits:
Print Name		Residence (City, ST)	
Signature		Date	Date Received (If different than date signed)

EXHIBIT L: RECEIPT (Franchisee Copy)

This disclosure document summarizes certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this disclosure documents and all agreements carefully.

If JDog Franchises, LLC offers you a franchise, it must provide this disclosure document to you 14 calendar-days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make a payment to, the franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale.

[New York and Rhode Island require that we give you this disclosure document at the earlier of the first personal meeting or 10 business days before the execution of the franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration that relates to the franchise relationship.]

[Michigan and Oregon require that we give you this disclosure document at least 10 business days before the execution of any binding franchise or other agreement or the payment of any consideration, whichever occurs first.]

If JDog Franchises, LLC does not deliver this disclosure document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal law and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission in Washington, D.C. and the Pennsylvania Department of State.

Franchise seller(s) offering the franchise: JDog Franchises, LLC, Berwyn, PA, (844) 438-5364. Please identify any individual franchise seller who offered you a JDog Junk Removal & Hauling franchise:

			, .		E
	Jerry Flanagan JDog Franchises, LLC		Terry Corkery JDog Franchises, LLC		Name of Franchise Seller
	(844) 438-5364		(844) 438-5364		Address
					Phone
This	disclosure document was is	sued	September 29, 2023.		
I rec	eived a disclosure documen	t date	ed	, which	included the following Exhibits:
B. F C. M D. F	State Administrators and Ag Franchise Agreement Manual Table of Contents EFT (Electronic Funds Trans Representations and Acknow	sfer A	Agreement)		
G. (tate Specific Addenda Outlets				
I. G	Financial Statements eneral Release Form eccipts				
Print	t Name		Residence (Ci	ity, ST)	
Sign	ature		Date		Date Received (If different than date signed)